
MINUTES 

MONTANA HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 
52nd LEGISLATURE - REGULAR SESSION 

SUBCOMMITTEE ON HOMAN SERVICES & AGING 

Call to Order: By CHAIRMAN DOROTHY BRADLEY, on January 17, 1991, 
at 8:05 a.m. 

ROLL CALL 

Members Present: 
Rep. Dorothy Bradley, Chairman (D) 
Sen. Mignon Waterman, Vice Chairman (D) 
Rep. John Cobb (R) 
Rep. John Johnson (D) 
Sen. Tom Keating (R) 
Sen. Dennis Nathe (R) 

Staff Present: Taryn Purdy, Senior Fiscal Analyst (LFA) 
Dan Gengler, Budget Analyst (OBPP) 
Faith Conroy, Secretary 

Please Note: These are summary minutes. Testimony and 
discussion are paraphrased and condensed. 

Announcements/Discussion: 

DEPARTMENT OF HEALTH AND ENVIRONMENTAL SCIENCES (DHES) 

HEARING ON WATER QUALITY BUREAU (CONT.) 

Tape lA 

Ray Hoffman, DHES Administrator, reviewed blanket pay plan 
exceptions for surveyors in the Licensing, Certification and 
Construction Bureau, and environmental engineers, environmental 
specialists and other classifications in the Environmental 
Sciences Division. EXHIBIT 2. Those blanket pay exceptions will 
cost the state $768,672 each year. Of the total, $40,796 is 
General Fund money, $216,000 is state special revenue and 
~511,000 is federal funds. 

SEN. KEATING asked for information about the Petroleum Board. Mr. 
Hoffman said the 1989 Legislature established the board to 
financially assist cleanup of leaking underground storage tanks. 
The program was appropriated $4.4 million per year. 

SEN. NATHE asked if federal funding would continue for programs 
in the Water Quality Bureau. Mr. Hoffman said he thought so. But 
the Legislature would have to decide whether to continue the 
programs if federal funding is lost. The Legislature's policy in 
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the last 10 years has been to reduce the amount of General Fund 
money in the Department budget when federal funds increased. 
State money has not been used to replace lost federal funds. 

Taryn Purdy, Legislative Fiscal Analyst, explained pay-exception 
financing. The executive budget includes a 4.5 percent increase. 
Of the total, 3 percent is a general pay-plan increase through 
vacancy savings within departments. The additional 1.5 percent, 
or $10 million, are contingency funds the agencies can apply for 
if vacancy savings isn't sufficient to fund pay-plan increases. 
It also finances insurance-premium increases in the executive 
budget. No money was put into the pay plan to specifically fund 
DHES increases. The Department would have to apply to the Office 
of Budget and Program Planning for a portion of the 1.5 percent. 

SEN. WATERMAN asked if that meant the Health Department would 
have to compete with other agencies to get its $768,000. She also 
asked if money was earmarked for blanket pay exceptions within 
the executive budget. Dan Gengler, Office of Budget and Program 
Planning Analyst, said part of the difference between what was 
funded in the budget and what employees were being paid is line­
itemed. The difference would come from the contingency fund, 
which would be sufficient to cover all agency requests. 

SEN. WATERMAN asked what amount was line-itemed. Mr. Gengler said 
he would find out. 

SEN. WATERMAN asked if the increases would be financed through 
vacancy savings if the Department isn't successful in its 
competition for the funds. Mr. Gengler said if there weren't 
sufficient funds available, some agencies would have to absorb 
the difference. The contingency fund total includes about $1.5 
million in General Fund monies. 

CHAIRMAN BRADLEY said the subcommittee had conflicting 
information on the issue. She asked Ms. Purdy and Mr. Gengler to 
clarify the facts. SEN. WATERMAN asked where the balance of money 
would come from to finance the Department's pay increases, since 
only $40,000 would come from the General Fund. Mr. Hoffman said 
he would find out. 

Jeff Chaffee, Air Quality Bureau Chief, distributed and discussed 
the Bureau's budget modification request for 6.5 FTEs and a 
second modification for an additional 6 FTEs, including three in 
'permi tting. EXHIBIT 3 

SEN. KEATING asked what was included under contract services in 
the second budget modification. Mr. Chaffee said the money 
identified for contract services and equipment is a contingency 
for increased industrial air monitoring activities. He 
anticipates increased monitoring in the Billings area in response 
to Environmental Protection Agency (EPA) concerns. with an 
additional 6.0 FTEs, the Bureau would hire an environmental 
program supervisor and two environmental engineers for a new 
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permitting section. 

SEN. KEATING said the positions wouldn't become effective until 
July 1, which would mean a six-month delay. Mr. Chaffee said the 
other 6.5 FTEs are helping the Bureau handle permits for now, but 
the additional six are needed. Three of the additional six would 
be hired as soon as possible after July 1. 

Mr. Hoffman said more General Fund would be needed if the 
positions are approved now, because no federal funds are 
available. Mr. Chaffee said the Bureau wouldn't have statutory 
authority to collect permit fees until July 1, providing 
legislation passes to allow fee collection. 

EXECUTIVE ACTION ON ENVIRONMENTAL SCIENCES DIVISION (CONT.) 

Votes were on issues in EXHIBIT 3 from January lS, 1991, minutes. 

MOTION: REP. COBB moved to adjust funding for 6.5 FTEs and 
related expenses in the Air Quality Bureau to include federal 
funds. EXHIBIT 3 from January lS, 1991, minutes. 

VOTE: The motion PASSED unanimously. 

MOTION: REP. COBB moved approval of an additional 6.0 FTEs and 
related expenses in the Air Quality Bureau, contingent on passage 
of legislation allowing the Bureau to collect permit fees. 
EXHIBIT 3 

VOTE: The motion PASSED unanimously. 

CHAIRMAN BRADLEY said the next vote would be on grant funding 
under Budget Items. SEN. KEATING asked who gets the grants. Ms. 
Purdy said one goes to the Food and Consumer Safety Bureau, which 
distributes the money to local health departments. The second 
group of grants is in the Air Quality Bureau, which distributes 
the money to selected counties for air monitoring. 

MOTION: SEN. KEATING moved approval of the executive budget for 
grants. Budget Item No.4. 

VOTE: The motion PASSED unanimously. 

MOTION: SEN. KEATING moved approval of the executive budget for 
equipment. Budget Item No.3. 

VOTE: The motion PASSED unanimously. 

SEN. WATERMAN repeated her concern that the executive pay plan 
would not cover salaries for reclassified environmental 
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MOTION: SEN. KEATING moved approval of the LFA figures for 
operating expenses, adjusted for action previously taken by the 
sUbcommittee. 

VOTE: The motion PASSED unanimously. 

Tape lB 

MOTION: REP. COBB moved approval of the personal services budget, 
adjusted for previously approved pay increases. 

VOTE: The motion PASSED unanimously. 

CHAIRMAN BRADLEY asked how much money the subcommittee spent. Mr. 
Hoffman said $166,848, with $3,769 coming from the General Fund 
each year. 

HEARING ON THE WATER QUALITY BUREAU (CONT.) 

Ms. Purdy distributed corrections to the Water Quality budget 
summary and an additional summary outlining Environmental Quality 
Council recommendations. EXHIBIT 1 

Ms. Purdy said the LFA budget maintains fiscal year (FY) 1990 
expenditures in the Wastewater Operator Program. The executive 
budget includes an additional $3,700 each year for updating 
operators' certification requirements. Program Issue No.1. 

The 1989 Legislature increased the Safe Drinking Water program to 
allow additional contract services to meet changes in the Clean 
Water Act. The executive maintains that appropriation, while the 
LFA current level includes FY 90 expenditures. Program Issue No. 
2. 

CHAIRMAN BRADLEY asked how the money would be spent. Dan Fraser, 
Water Quality Bureau Chief, said the Bureau contracts with 
consultants to collect water samples and conduct vulnerability 
assessments of well heads. The Bureau hasn't had sufficient staff 
to process contracts, so little of that work has been done. 

SEN. NATHE asked what well heads are monitored and if pesticide 
'control is being coordinated with the Department of Agriculture. 
Mr. Fraser said the Bureau monitors individual well heads for 
each public water system. Pesticide control is coordinated 
through the Groundwater Program. 

Ms. Purdy said the agriculture-monitoring appropriation was in 
response to the Agriculture Groundwater Monitoring Act. The 
Department of Agriculture and DHES assist each other in 
monitoring pesticides and groundwater. The executive budget 
proposes agriculture monitoring be funded from permit fees rather 
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than the General Fund. Program Issue No.3. 

The Bureau makes grants to certain municipalities and 
organizations before the entities receive their primary federal 
grants. The LFA budget maintains grants at a three-year average 
of expenditures. The executive budget continues the FY 90 
appropriated level. This is authority if the Department needs it. 

scott Anderson, Municipal wastewater Assistance section 
supervisor, said the grants are needed to finance engineering 
studies, plans and specifications. The money also is used to help 
communities apply for additional grants or loans from the 
revolving loan program. Additional demand for grants is 
anticipated. 

Ms. purdy said the Subdivisions Program provides grants to local 
governments for reviewing subdivision lots smaller than 5 acres. 
The request is for authority to distribute grants as necessary. 

SEN. KEATING asked why General Fund money is being used instead 
of fees or state special revenue. CHAIRMAN BRADLEY said the 
General Fund is used to even out fluctuations in fees collected. 
Steve Pilcher, Environmental sciences Division Administrator, 
said the Subdivisions Program went broke in 1982 and was assigned 
to the water Quality Bureau. Review fees were increased to the 
maximum of $48 per lot and are redeposited to the General Fund. 
General Fund money is used for grants because it goes to county 
health departments, which assist the Bureau in its reviews. 
Grants are distributed only if the review process is generating 
fees. 

SEN. KEATING asked if the monies have netted out. Mr. Pilcher 
said he believes it was a wash between 1982 and 1986. Last year 
there was a deficit of about $40,000. 

Ms. Purdy said public water supply grants are made by the Safe 
Drinking Water Program to local entities to conduct water 
sampling. 

CHAIRMAN BRADLEY referred the sUbcommittee to the Water Quality 
Management Program issue, Executive Budget Modifications and 
Environmental Quality Council Issues. EXHIBIT 1 

~r. Hoffman said the Department is not seeking additional state 
money to compensate for lost federal funds. The program is being 
reduced by that amount. 

CHAIRMAN BRADLEY asked if the loss of federal money affected 
conservation-district grants. Loren Bahls, water Quality 
Management section supervisor, said conservation districts, 
counties and the Flathead Basin Commission were eligible for 
water-quality assessment and planning grants. Past funding levels 
wouldn't be possible with the loss of $80,000. However, the 
Nonpoint Source Pollution Program provides money to conservation 
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districts for pollution control projects. 

SEN. KEATING asked if staff levels were being cut. Mr. Bahls said 
no, the money had been allocated in contract services. 

SEN. NATHE asked if the Department of State Lands was involved. 
Mr. Bahls said state Lands is funding one-half of an 
environmental specialist position, which assists in the review of 
hard-rock mine applications. The Bureau's half of the funding is 
coming from a federal water-quality management grant. 

Ms. Purdy reviewed executive budget modifications. EXHIBIT 1. 
Operating expenses under the Public water Supply modification 
would be used for laboratory tests and contract services. Funding 
from Safe Drinking water fees would require statutory 
authorization. 

SEN. NATHE asked who pays the fees and the amount charged. Mr. 
Fraser said the fees are contained in legislation sought by the 
Department. The Department proposes to charge up to $3 per 
service connection for community water systems and a minimum of 
$100 per water system for smaller systems. The additional fee 
authority would allow the Department to charge fees for 
engineering plans and specification reviews. 

SEN. NATHE asked if towns were aware of the upcoming fees. Mr. 
Fraser said the League of cities and Towns is aware of the 
proposals and aren't happy. Nine systems serve about half the 
state's population and would pay the largest share. 

Tape 2A 

REP. COBB asked who performed the tests. Mr. Fraser said either 
the state lab or another certified lab in the state, such as 
Energy Labs in Billings. 

SEN. KEATING asked what would happen if the state refused to 
operate the program. Mr. Fraser said the largest portion of the 
program's regulatory functions are state mandated and supported 
by the federal government. The state must provide a minimum match 
of 25 percent. Other states provide 70 percent state dollars to 
match 30 percent in federal money. The task force assumed the 
state would have to finance about 50 percent to maintain primacy. 
Budget figures reflect 53 percent state dollars and 47 percent 
'federal money. 

SEN. NATHE asked how much money the state would have to spend to 
meet federal requirements. Mr. Fraser said 25 percent, but the 
Bureau would have to forgo such things as operator training, 
inspections, education and engineering-plan reviews. The program 
also would be strictly regulatory in its function. 

Ms. Purdy reviewed Environmental Quality Council Issues. EXHIBIT 
1. No additional federal funds are available to finance the 
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additional 2.5 FTEs in the Groundwater Program. Funding would 
come from either Resource Indemnity Trust (RIT) interest or the 
General Fund. 

Gail Kuntz, Environmental Quality council (EQC), reviewed council 
findings and recommendations. EXHIBIT 6-7 from January 16, 1991, 
minutes. 

CHAIRMAN BRADLEY asked if fees could finance the groundwater 
modification. Mr. Hoffman said the Department hasn't been able to 
identify another funding source outside the General Fund. If 
additional sources become available, the Department will use less 
General Fund money. 

REP. JOHNSON asked if RATE money was available. Mr. purdy said 
preliminary figures indicate there may be some RATE money 
available, but it won't be known until the subcommittee addresses 
the Solid and Hazardous waste Bureau budget. Figures are based on 
estimates of income generated from 12 percent of the interest on 
the RATE account, which is statutorily given to the Department. 

-
SEN. KEATING said he would like to see a flow chart of RATE 
disbursements. Mr. purdy referred to page B9 of the LFA budget 
analysis, which shows disbursement of the 12 percent and 
4 percent accounts. She said information for 1990 and 1991 is 
available. 

SEN. KEATING said RATE money is being wasted on superfluous 
projects, some of which benefit private property. If the 12 
percent and 4 percent funds aren't sufficient for public health 
purposes, the subcommittee should look at setting priorities 
for use of RATE money. 

CHAIRMAN BRADLEY asked SEN. KEATING if he was seeking a statutory 
change. SEN. KEATING said the issue should go to the full 
Appropriations Committee and maybe the committee of the whole. 
Legislators ought to be aware of the subcommittee's priorities 
and where money is available. 

Ms. Purdy said if the subcommittee wants to add 1.0 FTE to the 
legal staff for groundwater regulation enforcement, the addition 
could be contingent on receipt of federal funds; or the position 
could be financed by the General Fund, with the Department 
replacing General Fund money if federal funds become available. 

SEN. KEATING asked if the state Legal Services Division could 
provide the services. Mr. pilcher said the agency needs its own 
legal support. Legal Services personnel help level peaks in the 
workload. Ms. Kuntz said the agency has a backlog of 65 cases and 
the backlog has been consistent for the last two or three years. 
The backlog hurts the effectiveness of the existing attorney and 
makes it impossible to design strategies for prevention of 
violations. Mr. Pilcher said the Bureau has to pay Legal Services 
in the Department of Justice $49 per hour for assistance. The 
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proposed budget would buy about 1,000 hours of Legal Services 
assistance, compared with 2,080 hours of staff attorney time. 

EXECUTIVE ACTION ON WATER QUALITY 

Votes were taken on issues in EXHIBIT 5 from January 16, 1991, 
minutes and EXHIBIT 1 from January 17, 1991. 

MOTION: REP. JOHNSON moved adoption of wastewater Operators 
funding. Program Issue No.1. 

VOTE: The motion PASSED unanimously. 

MOTION: REP. COBB moved approval of the Safe Drinking water 
contract services budget, deleting one-time data-processing 
supplies expense. Program Issue No.2. 

VOTE: The motion PASSED unanimously. 

CHAIRMAN BRADLEY said the Agriculture Groundwater Monitoring 
appropriation had been dropped because of a staff shortage. But 
the Bureau is seeking authority to spend the money, which comes 
from permit fees. She suggested language be added to the motion 
that the expenditure would be contingent on funds being deposited 
in the agriculture monitoring account. 

MOTION: REP. JOHNSON moved approval of the Agriculture Monitoring 
budget. Program Issue No.3. 

VOTE: The motion PASSED 5-1, with REP. COBB voting no. 

MOTION: REP. JOHNSON moved approval of additional authority 
requested in the Construction Grants Program. Program Issue No. 
4a. 

VOTE: The motion PASSED unanimously. 

MOTION: SEN. KEATING moved approval of additional grant authority 
in the Subdivisions Program. Program Issue No. 4b. 

VOTE: The motion PASSED 4-2, with SEN. NATHE and REP. COBB voting 
no. 

MOTION: SEN. KEATING moved approval of additional grant authority 
in the Public water Supply Program. Program Issue No. 4c. 

VOTE: The motion PASSED 4-2, with REP. COBB and REP. JOHNSON 
voting no. 
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MOTION: SEN. KEATING moved approval of the executive budget for 
equipment. Program Issue No.5. 

VOTE: The motion PASSED 4-2, with REP. COBB and CHAIRMAN BRADLEY 
voting no. 

CHAIRMAN BRADLEY said RATE funds would increase in the water 
Quality Management budget to cover a $20,000 loss in funding. 

MOTION: REP. COBB moved to adjust the water Quality Management 
budget for contract services, and to accept the federal funding 
level, with RATE funds being adjusted accordingly. Committee 
Issue No.1. 

DISCUSSION: Ms. Purdy said the motion is to accept $100,000 in 
federal funding in the Water Quality Management program and to 
reduce contract services by $80,000. 

VOTE: The motion PASSED unanimously. 

Tape 2B 

SEN. KEATING asked if federal funding will always be available 
for financing the Groundwater Pollution Program budget 
modification. Mr. Pilcher said he believes federal funding will 
continue. 

MOTION: SEN. KEATING moved approval of the executive budget for 
the Groundwater Pollution Program, including 2 FTEs and related 
operating expenses. Executive Budget Modification No.1. 

VOTE: The motion PASSED unanimously. 

MOTION: SEN. KEATING moved approval of the financing to develop a 
Nonpoint Source Pollution Control Program. Executive Budget 
Modification No.2. 

VOTE: The motion PASSED 5-1, with REP. COBB voting no. 

SEN. KEATING asked if the subcommittee could postpone a decision 
,on the Public water Supply budget modification until RATE funding 
information could be reviewed. REP. COBB and REP. JOHNSON said 
they were ready to act on the request. 

SEN. KEATING said fees are taxes. When fees are increased, taxes 
are increased. The Safe Drinking water fees proposal amounts to 
$1.2 million in taxes. CHAIRMAN BRADLEY said an effort would be 
made to find additional RATE funds. 

MOTION: REP. COBB moved approval of an additional 9.25 FTEs in 
the Public Water Supply Program in 1992 and 9.75 FTEs in 1993, 
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plus related expenses. Executive Budget Modification No.3. 

VOTE: The motion PASSED 4-2, with SEN. NATHE and REP. JOHNSON 
voting no. 

Mr. Hoffman said the vote needs to be contingent on legislation 
allowing the Bureau to charge safe drinking water fees. CHAIRMAN 
BRADLEY said the motion would include the language. 

CHAIRMAN BRADLEY asked if a statutory change to raise the cap on 
subdivision fees was pending. Mr. Pilcher said yes. The fee would 
be increased on a graduated schedule, based on the complexity of 
the review. 

SEN. KEATING asked if increased subdivision demand is driving the 
need for more staff. Mr. Pilcher said additional staff is needed 
to provide follow-up inspections. 

MOTION: SEN. WATERMAN moved approval of an additional 1.0 FTE in 
the Subdivisions Program, contingent on statutory_changes to 
increase the cap on subdivision fees. Executive Budget 
Modification No.4. 

VOTE: The motion FAILED 2-4, with SEN. KEATING, SEN. NATHE, REP. 
COBB and REP. JOHNSON voting no. 

MOTION: SEN. KEATING moved approval of an additional .25 FTE 
clerical position in the Wastewater Operators Program. Executive 
Budget Modification No.5. 

VOTE: The motion PASSED 4-2, with REP. COBB and REP. JOHNSON 
voting no. 

MOTION: REP. COBB moved approval of an additional 2.5 FTEs and 
related expenses in the Groundwater Program, financed by the 
General Fund until RATE funds become available. EQC Issue No.1. 

VOTE: The motion FAILED on a tie vote, 3-3, with REP. JOHNSON, 
SEN. KEATING and SEN. NATHE voting no. 

SEN. KEATING said he wanted to postpone the decision because he 
does not approve of the funding source. 

MOTION: REP. COBB moved approval of an additional 1.0 FTE legal 
staff position to assist groundwater regulation enforcement, 
contingent on the receipt of federal funds. EQC Issue No.2. 

VOTE: The motion PASSED 5-1, with SEN. NATHE voting no. 

CHAIRMAN BRADLEY said the request for an additional 1.0 FTE in 
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the Subdivisions Program died for lack of a motion. EQC Issue No. 
3 • 

MOTION: SEN. WATERMAN moved adoption of the LFA budget, 
reflecting modifications by the subcommittee, including the 
environmental engineer pay-plan exception. 

VOTE: The motion PASSED 4-2, with REP. COBB and CHAIRMAN BRADLEY 
voting no. 

HEARING ON SOLID AND HAZARDOUS WASTE MANAGEMENT BUREAU 

Duane Robertson, Solid and Hazardous waste Management Bureau 
Chief, provided an overview of the Bureau, which administers six 
environmental health laws: the Solid Waste Management Act, Motor 
Vehicle Recycling and Disposal Act, Montana Hazardous Waste Act, 
Underground storage Tank Act, Superfund Act and the State 
Superfund Act. The Bureau is divided into three sections: 
Superfund, waste Management and Underground Storage Tanks. 

Roger Thorvilson, Waste Management section supervisor, said 
Waste Management included Solid Waste, Junk Vehicle and Hazardous 
Waste programs. He discussed the Solid Waste Program. EXHIBIT 4 

Mr. Thorvilson referred to Page 107 in the Executive Budget 
Narrative. Federal funding shifted from the Solid Waste Program 
to Hazardous Waste. With the loss of federal funding, Solid waste 
staffing dropped from 5 FTEs to about 2 FTEs. 

HB 752 in the 1989 legislative session established a fee system 
and authorized an additional technical person and half-time 
clerical position if importation of solid waste from out of state 
began. The positions are not filled or funded because fees are 
not being collected, as the state imposed a moratorium on 
importation. 

senate Joint Resolution 19 last session directed the EQC to study 
solid waste issues, prepare recommendations, and if necessary, 
prepare legislation for the 1991 session. Approximately 200 
facilities are subject to licensing control statewide under the 
existing Solid Waste Program. The numper has been decreasing and 
is expected to continue decreasing as standards and 
landfill-operation costs rise. 

Paul Sihler, EQC staff researcher, provided an introduction to 
the Solid waste study mandated by SJR 19. The council developed 
recommendations on the importation of solid waste, integrated 
waste management, funding, infectious waste, household hazardous 
waste and revision of local laws. The council is requesting 11 
solid waste bills this session. The council worked with a 17-
member advisory committee, comprising local government officials 
and solid waste professionals from around the state. 

Janet Jessup, EQC consultant from the firm Huntington and 
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Associates, summarized funding issues associated with EQC 
recommendations. EXHIBIT 10 from January 16, 1991, minutes. 

She said that funding for the Solid Waste Program should come 
from the General Fund and user fees, implemented through an 
annual licensing program. License fees would be charged for new 
landfills and disposal facilities. Annual fees would be charged 
to offset license renewal costs and a per-ton fee would be 
charged, based on the actual volume of waste being disposed. 

Revenue generated through fees charged to local operators would 
be about $430,000, assuming General Fund support would continue 
at $184,000 per year. The total budget would be approximately 
$614,000 per year. The goal is to reflect actual costs and the 
volume of waste being generated at local sites. 

David Pruitt, Montana Association of counties representative and 
Solid waste Task Force Chairman, said county commissions are not 
happy with the fee structure, which would raise about $38,000 to 
$40,000 in Gallatin County alone. The association wants the 
$184,000 in General Fund money to remain in the budget. The 
association could support a budget funded with one-third General 
Fund money and two-thirds fees. EXHIBIT 5 

CHAIRMAN BRADLEY asked if the association supports the extended 
modifications in the waste management system. Mr. Pruitt said 
generally yes. However, the association opposes the executive 
budget's proposed reduction in state funding. A copy of the 
association's position would be submitted to the subcommittee 
later. 

Larry Fasbender, Lobbyist for Cascade county, urged the 
subcommittee to adopt funding levels for the 11 proposed solid 
waste bills. He noted that increased staffing will be needed to 
address solid waste issues. The proposed fee structure is 
acceptable to Cascade County, as long as the current state 
funding level is maintained. 

Tape 3A 

CHAIRMAN BRADLEY asked who will pay user fees and how the 
financial burden will be distributed. Ms. Jessup reviewed Table 
1, Page 49, EXHIBIT 10 from January 16, 1991, minutes. 

·SEN. KEATING asked if the fees affected only municipal landfills. 
Ms. Jessup said no, all landfills. county and private facilities 
also would be affected. 

SEN. KEATING asked if private landfills handled only in-state 
garbage and whether the EQC discussed potential importation of 
garbage from other states. Ms. Jessup said the EQC did not assume 
there would be landfills importing out-of-state garbage. But if 
they do, such operators would pay the same fees as other 
landfills and possibly importation fees. 
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ADJOURNMENT 

FA~NROY, Secretary 
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WEPARTMENT OF HEALTH AND ENVIRONMENTAL SCIENCES 
PAY PLAN EXCEPTIONS 

ANNUALIZED COST PER CLASSIFICATION FUNDING 
._-----------------------------

TOTAL GENERAL STATE 
.. ENVIRONMENTAL SCI DIV ENV SPEC ENV ENG FAC SURV COST FUND SPECIAL FEDERAL. TOTAL 

===================================================================------------=========================== 
DIVISION ADMIN 13 ° ° ° 

ill 
BNRR AND AReO CLEAN-UP 24,108 13 13 24:1138 13 24,108 13 24,108 

"'AIR QUALITY BUREAU 84,477 11,662 %,139 0 ° %,139 %,139 

OCCUPATIONAL. HL TH BUREAU 13 3,115 13 1,115 3,115 13 13 3,115 

"ASBESTOS REGULATION 1c,'H13 13 ° 12,9413 0 12,9413 ° 12,9413 

FOOD & CONSUMER SAFETY 13 13 13 ~ ° .. 
ENU DIU ADMIN 121,525 14,777 ° 136,3132 3,115 37,1348 %,13~ 136,3132 

INDIRECTS 654 7,7813 22,112 313,546 .. TOTAL. £NV DIV ADMIN 3,769 44,828 118,251 166,848 
--------- ---------- ------- -- ----======--========================= 
SOLID & HAZARDOUS WASTE BUREAU 

"SOLID WASTE 8,113 13 13 8,113 8,113 ° ° 8,113 

JUNK CAR PROGRAM 2,362 13 13 2,362 13 2,362 13 2,362 

.. HAZARDOUS WASTE PROGRAM 50,480 0 13 513,4813 0 12,6213 37,8613 513,480 

UNDERGROUND STORAGE TANK .. 17,644 13 13 17,644 13 4,411 13,233 17,&44 

LUST TRUST 16,574 13 13 16,574 13 1,&57 14,'H7 16,574 

.. SUPERFUND PROGRAM 46,4213 2,&82 13 49,102 13 4,9113 44,192 49,1132 

STATE SUPERFUND 213,4913 13 13 213,4913 13 213,4913 13 213,4913 

.. PETROL£U~ BOARD 13 13 ° 13 13 13 13 13· 

DHES PETRO SO 37,692 13 13 37,692 13 37,692 13 37,&92 .. 
TANK FEE PROGRAM 213,&69 2,1311 13 22,68O 13 22,6813 13 22,&813 

.. LANDFILL GROUNDWATER MON 6,575 13 13 &,575 &,575 13 13 &,575 

LANDFILL REVIEW/PERMIT 6,819 13 13 &,819 13 &,819 13 &,819 

III 
TANK INSTALLER LICENSING 13 6713 13 6713 13 670 13 &713 

SHWBUREAU 233,838 5,3&3 13 239,2131 14,688 114,311 110,2132 239,2131 
.. INDIRECTS 3,1384 24,0135 25,34& 52,435 

TOTAL SOLID & HAZ BUR 17,172 138,31& 135,5'18 2'j 1, &36 
==============~===========~==~====--==================.~======================================~============ .. 



ANNUALIZED COST PER CLASSIFICATION FUNDING 
--------

TOTAL GENERAL STATE 
ENV SPEC ENU ENG FAC SURV COST FUND SPECIAl.. FEDERAL TOTAL 

===============================--========================================================================== 

PROGRAM: WATER QUALITY 8UREAU 

WATER at.IALITY MANAGEMENT 27,167 0 0 27,167 0 13,584 13,583 27,167 

PERMITS 8,,,q2 3,q28 0 12.,020 11 0 12,020 12,020 

CONSTRUCTION GRANTS PROGR 5,O52 18,182 ° 23,234 0 0 23,234 23,234 

GROUND WATER PROGRAM 24,030 0 0 24,03O ° 11 24,0.3O 24,O3O 

WASTE WATER OPERATOR PROS ° 0 ° ° 11 ° ° ° 
SUBDIVISION PROGRAM 6,470 6,038 ° 12,508 12,508 ° 0 12,508 

SAFE DRINKING WATER PROGR 12,671 30,850 ° 43,521 0 7,399 36,122 43,521 

CLARK FORK RIVER PROJECT 6707 0 0 6, 707 0 6, 707 0 6,707 

WATER POLLUTION CONTROL ( 23,647 0 0 23,647 ° 0 23,647 23,647 

TRAINING FACILITY GRANT 1 1,838 0 0 1,838 11 0 1,838 1,838 

NPS MANAGEMENT PROGRAM 1O,102 ° 0 10,102 ° 0 10,102 10,102 

STATE REVOLVING LOAN PROG " 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 

WATER QUAI.. BUREAU 125, 716 58,9Q8 0 184,774 12,508 27,690 144,576 184,774 
INDIRECTS 2,62.7 5,815 33,252 41,694 
TOTAl.. WATER at.IAL BUR 15,135 33,505 177,828 226,468 
==--======--=====--===================--====--================================================================= 

TOTAL ENV SCI DIV 481,13Q 7Q,138 0 560,277 30,311 179,049 350,917 560,277 

HEALTH SERVICES DIVISION 
--- - ------- -- ----- - ------- ===========- ---------- ---------
LICENSE AND CERT BUREAU 0 0 7O,412 70,412 3,521 0 66,891 70,412 
INDI RECTS 59Q ° 12, 709 13,308 
TOTAL LIC & CERT BUR 4,120 0 79,600 83,720 

PAY PLAN COSTS DHES 481,13Q 79,138 70,412 630,68Q 33,832 17Q,049 417,808 630,68Q 
INDIRECTS 6,964 37,600 93,419 137,983 

GRAND TOTAL 40,796 216,64Q 511,227 768,672 
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DEPARTMENT OF :-':"-~_L __ ~:J~.'1l _ 

HEALTH AND ENVIRONMENTAL SCIENCES_llu.-m .. "&'f1I..L._kk! 

STAN STEPHENS, GOVERNOR 
COGSWELL BUILDlNG 

---~NEOFMON~NA---------
."AX" (400) 444-26Oti 

('106 )444-2544 

D~cember 27, 1990 

Lauric Ekanger 
J\Jministrator 
P~rsonnel Division 
Department of Administration 
Hoom 130, Sam W. Mitchell Building 
lIelena, MT 59620 

Dear M~. Ekanger: 

HELENA, MONTANA 59620 

Attn: Cathy Mason 

'l'hank you for your response to our request for a Blanket Pay Exception for 
Environmental Specialists and other designated positions within the Environmental 
Sciences Division. 

We are encouraged with the pay set forth in your proposal and feel it will 
enhance our efforts to recruit and retain qualified personnel. 

Attached is a listing of the positions and proposed adjustments for our existing 
employees. We have proposed adjustments for current staff similar to those made 
for the environmental engineers. Again, we added· one additional step per year 
of related employment in this Department to the step 6 plus one grade. Should 
the opportunity arise, we would also like the latitude to add one additional step 
for each two years of related Department employment in re-hiring employees. 

Several positions were inadvertently omitted from our original proposal and we 
have added them to the attached list because they do require the same type of 
environmental degrees, and experience, and are in these programs. They are 
Position No. 00402, classified as Program Officer II in the Solid and Hazardous 
W':lste Bureau; and Position No. 00545, classified as Environmental Enforcement 
Officer in the Water Quality Bureau. Position No. 00421, Environmental 
Specialist IV (Solid and Hazardous Waste Bureau) and No. 00511, Environmental 
Specialist III (Water Quality Uureau) were also omitted. As with the engineers, 
we will need to add new positions as they are classified and filled. 

'AN EOU4L OPPORTUNITY EMPLOYE".. 



LaUL" ic Ekanger 
Pi:lg~ 2 
Decen~er 27, 1990 

Again, thank you for your support. Early approval will be appreciated. We have 
Q nun~er of vacant po~itions to fill and this additional pay should assist us 
a great deal in filling them. 

Sincerely, 

:B::~~fP 
Acting Director 

Attachment 
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III 
"..Ii~ 

1-'.,- q'-/ 
~2J.1JJJ1 .. b.1ttJ ... _..J;;../;. 

~IR QUALITY nUREAU .. 
Position Number Current Grade & Ste~ Pro~osed Grade & Stel~ 

.. 00306 (Sternberg, S.) G . 16, S. 11 (32,095) G.17, S. 13 (37,172)V 

00307 (Raisch, R.) G. 16, S. 10 (31 ,437) G.17, S. 13 {37, 17~ 

... 00309 (Hughes, J.) G. 15, S. 7 (27,095) G.16, S. 13 (34,13511' 

00310 (Norton, W.) G. 15, S. 12 (30,064) G.16, S. 13 (34.135V 
III 

00311 (Homer, C.) G. 15, S. 6 (26,534) G.16, S. 13 {34,135)v 

ill 
00312 ( J e f frey, R.) G. 15. S. 2 (24,404) G.16, S. 12 (32,766)V 

00314 (Schneider, J.) G. 13, S. 8 (23.319) G.14, S. 13 (28,826)\'/ 

.. 00316 ( G i1 rna n, J.) G. 13, S. 8 (23,319) G.1tl, S. 13 (28,826V 

00321 (Pickett, J. ) G. 12, S. 2 (19,233) G.13, S. 7 (22,848)/ 

"00322 (vacant) G. 13. S. 1 (19.204) G.14,S.6 (24,401 ']V 

, 10354 (Coenenberg, E.) G. 12, S. 2 (19,233) G.'3, S. 9 (23,809)'/ .. 
10358 (Coefie1d, J.) G. , 4, S. 7 (24,918) G.1S, S. 13 (31,32SV 

• 10357 (Haire, D.) G • 12, S. 1 (17,868) G.13, S. 6 (22,395V 

-
I 

-



OCCUPATIONAL HEALTH flUREAU 

POS IrION NUMflER 

00335 (Guthrie, A.) 

00325 (Hooper, W.) 

10361 (vacant) 

CURRENT GRADE & STEP 

G. 14. s. 2 (22,471) 
At end of training assigrnnent 

G. 15, S. 13 (31,325) 

? 

PROPOSED GRADE & STEP 

G. 15, s. a (27.665) 
G. 1 6, S • a ( 30 , 1 GO ) 

G. 16, S. '3 (34,135 Y 



--~.- ~~:- ~3~ r 2 
.. SOLID & HAZARDOUS WASTE ., c -~--:-Ji2=~ 

~';. lJu;rn.. W"_· 
POSITION NUMIlER CURRENT GRADE & STEP . ~ PROPOSED GRADE & STEP 

III 00403 (Wilbur, J. ) G. 14, S. 2 (22~471) G. 15, S. G (26,534y 

00406 (vacant) G. 14, S. , (20,880) G. 15, S. 6 (26,534)'11 .. 
13 (40,·530r 001107 (Andersen, V.) G. 17, S. 12 (35,685) G. 18, S. 

... 00408 (Thorvi1son, R. ) G. 17, S. 12 (35,G85) G . 1 B, S. 13 (40,530V 

00409 (Potts, W.) G. 15, s. 12 (30 J 0(4) G. 16, S. 13 (34, 135V 

III 001111 ( vacant) G. 14, S. 1 (20,880) G. 15, S. 6 (26.534Y 

001112 (Rowe, R.) G. 15, S. 12 (30,OGII) G . 16, S. 13 (34, 135Y-.. 
00413 (Reinke, R.) G. 14, S. 2 (22,471) G. 15, S. 6 {26,53~ 

; 00<11<1 (Vanduzee, [.) G. 14, S. 2 (22,471) G. 15, S. G (26,534/ 
filii 

00416 (Geach, J.) G. 17, S. 9 (33,544) G. 18, S. 13 (40,530Y 
; 

.. 00418 (Myhre, D.) G. 14, S. 2 (22,471)- G. 15, S. G (26,534Y 
, 

(26,534y' 00420 (Hammer, W.) G. 14, S. 2 (22,4l1) G. 15, S. 6 

iii 00421 (Grover, A.) G. 15, S. 5 (25,986) G. 16, S. 7 (29,539V 
(llot on 0 of A list) 

, 

-00423 (Mundie, [3.) G. 15, S. 2 (24,404) G. 16, S. 6 (28,932V 

00426 ( Kuhn, J) G. 15, S. 2 (24,404) G. , 6 , S. B (30, 16~ 
, 
III 

00423 (Scott, J.) G. 14, S. 2 (22,471) G. 15, S. G (26,534)/ 

,.004W 
IiIII 

(Mull en, G.) G. 14, S. 2 (22,471) G. 15, S. 7 (27,095.Y 

001130 (Golz, M) G. 14, S. 1 (20,880) G. 15, S. 6 (26,534{ 

1i()0431 (Antoniol i, 13.) G. 14, S. 2 (22.471) G. 15, S. 6 (26,534~ 

J0433 (Vidrine. D. ) G. 16, S. 3 (27,180) G. 17, S. 12 (35,685)/ 

~0440 (Fox, C.) G. 16, S. 2 (26,618) G. 17. S. 11 (34,958.V"'" 

)04117 (vacant) G. 16, S. 1 (211,654) G. 17, S. 6 (31,52GV 
~not on,D of A list) 

)011413 (Rogness, D. ) G. 16, S. 5 (28,336) G. '7, S. 9 (33,544V .. 
00449 (Trombetta, M.) G. 15, S. 2 (24,4011) G. 16, S. 7 (29,5~9) 
(on active duty) 

'e'01l49 (Vandeburg, G.) G. 15, S. 1 (22,625) G. 16. S. 6 (28,93?) 
(replacing Trombetta temporarily) .. 



SOL I 0 FA HAZARDOUS WASTE (JUREAU -- CONT. ----
POSITION NUMOER CURRENT GRADE & STEP PROPOSED GRADE & STEP 

004S0 (Deveny, C.) G. 14, S. 2 (22,471) G. 15, $. 6 (26,534.}' 
-

00451 C Stankey, D.) G. 14, S. 2 (22,471) G. 15, S. 6 (26,534'( 

00452 ( Li nco 1 n, T. R. ) G. 14, S. 1 (20,880) G. 15, S. 6 (26,53,W 

00455 (Olazicevich, T.) G. 15, S. 2 (24,404) G. 16, S. 6 (28,932-Y 

00456 (Gessaman, F. ) G. 16, S. 12 (32,766) G. '7, S. 13 (37, 172Y 

001)57 ( vacant) G. 13, $. , (19,204) G. 14, S. 6 (24,401.(" 
(/lot on D of A 1 ist) 

/' 

00458 (vacant) G. 13, S. , (19,204 ) G. 14, S. 6 (24,401)'" 
(not on 0 of A list) 

00462 (Smith, R.) G. 14, S. 1 (20,880) G. 15, S. 6 (26,534Y 

OOL1G4 (vilcant) G. 14, S. 1 (20,880) G. 15, S. 6 (26,53I}:Y 
(not on D of A list) 

00466 (Newby, P.) G. 14, S. 1 (20,880) G. , 5, S. 6 (26,534.? 

1 0351 (Wadhams,J.) G. 15, S. 2 (24,404) G. 16, S. 8 (30,160V 

10353 ( K; r 1 ey, K.) G. 15, S. 12 (30,064) G. 1 G, S. 13 (34,' 35Y 

10471 ( Zackheim, K. ) G. 16, S. 2 (26,618) G. 17, S. 9 (33,544:}' 

10474 (Doza, D.) G. 14, S. 1 (20,880) G. 15, S. 6 (26,53« 

10359 (t4ichaletz, J.) G. 14, S. 1 (20,880) G. 15, S. 5 {26,534¥'" 

10475 (Reick, K.) G. 14, S. 5 (23,895) G. 15, S. 6 (26,53~ 

10476 (Lethert, J.) G. 12, S. 1 (17,868) G. 13. S. G (22,395) 
At end of training assignment G. 14, S. 6 (24,401) 



~ 

- ,~- } - I ~-= ~l. . ~~Ed.1.U1],=luuJ, /)0/~ . .. WATER QUALITY BUREAU 

POSITION NUM[3ER CURRENT GRADE & STEP PROPOSED GRADE & STEP 
ill 

00502 (Ilahl s, L.) G. 17, S. 11 (34,958) G. 18, S. 13 (40,530)./ 

ill 00503 (Reid, T.) G. 15, S. 2 (24,404) G. 16, S. 10 (31,431;1' 

00S04 (Kerr, M.) G. 1 J, S. 3 (21,0138) G. 14, S. 12 (27.6621'" 

ill 00S05 (llukanti s, R.) G. 13, S. 2 (20,669) G. 14, S. 7 (24,91gy-

00511 (Pasichnyk, M.) G. 14, S. 11 (27,092) G. 15, S. 13 (31,32~ .. (not on 0 of A list) 

00512 (Strasko, J.) G. 14, S. 13{28,1326) G. 15, S. 13 {31 ,325-1 

!Ill 00518 (vacant) G. 15, S. 1 (22,625) G. 16, S. 6 (28,932Y 

00522 (llugosh, N. ) G. 15, S. 2 (24,404) G. 16, S. 7 (29,539.}/' 
!Ill 

(30,160-r" 00525 (Duncan, R. ) G. 15, S. 2 (24,404) G. 16, S. 13 

00535 (Jensen, D. ) G. 15, S. 2 (24,404) G. 16, S. 10 (31 ,43r~ .. 
(34, 13~ . 00536 (Ingman, G.) G. 15, S. 9 (28,247) G. 16, S. 13 

"00542 (Horpestad, A.) G. 16, S. 12 (32,766) G. 17, S. 13 {37, 17~ 

00543 (Burns, J.) --- (included in Env. Engr. pay exceptions) 

"00544 (Mittelstaedt, D.) G. 15, S. 1 (22,625) G. 16, S. 6 (28,93~ 
---

• 00546 .. ( Thomas, J.) G. 15, S. 6 (26,534) G. 16, S. 8 (30,16~ 
00549 (Foster, R.) G. 12, S. 2 (19.233) G. 13, S. 6 (22,39W 

.. 00551 (Arrigo, J.) G. 16, S. 8 (30,1 GO) G. 17, S. 13 (37,172..Y 

00552 (vacant) G. 12, S. 1 (17,868) G. 13, S. 6 (22,395V 

"00554 (Tra11es, S.) G . 14, S. 2 (22,471 ) G. 15, S. 7 (27,095{ 

... 

.. 
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DEPARTMENT OF ADMINISTRATION::;-·~:' l-Il~q( 

~ S.JjU,t'{L . .i:J.&J, .. ~~V STATE PERSONNEL DIVISION 

STAN STEPHENS. GOVERNOR ROOM 130. MITCHELL BUILDING 

~.=)- STATE OF MONTANA----

TO: 

FROM: 

DATE: 

SUBJECT: 

(406) 444·3871 

William Opitz 
Acting Director 
Department of Health &.,£nvironmental Sciences 

i .~~~ 
Laurie Ekanger lj.u;~ 
Adrninis tra tor 

December 13, 1990 

Blanket Pay Exception for Environmental Specialists 

HELENA. MONTANA 59620 

Your request for a blanket pay exception has been reviewed and a proposal for a blanket 
exception prepared for the review of all affected agencies. 

Attached is a copy of the pay exception proposal and results of our review. Rather than 
approving the percentage increases you requested, we are proposing that existing 
employees be placed at existing steps within the pay matrix. We are continuing to 
provide grade and step related exceptions until the current matrix is statutorily changed. 
Please provide us with a response to this proposal by describing your agency's criteria for 
adjusting the salaries of incumbents within the proposed salary ranges and identifying 
where each employee will be placed. 

Your request for this blanket pay exception specifically mentioned that the salary 
increases in the Occupational Health Bureau would severely impact the operating budget . 

.... As you are aware, pay exceptions are not anted if the exception results in a deficien 
or suEQlemental appropriation request to the legislature. Please a VIse us 1 you will be 

« able-to meet this criteria. 
---------------------~ 
This proposal will be sent to the Department of Natural Resources, Department of State 
Lands and Department of Agriculture for review and comment. All of these agencies have 
a small number of positions in these classes. 

rf you have any questions, please feel free to call myself or Cathy Mason at 444-3871. 

LAE\CM\lp 

Attachrnen t 
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PROPOSAL FOR BLANKET PAY EXCEPTION 

ENVIRONMENTAL SPECIAUSf SERIES 
ENVIRONMENTAL PROGRAM SUPERVISOR 

ENVIRONMENTAL PROGRAM MANAGERS I & II 
INDUSTRIAL HYGIENIST 

r. INTRODUCTION 

This proposal provides a blanket grade pay exception for chronic recruitment problems for 
specific positions in the environmental specialist series, environmental program supervisor, and 
environmental program manager senes. This proposal is pursuant to the 1990 Pay Plan 
Exception Guide Tier Three. 

II. AGENCIES AFFECfED 

The request was submitted by the Department of Health and Enviroiunental Sciences (DHES). 
Three other agencies, Department of State Lands, Department of Natural Resources and 
Conservation (DNRC), and Department of Agriculture that have a small number of positions in 
these classes. DNRC, with five positions, has the largest number of positions besides DHES 
affected by this proposal. 

III. AGENCY PROPOSAL 

fn an effort streamline the process and due to lhe small number of positions that exist outside 
of DHES, we have not requested other affected agencies to submit separate proposals. It is our 
intention to have the other agencies respond to this proposal. 

DHES proposes to immediately give all current incumbents a 15 percent salary increase followed 
by a ten percent salary increase next year for a 26.5 percent total salary increase for all of the 
positions in the environmental specialist series, environmental program supervisors, environmen­
tal program managers I and II and industrial hygienist classes ranging from grade 12 through 
grade 17. 

IV. EXCLUSION FROM BLANKET 

Based upon criteria for blanket exceptions that includes chronic r~cruitment and retention 
problems and the information submitted to date, the Industrial Hygienist single position-class, 
with the same incumbent for twenty years, does not qualify for a pay exception under these 
circumstances. In addition, it is our understanding that the job duties for this class are different 
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than those of the environmental specialists by concentrating on in-door rather than outside 
environment issues. (') 

:--(Hi:3; - __ 0< 

~-; ,...:- I - 1'/-q I 
'~~' :-- -.. ---w ~6J. 
H oJ.lwrJ·hJ _. _. v. JUSTIFICATION 

State salaries for environmental occupations have not kept up with a market that has recently 
experienced increased demand with the creation of Superfund and environmental assessment 
needs. 

Annual turnover in the four bureaus, Occupational Health, Solid and Hazardous Waste, Air 
Quality, and the Water Quality Bureau is approximately 34 percent. Up until recently turnover 
was limited to less experienced personnel; however, it appears that retention of experienced 
personnel, who are capable of training others has reached a critical point according to Larry 
Lloyd, former Division Administrator. DHES has exhausted upgrading positions through 
classification and has gone to special recruiting efforts to fill vacancies including selection of 
candidates who are considered "trainable" rather than qualified. The result of inadequate 
staffing is the loss of delegated EPA authority, federal share contributions, and local control over 
Issues. 

VI. OCCUPATIONAL COMPARISON TO MARKET 

This request is for classes which include two benchmarks used in the state Salary Survey. The 
two benchmark classes are Environmental Specialist U, grade 13 and Environmental Program 
Manager I, grade 16. A summary of survey results for these two classes is as follows: 

Environmental Specialist II 
Survey data from the survey area recommended by the Pay Committee for Environmental 
Specialist II jobs identifies an average minimum entry level of $2,042 per month with 
a maximum. average salary of $2,919 per month. The weighted average is $2,559 and 
the unweighted average is $2,380. This difference between weighted and unweighted 
average salary is a result of employers like the state of Washington with more employees 
paying higher than the average salary of less populated states surveyed. 

The state's step 2 entry salary of $1,722 is 16 percent behind the average market entry 
level salary. State salaries for experienced employees, (step 13 of grade 13, or $2,202) 
is 14 percent behind the survey weighted average. 

Environmental Program Manager 
The survey data for the Environmental Program Manager I identifies an average minimum 
entry level salary of $2,271 per month with an average maximum salary of $3,309 per 
month. The weighted average salary is $3,044 and the unweighted average is $2,724 

ESPEC.CM - 2 . 



per month. This difference between weighted and unweighted average salary is a result 
of employers like the state of Washington with more employees paying higher than the 
average salaty_ of less populated states surveyed. 

Currently, our entry level salary (step 2, grade 16, or $2,218) is 19 percent behind the 
average market entry level salary. The highest grade 16 salary (step 13) is $2,845, and 
is seven percent behind the survey weighted average salary ($3,044) for this class. • 

In summary, entry pay for this occupational group is 16-19 percent behind the market entry 
level and the most experienced personnel (those at step 13) are paid below the average pay 
received by other Environmental Specialists and managers in this area. The salary survey data 
confirms the agencies concern over the non-competitiveness of "experienced" salaries and the 
resulting inability to keep experienced personnel due to the salary difference between market 
rates and salaries offered by the state. 

VII. RECOMMENDED PAY EXCEPTION 

This recommendation takes into consideration the following factors: 

1. DHES's proposal; 
2. market salary comparisons to five other states; and 
3. current short supply and high demand for employees in this occupational group. 

A comparable market salary that addresses recruitment and retention cannot be established 
through step increases alone since step 13 is behind the weighted average for each class. 

This proposal maintains the relationship of one environmental specialist class to another by 
adjusting all of the classes one grade and setting a step 6 entry level. This proposal will adjust 
the Environmental Specialist II class up one grade to grade 14 with a step 6 entry salary of 
$2,033 per month or $24,396 annually. All other environmental specialist and environmental 
program managers classes will be similarly adjusted. 

Adjustment of incumbent salaries has been left to the agency's discretion. The agency is 
responsible for developing its own uniform standards or criteria for slotting current employees 
into one of the eight steps in the next higher grade. Once criteria are developed and a proposed 
assignment is made to steps within the step 6 to step 13 range of the next higher grade, the 
proposed assignments need to be approved by the State Personnel Division. 

This proposal provides a pay exception for the positions identified in Attachment A list as 
follows: 
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Environmental Spec. I, Grade 12 Entry Rate: Grade 13, Step 6 
Maximum Rate: Grade 13, Step 13 

-
Environmental Spec. II, Grade 13 Entry Rate: Grade 14, Step 6 

Maximum Rate: Grade 14, Step 13 

Environmental Spec. IU, Grade 14 Entry Rate: Grade 15, Step 6 
Maximum Rate: Grade 15, Step 13 

Environmental Spec. IV, Grade 15 Entry Rate: Grade 16, Step 6 
Maximum Rate: Grade 16, Step 13 

Environmental Prgm. Sup., Grade 16 Entry Rate: Grade 17, Step 6 
Maximum Rate: Grade 17, Step 13 

Environmental Prgm. Mgr. I, Grade 16 Entry Rate: Grade 17, Step 6 
Maximum Rate: Grade 17, Step 13 

Environmental Prgm. Mgr. II, Grade 17 Entry Rate: _ Grade 18, Step 6 
Maximum Rate: Grade 18, Step 13 

The net result of this proposal is an entry level salary increase of 18 percent above the previous 
entry level salary with incumbents receiving a minimum of a seven percent increase depending 
upon their current step. Due to this substantial increase in the entry level, the substantial pay 
increase for this next biennium, the recommendation does not provide a second increase as 
requested by the agency. Additional compensation above the initial pay exception will be 
considered after the fiscal year 1992 pay matrix is established. At that time, a determination 
can be made whether a second increase is warranted for retention or recruitment. 

VIII. CGNDmONS OF PAY EXCEPTION 

Blanket pay exceptions are not transferable to any other position(s) or class(es) unless 
authorized by the State Personnel Division. The blanket exception is approved to resolve 
recruitment and retention problems in this occupation and therefore are specific to the position 
and class and ~9.uheL!~c_~m&~!1!) If the position is reclassified to another level, series, etc., the 
blanket exception will no longer apply. This blanket exception is approved based upon 
understanding that it will not result in a deficiency or supplemental appropriation request to the 
legislature. This exception expires November 15, 1992. 

[n the event that the current pay matrix undergoes major revisions, this blanket is subject to 
revision by the Department of Administration prior to the expiration date. 

ESPEC.CM - 4 -



ATTACHMENT A 

ENVIROKMENTAL SCIEICES OIVIS1OI 

POSITICK REGIST!R 1Y 1991 rItZ HAK!: KHYSP!C.aIl 

POSll TITL! FTI GalDE SUP ~G 

10357 ENV SPEC I 0.25 12 
505 !HY SP!C I 1. 00 12 
552 SHY SPEC I 0.50 12 2 
549 ElIV SPEC I 1. 00 12 Z 

321 !NV SHC I 1. 00 12 Z 

3J 6 !lIV SPEC I 1.00 12 
3 H !HY SP!C II 1. 00 13 3 2 
322 ElIV SP~C II 1. 00 1J 1 1 

10476 !HV SP!C II 1. 00 13 
504 ElIV SPEC II 1.00 13 J 1 
316 KHV SPEC II 1. 00 13 9 2 

10354 !lIV SPEC II 0.25 13 Z 

U9 SNV SPEC III 1. 00 H Z 

512 ElIV SPEC III LOO 14 13 3 
U9 !NV SPEC III 1. 00 1-1 Z 

554 tllV SPEC !II 1. 00 14 Z 

413 KNV SP!C III 1. 00 14 
(40 ElIV SPEC III 1. 00 14 3 
414 aNY SPEC III 1.00 14 5 
462 ~HV SPEC III 1. 00 14 2 
01 aNY SPEC III 1. 00 14 Z 

406 !HV SPEC rII 1. 00 14 2 
525 SNV SPEC IZI 1. 00 H 
311 tHV SPEC H! 1. 00 14 6 
403 SNV SPEC III 0.50 14 Z 

H6 !HV SPEC III 1. 00 14 2 
10358 SHY SPEC III 0.25 H 
10477 EHV SPEC III 1. 00 14 2 
10474 !HY SPEC III 1. 00 14 Z 

10475 EHV SP!C III 1.00 14 
430 !HV SP!C III 1. 00 14 
451 !HV SHC III 1. 00 15 
413 !lIV SPEC III 1. 00 14 5 
U2 ~I/V SPEC It I ~ 1. 00 15 Z 

403 !HV SPEC III 0.50 H Z 

10473 tHV SPEC III 1. 00 14 
UO 4HV SPEC III 1. 00 14 Z 

450 !HV SPEC III 1.00 15 2 
412 KIIV S?!C IV 1. 00 15 Z 

~09 !NV SPEC IV 1. 00 15 1: 
10359 ~NV SP!C IV 0.00 15 

3:0 £11V SPEC n 1. GO 15 .. 
,.:. 

SH aYV snc IV 1. 00 15 
Ho ~lIV s:!:c rl 1. 00 ' . , J 

! 1 Z !HV SrEC !~1 1. :0 15 



.",'" ... 
-~----... 

\ -
.--L::. 1 -.J - q I 

518 INV SPEC IV 1.00 15 B 2 -,"'. ~ -~ .. ;k,V< 
535 SNV SPEC IV 1. 00 15 2 ~,3 ~. .1<.)...-
J09 EllV SPEC IV 1. 00 15 7 

10351 INV SPIC IV 1.00 15 2 
10360 ENV SPEC IV 0.00 15 2 

S22 IHY SPIC IV 1.00 15 2 
10353 IllV SPEC IV 1.00 15 12 3 
10564 SNV SPIC IV 0.25 15 2 

423 ENV SPEC IV 1.00 15 2 
10565 SNV SPEC IV 0.25 15 2 

536 IllY SHC IV 1. 00 15 9 2 
335 KHV SPIC IV 1.00 16 2 
411 EHY SPIC IV 1.00 14 2 
503 EHY SPEC IV 1.00 15 8 
449 ENV SPEC IV 1.00 15 2 

10361 INV SPEC IV 0.00 15 2 
00461 EllY SPEC IV 1.00 15 2 

546 EHY SHC IV 1.00 15 6 1 
325 INDOST HYGEN 1. 00 15 13 4 

10471 IXV PCX HCR I 1.00 16 2 
416 !NV PGX HGR II 1. 00 16 10 1 
407 INV PGH HGR II 1.00 17 12 3 
456 ENV PGX SUPR 1.00 15 2 
448 INV PGX SUPR 1. 00 15 2 
551 ENV PGX SOPR 1. 00 16 8 1 
306 EHV PCX SUPI 1.00 16 . 11 2 
455 EllV PGX SUPR I 1. 00 15 2 
542 IllY PGX XCR I 1.00 16 12 3 
543 ENV PGX MGa I 1.DO 16 11 2 
433 ERV PGX HCR I 1.00 15 10 1 
408 EllY PGX HCI II 1.00 11 12 3 
502 ENV PGH HCR II 1. 00 17 11 3 
307 EHV PGX SUPI 1.00 16 10 3 

'ALL lIGmS upusm BUDGITED GWIS/STIPS DB lIAr lOT UlLlC'l VlAT m POSItIOI IS CUWITLl BlDG pm 

,,',.' .... ~·t'. 

': 



PAY PLAN EXCEPTION 

A. GENERAL INFORMATION 

1. Requesting Agency: Departmen t of Health and 
Environmental Sciences (DHES) 

2. Requesting Division: Environmental Sciences Division 

Bureaus: water Quality, Air Quality and Solid and 
Hazardous waste 

3. Agency Contact Person: Donald E. Pizzini, Director 

B. EXCEPTION REQUESTED 

1. Positions for which blanket exception is requested: 

____ --~ Environmental Engineers I-IV/Environmental Engineer Manager 

2. Other agencies which have employees in the class or 
series. 

Environmental Engineers and Environmental Engineer 
Managers are exclusive to DHES 

3. Requested grade and step of affected positions: 

This request is based upon increasing salaries by 15% 
immediately, followed by an additional 10% after a ·period of 
one year. The overall effect of these increases equates to 
a 26.5% salary increase which approximates the goal of 
bringing salaries within 10% of market rates. This request, 
while significant in terms of percentage increase, must be 
recognized as stop-gap measure in bringing equity in a dynamic 
job market where qualified employee shortages are predicted 
in the future. All positions would receive the same 
percentage increase to insure that equitable adjustments in 
salary are received. 

4. Incumbents in the positions which require adjustment: 

Incumbents include one Environmental Engineer II, eleven 
Environmental Engineer III 's, one Engineer IV and three 
Environmental Engineer Managers which would be affected by 
this request. All vacant positions would be similarly 
affected by this request when the positions are filled. 



5. CUrrent grade and step of each agency employee in these 
positions: 

356 ENV ENG I VACANT 13 2 
355 ENV ENG I VACANT 13 2 

517 ENV ENG II VACANT 14 3 
519 ENV ENG II SANCHEZ 14 5 

320* ENV ENG III (ST LANDS)DRISCOLL 15 12 
432 ENV ENG III MARSH 15 2 
459 ENV ENG III RIEFENBERG 15 2 
515 ENV ENG III MONTGOMERY 15 11 
516 ENV ENG III SLOVARP 15 5 
528 ENV ENG III MELSTAD 15 13 
529 ENV ENG III WELLS 15 13 
530 ENV ENG III SMITH 15 11 
531 ENV ENG III AUNE 15 3 
532 ENV ENG III WEINS 15 2 
560 ENV ENG III HEISLER 15 9 

308 ENV ENG IV KELTZ 16 13 
524 ENV ENG II VACANT 14 2 

513 ENV ENG MGR II SHEWMAN 17 13 
514 ENV ENG MGR II ANDERSON 17 12 
527 ENV ENG MGR II FRASER 17 13 

6. Rationale for the specific step and grade adjustment 
requested: 

After consultation with John McEwen of DOA, it was suggested 
that grade adjustment vs. step adjustment need not be 
addressed given the step freeze of the current pay plan and 
the large-scale overhaul of the pay plan that is anticipated. 
The salary study made as part of this request indicated that 
pay inequities exist for all engineering levels with the more 
experienced engineers showing a greater disparity than entry 
level positions. Environmental engineering managers were 
included as part of this request as they were considered an 
integral part of the environmental engineering series with 
their required qualifications in engineering and high level 
of experience. 

7. Grade adjustment vs. step adjustment: 

(Not applicable--see #6 above) 



C. JUSTIFICATION 

Exceptional Circumstances 

This request is submitted in response to the need to address 
a severe recruitment and retention problem in employing 
environmental engineers for technical positions within the 
Environmental S~iences Division of DHES. All positions work 
in programs Wh1Ch directly affect the public health of the 
citizens of Montana, improve and sustain the high quality of 
the state's environment, and promote a sound infrastructure 
so important to the state's economy. The inability of the 
Department to attract qualified new employees, and more 
importantly retain existing highly trained employees, 
cri tically affects the ability of the affected programs to 
enforce state and federal laws and meet federally delegated 
program responsibilities. 

A national shortage of engineers due to a declining number of 
engineering graduates, concurrent with a growing demand for 
engineering services due to a tremendous increase in 
environmental regulation, has resulted in a very competitive 
market for qualified engineers. Science Magazine, in the 
attached article, (see Attachment A) discusses the impending 
crisis of a serious shortage of engineers by the year 2000. 
The state of Montana, with salaries 30% to 40% less than 
competing employers, is hastening this crisis by forcing its' 
most qualified technical employees to seek higher paying work 
elsewhere. As listed in Section C (7) of this request, the 
Division has experienced a severe turnover rate in engineering 
positions, resulting in 13 vacancies out of a total of 21 
positions over a two-year period. This equates to a near 
complete engineering staff turnover in slightly more than 
three years. 

The programs in DHES employing environmental engineers require 
specialized experience not available through academic training 
alone. Once employed with the department, the experience 
earned on the job is invaluable to the programs, given the 
quantity and complexity of the problems these individuals must 
deal with in their normal work routine. This same experience 
is sought by private consultants and industrial concerns who 
must understand and comply with the technical and regulatory 
requirements imposed by these environmental programs. 

The majority of the affected positions work in programs 
supported largely by federal funds with delegated authority 
to enforce federal environmental laws. Failure to properly 
fulfill the responsibilities of these programs will result in 
a loss of these federal funds and return of these delegated 
authorities to the EPA. Aside from the economic impact of the 
loss of these federal dollars, the state would be sacrificing 
a tremendous amount of local control, a sensitivity to 
Montana's unique needs and the ability to be responsive to the 



citizens of the state. The Governor's Office has indicated 
it is strongly committed to maintaining state primacy in 
environmental programs. 

1. Projected agency costs for the exceptions. 

The 15% pay increase is estimated to cost the agency $96,122. 
The additional 10% increase will result in an agency cost of 
$100,640. 

Tables 1, 2 and 3, as follows, indicate the financial impact 
of the proposed blanket salary increase for the affected 
pOSitions. Table 1 indicates el:isting salary structure. 
Table 2 shows salaries with a 15% i~crease. Table 3 shows the 
salaries after an additional 10% increase (scheduled to occur 
after one year). 
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2. Sources of additional funds for requested exception, by 
proqraa or position. 

All salary increases will be funded within existing 
resources~y either reducIng the current operatIng budget or 
by reallocatIon of exIstIng funds. Funding for the coming 
bIennIum will be proposed to the legislature. 

Due to the varied nature of program funding within the 
agency it is necessary to address funding of the exceptions 
on a program by program basis. 

water Quality Bureau 

Safe Drinking Water Program - Funding options for this 
program are currently being addressed by a Task Force. The 
program is supported by federal and RIT funds in a 75/25 
ratio. It is anticipated that the federal funds will 
increase significantly and will be matched by funds 
generated by a proposed fee system on services provided. 
These additional funds would more than cover the salary 
increases. 

construction Grants Program - This program is funded with a 
100% federal grant. Adequate funds are available to cover 
the salary increases. 

Subdivision Review Program - Funds for this program are 
provided from the General Funds with review fees that are 
generated being returned to that same account. The Safe 
Drinking Water Task Force has recommended that review fees 
be increased to cover the actual costs of operating the 
program. Such an action would require a change in the 
statute. In the interim, funds for a salary increase would 
come from the operating budget. 

Permits Review Program - Only one engineering position is 
assigned to this program. The program is funded primarily 
with federal funds with a nonfederal maintenance of effort 
level that must be met. currently available federal funds 
exceed the amount necessary to meet current budget 
obligations. Those funds would be used to cover the salary 
increase. 

Solid and Hazardous waste Bureau 

As proposed, a new hire qualifying for a Grade 14 position 
will enter at the same rate as an existing Grade 14 in the 
program. An entry level trainee at Grade 13 will start at a 
salary 15% higher than a standard Grade 13 and will advance 
to a Grade 14 plus 15% after one year. After one year all 
Grade+15% will advance to the next pay matrix which includes 
an additional 10% increase. In order to improve staff 
morale, it might be worth considering offering employees 



with one or more years of program exPerience the additional 
10% in the first year. 

There are two engineers employed by the Solid and Hazardous 
waste Bureau. They are positions #432 and #459. Position 
#432 is funded by the Superfund Program and position #459 is 
75% funded through the Tank Fee Program and 25% by the Tank 
Installer License Program. 

superfund 

The majority of these funds will be obtained through 
incre~sed Cooperative Agreement requests, however, 10% of 
Super~und Core funding is provided with state match funding 
through the 12% RIT funds provided to the Department for 
CERCLA/hazardous waste activities. 

Tank Fee Program 

This program is 100% funded by annual UST registration fees. 
This funding source can easily provide the extra dollars 
required for the increase for the .075 FTE, positon #459. 

Tank Installer Licensing 

This program is 100% funded by UST tank installer licensing 
and permit fees. This funding source is adequate to cover 
the additional increase for the .025 FTE position #459. 

Air Quality Bureau 

The funding for the increase would come from 100% federal 
funding in the first year, and a combination of federal 
funding and user permit fees in the second year. The air 
program federal grant has increased from $625,848 in FY90 to 
$1,025,436 in FY91. This federal funding increase will 
cover the increase in FY91. It is anticipated that the 
National Clean Air Act activity will continue will continue 
to offer increased federal funding in future years. It is 
also antiCipated that the approval of user/permit fees will 
be given by the legislature in coming years. 

Four FTE positions are affected in the Air Quality Bureau. 
They include pos~tions #320, 308, 10355 and 10356. The Air 
Quality Bureau is confident that it can provide the funding 
for the projected salary increases in present and future 
years. 



3. Specific recruitment measures taken to attract 
qualified applicants for these positions: 

Water Quality Bureau 

Until rescinded in 1989, the Department had approval for a 
blanket step exception providing the option of offering up 
to four steps for starting engineers. This incentive was 
used for most engineers hired in the last few years although 
it is now recognized that 4 steps no longer provides a 
competitive starting salary for the various engineering 
positions. Additional steps for new employees do not 
address the difficulties in retaining existing employees and 
in some cases, inequi tieF. can result. 

In addition to utilizing the Job Service, the water Quality 
Bureau has found it necessary to advertise extensively in 
state and out-of-state newspapers to get a sufficient number 
of viable ~pplicants. Re-advertising has become necessary 
on occasion when no qualified applications were received. 
Montana is a desireable place to live and often if you 
advertise extensively, qualified applicants will apply. If 
hired, retaining these people is becoming increasingly 
difficult. Once located within the state, job opportunities 
at higher salaries are becoming readily available without 
relocation. 

Since revoking the blanket step exception, the WQB has found 
it necessary to provide additional steps to recruit 
individuals on an individual basis. A recent hire (Position 
#532) negotiated for a Step 9 starting salary and refused to 
accept anything less. The Bureau has also attempted to 
redefine positions with the intention of upgrading the 
position to improve recruitment and retention potential. 

4. Results of recruitment efforts: 

The Department's recruitment efforts have obtained limited 
success. The job turnover rate is increasing in frequency 
and the number and quality of job applicants is diminishing. 
state government is becoming a training ground for young 
engineers recently graduated looking for quality experience 
to increase their marketability for higher paying positions. 
In positions requiring higher levels of experience (Engineer 
III and IV), well-qualified applicants are not applying. 
The specific efforts of programs and bureaus within the 
Department are as follows: 

water Quality Bureau 

Public water supply program: 

Position #524 - Environmental Engineer IV 



This position was vacated on 7-8-88 and filled internally 
with an engineer working in the program. This employee 
vacated the position on 8-4-89. The position was then 
advertised 3 times. NO one applied the first two times and 
2 unqualified people applied the third time. The position 
was finally filled in mid-December of 1989 on a training 
assignment. This employee left on 5-7-90 and the position 
is currently vacant. Due to the difficulties in filling this 
position, the position has been redefined and submitted for 
review. An employee within the program without an 
engineering degree will likely take the position, if 
appropriately reclassified. 

Position #530 - Environmental Engineer III 

This position was vacated by the incumbent, a licensed 
professional engineer, on 10-21-88. At that time the 
incumbent had several years experience in the Drinking water 
Program. The position was tben re-advertised with ·the most 
qualified applicant, a professional engineer (P.E.), 
refusing the job at a step 7 salary offer (this applicant 
was and remains employed with an engineering firm in 
Helena). The current employee will take his P.E. exam next 
fall. Passing this exam will make this employee 
significantly more marketable, especially to private 
engineering firms. 

Position #531 - Environmental Engineer III 

The position was recently created through reclassification 
of an Environmental specialist position. The change was 
made due to additional program demands requiring engineering 
expertise. The incumbent in this position (Grade 15, step 3 
with 6 years of experience with the state) has pursued a 
request for additional steps without success. An inequity 
with this position has been created as recent recruitment 
efforts have resulted in hiring new employees with more that 
3 steps. The incumbent in this position was recently 
offered a position with a Bozeman consulting firm at a 
salary approximately 20% greater than his current salary. 

Position #532 - Environmental Engineer III 

This position was vacated on 5-18-90. The position was then 
advertised once and resulted in one applicant who desired to 
work in Helena. Approval has been received for step 9. The 
applicant is trying to determine whether or not to accept 
the job. 

Position #650 - Environmental Engineer III 

This is a new position that has been advertised internally, 
then to the outside, and no one applied. The position is 
being rp-advertised. 
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Financial Assistance Program: 

Position #515 - Environmental Engineer III 

This position was vacated on 12-1-89 by a well-qualified 
employee with over 10 years experience in the program. The 
employee is working for a city in Montana and gave 
"opportunity for career growth and salary potential" as 
r~asons for taking the new job. The position was filled 
internally with an individual working in an Environmental 
Engineer II position. 

Position #516 - Environmental Engineer III 

This position was vacated on 7-15-88. It was filled 
internally with an employee working within the program in an 
Environmental Engineer II position. The current incumbent 
has over 23 years experience in engineering, is licensed as 
a professional engineer, and is very valuable to the 
program. This individual has over 4 years with the state 
and remains at the same step at which he was hired. 
Retention of these type of employees is a critical need to 
the state of Hontana and to the viability of the proqrams 
which serve the state. 

Position #517 - Environmental Engineer II 

This position was vacated on 11-18-88, filled on 1-9-89, and 
vacated again on 5-18-90. The position is currently vacant. 
A request to reclassify this position one grade higher to 
promote retention and attract more qualified individuals is 
being prepared. The individual last holding this position, 
although hired at a step 4, obtained a position with a 
technical firm in Helena at a salary approximately 25% more 
than the state's salary. It is interesting to note that one 
of the main functions of this individual in her new position 
is related to contractual work with the solid and Hazardous 
waste Bureau. The need for this contract results, in part, 
to staff turnover at the SHWB--specifically the departure of 
an environmental specialist whose job function was 
equivalent to the work covered by this contract. 

Position #519 - Environmental Engineer II 

This position was vacated on 7-30-88 due to internal 
transfer upward within the program and was filled on 1-3-
89. The incumbent at that time left the position on 1-29-
90 to fill another higher qraded position which opened in 
the program. The position was then advertised with three 
qualified applicants applying. The most qualified applicant 
refused the position due to inadequate salary. The position 
was filled on 6-11-90. 



Solid and Hazardous waste Bureau 

Superfund Program: 

Position #412 - Although currently classified as an 
Environmental Specialist position, this position was 
originally classified as an Environmental Engineer II, 
subsequently modified in March of 1988. The engineer hired 
into the position vacated the position on 7-21-89, leaving 
the state for a higher salary and personal reasons. The 
current incumbent is not an engineer. 

Position 432 - Environmental Engineer III 

This position was filled in October 1987 and vacated on 11-
22-89 even though it was upgraded from a Grade 14 to a Grade 
15 in March of 1988. The incumbent leaving obtained a job 
in Butte for a higher salary. The current incumbent was 
hired on 12-28-89 and was selected as one of two qualified 
applicants. 

Position 433 - Environmental Program Manager 

This position was upgraded from an Environmental Engineer 
III to a supervisory position in March of 1988. The 
incumbent at that time, an engineer, vacated the position on 
5-19-89 for employment in Butte at a market level salary. 
The current incumbent is not an engineer. 

Air Quality Bureau 

The AQB is in the process of recruiting for two Engineer I 
positions. This bureau elected to fill these positions at 
entry level grades on the assumption that it would not be 
possible to attract trained individuals capable of 
fulfilling the required job responsibilities at the salary 
offered. These positions, after receiving sufficient 
training, could move up into higher level positions. 
Obviously, training will improve their marketability, making 
retention at current salary levels difficult. 

6. Other efforts: 

The Department believes that all reasonable efforts have 
been taken to recruit and retain qualified personnel. It is 
apparent that modifications in the pay plan for 
environmental engineers to provide more competitive salaries 
will provide the only long-term solution to this problem. 
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7. TUrnover and vacancy rate: 

water Quality Bureau 

Pos. # status Date 

515 vacant 12-1-89 
Filled internally 1-29-90 

516 vacant 7-5-88 
Filled internally 7-30-88 

517 vacant 11-18-88 
Filled 1-9-89 
vacant 5-18-90 

519 vacant 7-30-88 
Filled 1-3-89 
Vacant 1-29-90 
Filled 6-11-90 

524 Vacant 7-8-88 
Filled internally 
Vacant 8-4-89 
Filled 12-13-89 
Vacant 5-7-90 

530 Vacant 10-21-88 
Filled 3-1-89 

532 Vacant 5-18-90 
Not yet filled 

650 Vacant since creation 

Solid and Hazardous Waste Bureau 

Pos. # Status Date 

432 Vacant 11-22-89 
Filled 12-18-89 

8. consequences of turnover and not filling vacant 
positions. 

Water Quality Bureau 

Vacancies and turnover in the Municipal wastewater Financial 
Assistance program could result in the inability of the 
state to implement the Montana wastewater Revolving Fund 



Act. This new legislation created a $50 million financial 
assistance program for communities to build water pollution 
control projects. The first round of federal funds ($4.5 
million), due to be obligated by September of 1990, may 
already be jeopardized due to the excessive turnover within 
the program. Not only would loss of these funds have a 
severe economic impact on the state, but high priority water 
pollution control projects with documented public health 
hazards could fail to proceed. Staff positions within this 
program (5 engineers and one environmental specialist) have 
completely turned over within the last five years. Loss of 
staff has increased plan and specification review time, 
grant processing time, reduced inspection frequency and 
reduced the overall effectiveness of the program in meeting 
the publics needs. Turnover has also increased the stress 
level of the remaining staff by increasing work loads and 
job related pressures. (Reference Letter - A) 

Engineering staff turnover and difficulties in recruiting 
qualified engineers in the Public water supp~y Program have 
already affected the work performance of this section. 
Staff review time of plans for public water and sewer 
systems is increasing, which delays needed construction 
projects resulting in both public health and economic 
impacts. The legally specified turn-around time of 60 days 
for new subdivisions is becoming difficult to meet. It is 
estimated that inspections of public water systems needed to 
insure proper operation and sanitary conditions are 
approximately two years behind schedule. Lack of qualified 
engineers also limits this section's ability to provide 
important training to facility operators. A critical staff 
shortage limiting this section's ability to enforce the 
Federal Safe Drinking water Act has been identified and is 
currently the subject of a task force study. The inability 
to attract and retain qualified technical staff could 
preclude the program from properly satisfying federal 
requirements, resulting in loss of state primacy in program 
authority. 

Solid and Hazardous Waste Bureau 

Engineering expertise within the Superfund program will 
become increasingly important as many of the projects under 
study enter the remedial action phase and begin 
construction. Unique methods for cleanup involving 
specialized expertise will require informed oversight by the 
Solid and Hazardous Waste Bureau. Loss of this knowledge 
due to vacancies could delay the cleanup process thereby 
threatening public health and the environment. Hiring an 
individual with Superfund experience will become difficult 
with the demand for qualified engineers, especially within 
the state. 

Loss of technical expertise in the UST program could result 



in leakage, groundwater degradation, and adverse 
environmental impacts. Leaking storage tanks have been 
identified by the legislature as a high priority 
environmental concern. 

Air Quality Bureau 

The two engineers working for the AQB have been with the 
state a number of years and include a senior staff engineer 
and program supervisor. These positions work in programs 
which permit and evaluate compliance of industrial sources 
of air pollution. The permit process also includes the 
technical review of designs of air pollution control 
facilities. Lo'.3S of these engineers would seriously 
undermine the entire program resulting in delays in permit 
processing or inadequate evaluation on source controls. New 
or enlarged industrial sources could be prevented from 
initiating operations until properly permitted, possibly 
resulting in severe economic hardship. Public health, due 
to inadequate regulatory controls of air pollution, could 
also be threatened. 

9. Suaaary of comparison salary and benefits data: 

Information on salaries was provided from the following 
sources: 

1. John McEwen of the Department of Administration 
2. Helena Operations Office of the EPA 
3. Publications produced by the National Society of 

Professional Engineers 

Department of Administration Survey 

DOA's salary survey included respondents from other states 
and from in-state firms including private consultants and 
some cities. Information was obtained for Environmental 
Engineers and Civil Engineers. Often the educational 
criteria and job responsibilities for environmental 
engineers and civil engineers are very similar (especially 
in Montana), therefore data from both surveys was determined 
to be applicable to this analysis. 

Environmental Engineers 

The average State of Montana monthly salary for a Grade 15 
Environmental Engineer is $2268. The average salary of 
environmental engineers from the 10 states which responded 
to DOA's survey is $3223. The ratio of the two is .7037 
which means that the state of Montana salaries are about 30% 
less than the responding states. 

Civil Engineers 



McEwen's survey encompassed the entire Civil Engineer series 
and included information from in-state respondents and other 
states. Note that a Civil Engineer II equates to and 
Environmental Engineer I in grade level with the other 
classes showing a similar relationship. The results are as 
follows: 

Civil Engineer II IV V 

state of Mt. 
Avg. salary $1659/mo 2303/mo 2749/mo 

Instate 
respondents- $2622/mo 2988/mo 3725/mo 

Other states $2537/mo na 3719/mo 

-Includes consulting engineers, city government, etc. 

By averaging state of Montana salaries for Grade 13,15, & 16 
Civil Engineers and dividing by the average-salaries for 
equivalent level positions from in-state respondents, a 
ratio of .7181 is calculated. This means that state of 
Montana salaries are about 28% less than in-state 
consultants and cities within the state. It should be noted 
that in-state respondents probably represent the most 
significant type of competition for the state as it allows 
state employees to change jobs and make significantly more 
salary without leaving the state and often without any 
relocation. out of state respondents for Grade 13 and 15 
civil engineers pay approximately 42% more than the state on 
an average. 

Salaries for EPA Environmental Engineers 

comparison of state salaries for environmental engineers to 
those paid to Federal employees is very appropriate in that 
essentially all state environmental programs are directly 
tied to their counterparts in the EPA. Often the state 
programs are delegAted authority from the EPA to implement 
and enforce federal authorities and, in most cases, federal 
grants are provided to the state to pay for program 
administration. Typically state environmental engineers 
have job responsibilities equivalent to their counterparts 
in the EPA. The significant disparity between state and 
federal salaries for engineers working in the same programs 
in the same community has been an ongoing source of 
irritation between the two agencies. It is not unusual to 
see a lower grade engineer in the EPA earning more than a 
supervisory engineer or bureau chief with the state. 

EPA environmental engineers begin at a GS 9 level. Most 
engineers working in the water or wastewater environmental 
programs are working at a GS 12 level (based on information 



provided by local EPA personnel) with supervisory engineers 
working at a GS 13 or 14 level. EPA recognizes the 
difficulty in attracting and retaining environmental 
engineers, consequently, their starting pay begins at a 
higher level. . 

An approximate comparison of starting (step 2) salaries for 
state and federal environmental engineers equated as follows 
(refer to Attachment B - Federal Pay Matrix): 

GS 9 
E. Eng II 

GS 12 
Eng III 

GS13 
E.Eng Manager 

Montana $22,471 $24,404 $29,015 

EPA $37,817 

Ratio(%) 

$32,298 

69.6% 64.5% 

$44,021 

65.9% 

NSPE Survey 

The National Society of professional Engineers is an 
organization which, among other functions, performs 
exhaustive salary research on the engineering profession. 
The Board of Directors has adopted Professional Policy 100 
in recognition of the value of engineering services and 
their importance to the health, welfare, and safety of the 
general public. The policy is as follows: 

It is the policy of NSPE to periodically develop 
minimum recommended salary levels with an entrance 
rate based on current statistical data, and 
succeeding performance-experience levels 
consistent with sound management policy and a 
desirable professional engineer career pattern, 
and to publish and recommend such minimum salary 
levels for adoption by all who employ engineers. 
Such a scale of recommended minimum salary levels 
is needed in order to attract and retain the 
caliber of highly dedicated and qualified 
individuals which the engineering profession must 
have to protect and advance the public welfare in 
an increasingly complex urbanized, technological 
society. It is of utmost importance that these 
salary levels be adjusted and continuously 
monitored to insure a proper relationship to 
professions and occupational categories, taking 
into account the cost of living and educational 
costs. 



The 1990 Recommended Salary Ranges for Professional 
Engineers establishes a base rate salary at $31,185 
(reference Attachments C and D). The base rate is adjusted 
by a factor of .990 to give the base rate suggested for 
sanitary (environmental) at $30,875. The base rate is the 
annual starting salary for new engineering graduates. 
Tables are provided which adjust this salary for different 
experience and responsibility levels. They classify 
engineers in a manner similar to the State of Montana when 
defining Environmental Engineer II, III, & IV 
responsibilities. Using the recommended income ranges, the 
suggested salaries for the classes are as follows: 

J..ow High Monthly 
Position Range Range Average Average 

Eng IIII $27787 $40,137 $33962 $2830 
Eng III 37050 52,487 44768 3730 
Eng IV 46312 64837 55575 4631 
Eng V 57118 78731 67924 5660 
Eng VI 67925 92625 80275 6690 -

Comparing the DOA monthly average for a state of Montana 
Grade 15 Environmental Engineer of $2268 to the suggested 
NSPE monthly average of $3730 for an Engineer III gives a 
salary ratio of .608. Using the DOA figures for a Grade 16 
Civil Engineer and comparing those to the monthly average of 
$4631 for an Engineer IV provides a ratio of .593. 

The NSPE publishes a complete income and salary survey 
annually. The complet~ 1987 survey and an abbreviated form 
of the 1990 survey is attached. 

SUMMARY 

From the information provided above it is obvious that the 
salaries offered by the state of Montana for Environmental 
Engineers are significantly less than what other employers 
pay within the state of Montana, what the federal government 
pays for very similar type positions and what the National 
Society of Professional Engineers suggests. As shown above 
the ratio of Montana salaries to other salaries varies from 
.718 to .593. 

Taking a conservative approach for purposes of this request, 
state of Montana salaries are determined to be .700 (70%) 
of comparable market salaries and the goal of this request 
would be to bring the state salaries within 10% of market 
salaries. 

For example, assume the market salary for a starting 
Engineer II is $30,000. The state of Montana current salary 
level would be equal to .700 x 30,000 or = $21,000. The 



goal of this request would be to bring state salaries within 
90% of market salary levels which equates to $30,000 - (0.10 
x 30,000) which comes to $27,000. The difference between 
the current salary of $21,000 and the desired goal of 
$27,000 is $6,000 which represents a 28.6% increase 
($6000/$21,000) over current salary levels. 

After discussion with the Bureau Chiefs in the Environmental 
Sciences Division, it was decided that a 15% increase over 
current salaries would be sought, effective upon approval, 
followed by an additional 10% increase to occur one year 
after the initial increase. 
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Signs of tto~ble in American engineering are getting little more than a shrug from' 
government and industry, even though both have much to lose.. A serious shorage of . 
engineers is a disrina possibility by the year 2000. caused by falling numbers of 

engineering graduates (down by 9350, or 12%, since 198t) and the retirement of the large 
cohort of engineers who entered the profession after World War II. 

To the shortage add a scnse of shortCOmings: ;\t!aJt in Ammcd," a recent report on 
industrial productivity from the Massachusetts Instirute ofTecMology. indicts engineering 
as a factOr in the nation's lagging competitiveness and declares flatly that the eduation of 
engineers "must be transfonncd. " The report recommends increased emphasis on rcaJ·world 
projectS by teams of srudents. a highly etfcctive approach but an apcnsi\'e one • 

Engineering schools have a clear responsibility.to confront these problems hod on, bur 
they need help. One reason is that the deficiencies of engineering eduotion pale in 
significance before the prospca of millions of youngsters entering the work. force without 
basic language and math skills. Another is the general assumption that engineers from other 
countries can be drawn to the United States or th:lt engineering projectS an be cxportt:d. 
America's engineering schools have been depending increasinglr on torcign manpower, but 
heavy reliance on citizens of other nations to meet our country's engineering needs is 
problematic. Many engineering positions in government agencies or dctC:nsc-relatcd indus­
tries, for c.'tample. require American citizens. Department of Energy Sc:cretary James 
Watkins recently acknowledged that his department has "scrious problems finding qualified 
people." So far, that help has been elusive. ~ASA and other agencies ha\'e c:cprc:sscd similar 
concerns. 

None of this is to suggest that American engineering should close its door to toreign 
nationals; on the contrary. the education ot engineers in all advanced countries will mon:: 
and more include a period of srudy abroad. But seeking c.'tposure to foreign rulrures is a t.l1" 
cry from dependence born of failure to educate our own engineers. Engineering eduotion is 
demanding and costly, and new invesonents in technology and I.:urricular refurm will strain 
engineering school finances to the limit. Industry and government-today concentr.lring 00 

the precollege part of the educational procc:.ss-should help at the university la'cl in three 
ways . 

First, they should provide additional engineering scholarships tor low· income srudents. 
During the 1970s, industry funding resulted in a surge of such scholarships. but the 
numbers have since dwindled. Srudies show that engineering srudents. on a\"er:lge. come 
from families of lower socioeconomic status than those of srudents aspiring to other 
professions. This means th:lt scholarships are particularly important in engineering and will 
be more so in the coming decades. Second. industry should work with engineering schools 
to. expand cooperative education and summer employment programs. Beyond the linanciJ..l 
help and learning aperience these programs provide. they give :I tremendous psychological 
boost. especially to minority srudents who have just struggled through their freshman yCll" 
and badlv need the reintorcemenc that comes from earlv contact \\'ith real·world enlrint:e:'· 
ing. Yet, 'Industry has been reluct.ult to im'oh'e freshmen'and sophomores in such pro~.uns. 

Third. tcder:ll :lgencies. hea\;ly dependent on .\mcrican citizens. should instit".Jte :ile 
equivalent of ROTC-a Reserve Engineering: Training: Corps (RETC1-in whidl competi­
tively seln'ted high school srudencs would be awarded scholarship support through the B.S. 
in engineering, ari:c:r which they would sCI"\'e tor 5 ~'c:lrs with the sponsoring- ag;ency. RETe 
could help p:ly tor icself through ics imp:lct on recruiOllenc COStS and tederal engineering: 
salary scales. Its primary purposes. though. would be co ensure our gtl\'emmcnt sel"\;ces .1 

fresh supplv of engineering talent while pro\'iding ~'oung people \\1th both the in\:enm'e and 
means to pursue an cngineering education. 

em we continue to assume thJt toreien nationals will meet our en~.neerinl! needs. 
while American vouth moves [0 the sidclin;s? The ri5h i",'l')lv~d in .1 ~hl')~l"~ m .. ;';" more 
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Professional Policy 100-Professlonal Engineer '"come 

III 

It is the policy of NSPEE to periodically develop minimum recommended salary levels wi!h an entrance rate based on 
current statistical data, and succeeding performance-experience levels consistent with sound management policy 
and a desirable professional career pattern, and to publish and recommend such minimum salary levels tor adoption 
by aI/ who employ engineers. Such a scale of recommended minimum salary levels is needed in order to attract and 
retain the caliber at highly dedicated and qualified individuals which the engineering profession must have to protect' 
and advance the public welfare in an increasingly complex urbanized, technological SOCiety. It Is of utmost importance 
that these salary levels be adjusted and continuously monitored to insure a proper relationship to other professions 
and occupational categories, taking into account the cost of living and educational costs. ' -

~e Board of Directors of the National Society of Professional Engineers adopted Professional Policy 100 In recognition of the value of 
, engineering services and their importance to the health. welfare. and safety of the general public. 

lIIsaia~ Ranges 

The Salary Ranges recommended herein, expressed In 
aJerms Df percentages of a Salary Base Rate, reflect this 

intenl The Salary Base Rate represents a national average 
'3llnual starting salary for new engineering graduates. While 

: he starting salary reflects the current -gOing rate- for new 
IIrfJngineering graduates, succeeding Salary Ranges are in­

tended to provide a more appropriate career pattern, In keep-
,g with the policy statement above, than is reflected in 

illiiurrent surveys of engineering income. Retrospective com­
parisons between these Salary Ranges and actual salaries 
~ported in NSPE member surveys show that while the Sal­

WI'! Ranges do exceed actual salaries, the spread of the 
middle 80% of Society members does significantly overlap 
.the Recommended Salary Ranges. This relationship is mon-
o )rea by ·'the NSPE Professional Employment Committee _ 
Which recommends changes when appropriate. A new Sal­
~ry Base Rate Is developed each year based on latest avail-

.... 0 )Ie statistics. . 
.. While erght ranges of positions have been used to simplify 

, comparison with widely distributed statistical data of the U.S. 
no:tpartment of labor; other subdMsion may be necessary 

" ... 
'.':-" ...... 

for direct comparison with pay schedules of indMduaI. 
employers. 

Salary Ranges 1111 through VIII cover the level of duties 
and responsibilities within which the majority of engineers 
will spend their careers. They are Intended to encompass -
the broad range of both the strictly technical and the combi­
nation of technical and managerial functions which charac­
terize most of the profession. Salary Range IX incfudes 
those top management functions related to engineering 0p­
erations which may typically be filled by engineers, but the 
duties and reqUirements of which are so varied and indi­
vidualized as to make precise classification difficult Thus. 
no salary range is provided for this level. Such positions are -, ' 
found in engineering-oriented organizations of all types and 

, sizes, and income quite property varies accordingly. An En- . 
gineer IX position in a .smaller organization, for exampte. 
might cany with it an income package equivalent to Engineer __ " •. _ 
VIII or even engineer VI. In a large" complex organization. 
compensation may equal several times this amounC ------:--_ ... 
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HELENA, MONTANA 59626-0096 

Ref: SMO 

August 7, 1990 

Steve Pilcher, Director 
Water Quality Bureau 
Environmental Sciences Division 
Department of Health and Environmental Sciences 
Cogswell Building 
Helena, Montana 59620 

Dear Steve: 

RECEIVED 
AUG U 1990 

MDHES 
DIRECTOR'S OFFICE 

I want to express EPA's concern with the high turnover rate 
and continual vacancies which you carry in the Construction 
Grants Program. 

~ Over the last several years the number of active 
construction grants projects has increased substantially while 
available staff has .... diminished. The need to hire and retain 
experienced engineers and environmental scientists is critical to 
the:success of these projects. Although the current staff is 
making a valiant effort to stay on top of the workload, you are 
behind schedule on obligations, outlays, initiations of 
operations, physical completions -- every program measure which 
we track. At the same time you have fallen far behind schedule 
in completing your application for the State Revolving Loan Fund 
-- possibly jeopardizing millions of dollars in federal f.unds 
which must be obligated in the next two months. 

-I encourage you to take the steps necessary to fill all 
existing vacancies expeditiously and with qualified, experienced 
personnel. If there is anything which I can do to assist you, 
please contact me or my staff immediately. 

Montana 

cc: Max H. Dodson 
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PAY PLAN E~~EPTION 

A. GENERAL INFORMATION 

1. Requesting Agency: Department 'J[ Health and Environmental 
Sciences (DHES) 

2. Requesting Division: Environmental Sciences Di\-ision 
Bureaus: Kater Quality Bureau (I';QB). Solid and Hazardous Waste 
Bureau (SHWB) , Occupational Health Bureau (OHB) and the Air 
Quality Bureau (AQB) 

3. Agency Contact Person: William J _ Opitz . .-\cting Director 

B. EXCEPTION REQUESTED 

1. Positions for which blanket exception is requested: 

Environmental Specialists I-IV 
Environmental Program Supervisor 
Environmental Program Managers I and II 
Industrial Hygienist 

Other agencies which have employees in the class 
Department of Natural Resources and Conservation, 
Agriculture ~nd Department of State Lands 

or series: 
Department of 

3. Requested grade and step of affected positions: 

This request is similar to that submitted for Environmental 
Engineers. namely an increase ill ,""llar ics hy 1 ~% llllmecliately and 
then an ;ldditi.onal lm~ ,,[ter:1 llcrilld ,t oneye<lt', These two 
increases ~ould result :n;111 1\'e1111,.L1;1ry i:1crease ,.,f 26,3%. 
This \,ould bring :·lontana saLu ic!'> r 1 \. I thin 10% nf :1Vcrage or 
market salaries paid tel scientists by lither sLates, ehe federal 
government. "nd the private sector. .'.11 positions \\=ould receive 
the same percentage increase. 

4 . Incumben ts in the pas i t ions t.ha t requ i rc' :lei i us tmen t : 

Incumbents include () Em'ironmental ~;I'et'i;llists I. f) Em;ironmental 
SPCCLllists II. 2( Envl rnnmcnt;ll c,pec i:l1 t:;t, III, :5 E:wironmental 
Specialists 1\'. ~nvL·onl1lenr.:::ll Progr:lm ';upetTisors, 4 
Environment.'ll Program ~lalla~er.;; T, /, Em' 1 t":IlI1lC'nt:l Program ~Ianagers 
II and 1 Industri.)l :-!ygienis t . 



5. CUrrent grade and step of each agency ~yee in these positions: 

EHVIRONMENTAL SCIENCES DIVISIO! 

POSITION RIGISTII PY 1991 lILI NAKI: IIVSPIC.iII 

POSH TITLE rTf GRADE STEP 'f' 
~~ 

10357 ENV SPIC I 0.25 12 2 
505 IIfV SPEC I 1.00 12 2 
552 IBV SPIC I 0.50 12 2 
549 !IV SPIC I 1.00 12 " , 
321 IIfV SPIC I 1.00 12 , .. 
336 EIfV SPEC I 1. 00 12 
3lt IBV SPEC II 1. 00 13 
322 EIV SPtC II 1. 00 13 7 

10476 IHV SPEC II 1. 00 13 , .. 
504 EIV SPEC II 1.00 13 3 
316 IHV SPEC II 1. 00 13 S 

10354 EHV SPEC II 0.25 13 
, 
i. 

429 IJV SPIC III 1. 00 lt 2 
512 IIfV SPEC III 1.00" 14 13 
428 !IV SPIC III 1.00 14 2 
554 !1fV SPEC III 1.00 14 2 
413 INV SPIC III 1.00 14 
440 !IV SPEC III 1.00 14 3 
414 EIfV SPEC III 1. 00 14 5 
462 !NY SPEC III LOO 14 2 
431 KHV SPIC III 1. 00 14 
406 EHV SPEC III LOO ~ i 
SZ5 EWJ SPEC r:r 1. 00 it 
:11 EIV SPEC I:: LOO :4 
403 EIfV SPEC II! o .so 14 
~66 EHV SPEC III 1. 00 14 

10358 IHV SPIC III 0.25 !4 
1'477 EIV SPEC r:! LOO 14 
10474 IHV SPIC r:I 1. 00 14 , .. 
10475 EHV SPEC III 1.00 14 

~30 EJV SPiC III 1. 00 !4 
451 EHV SPEC III 1. 00 15 
~18 EJV SPEC III 1. 00 :4 
;52 EIV SPEC r:! 1. 00 :5 
~03 EHV SPEC I!! ~.50 :4 

:0473 !HV SPEC rI! 1. 00 14 
~20 XIV SPEC III LOa 14 
~50 EY1 SPEC III 1.00 ~ : 
H2 !!lV SPEC r: 1. 00 : s 
~ 0 9 ENY SPEC r: ;.'0 • I; 

:0359 EHV SPEC Ii 0.00 : 5 
3: Q E!lV SPEC r: 1. 00 : 5 .. 
:44 gHV SBC :7 1. CO , · . 
~: 6 Ell'! snc :'; :.00 · : 
::: !!V SPSC :'1 1. :~ :5 



519 EHY SPEC I'l :.00 
535 EHY SPEC IV 1. 00 
309 IHY SPEC IV 1. DO 

10351 ERV SPEC IV 1.00 
10360 KIV SPIC IV 0.00 

522 EHY SPEC IV 1. 00 
lQ353 EHY SP!C IV 1.00 
10564 EHY SPIC IV 0.25 

423 IHY SPEC IV 1. 00 
10565 KRV SPEC IV 0.25 

536 IHY SPEC IV 1.00 
335 EHY SPEC IV 1.00 
411 ERV SPEC IV 1. 00 
503 ERV SPEC IV 1. 00 
449 ERV SPEC IV LOO 

10361 EHY SPEC IV 0.00 
00467 tHY SPEC IV 1.00 

516 ERV SPEC IV 1.00 
325 INDUST RYGII 1. 00 

10471 ERV PGK KG! I 1.00 
416 IHY PGK KG! II 1.00 
407 IRV PGK KGi II 1. 00 " 
456 IIV PGK SDPI 1.00 
448 BRV PGK SDP! 1.00 
551 EIV PGH SUPI 1.00 
306 BHY PGH SUPI 1.00 
(55 EIV PGK SDPI I 1. 00 
542 EHY PGH KG! I 1.00 
543 tHY PGH KGR ! 1.00 
~33 !HY PGH KGR I 1. 00 
~08 tHY PGH HG! II :.00 
S02 EIV PGH ~GR II LOO 
J07 EIV PGK SUPI 1. 00 

15 
15 
15 
15 
15 
is 
15 
15 
15 
15 
15 
16 
H 
15 
15 
15 
15 
15 
15 

16 
16 
17 
15 
15 
16 
16 
15 

16 
16 
15 
:7 
' ~ I. 

16 

8 
2 
7 

12 

2 
2 
9 
2 

6 
13 

2 
10 
12 
2 

8 
il 
2 

12 
11 
10 
12 
11 
10 

1 
3 
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6. Rationale for the specific step and grade adjus~ent requested: 

After consultation with John McEwen of the DOA. it was suggested 
that grade adjustment vs. step adjustment need not be addressed 
given the step freeze of the current pay plan and the large-scale 
overhaul of the pay plan that is anticipated. The salary surveys 
conducted as a part of this request indicate that pay inequities 
exist for all environmental specialist levels, \Jith greater 
disparity at the senior scientist or journey level (Environmental 
Specialist IV) than at the entry level (Environmental Specialist 
I). Environmental program supervisors and managers are included 
as part of this request because they are an integral part of the 
environmental specialist series. 

7. Grade adjusC.ent vs. step adjustment: 

(Not applicable -- see ~F6 above). 

C. JUSTIFICATION 

There is a serious shortfall between salaries paid by the State of 
Montana to specialists and salaries paid to equivalent positions by the 
federal government, the private sector, and other states in the region 
(see #8 below). This has resulted in a high turnover rate and 
difficulty in recruiting people to fill certain positions, in loss of 
experienced and highly trained senior scientists. and in a significant 
reduction in morale among those scientists who remain with the state. 

The problem is most serious with positions that require education and 
training in hydrology and hydrogeology (1'503, (,522). and positions that 
perform functions that are performed by engineers in other organizations 
U,309. 310. 311 & 513). Entry level positions also see a high turnover 
rate as these individuals seek higher level positions vacated within the 
department. 

On paper. turnover and recruitment may not appear as serious as it 
really is for a number of reasons. There are several environmental 
specialists who have been with the state for 10 years or more and are 
reluctant to leave because they have a significant investment in their 
ind~vidual retirement programs. Some environmental specialists in the 
division are dedicated to environmental protection. especially in 
Montana. and may find that they are most effective in achieving 
environmental protection goals ;1S employees of the state. Others like 
the job stability that state emplo~'ment offers. Still others are 
encouraged by talk of revamping the state ~ay plan and are delaying 
career moves until after the issue is addressed by the next legislature. 

Some programs are ~xperiencing l)bvious and serious recruitment and 
retention problems. Environmental specialists ~ith hazardous materials 
experience (correcth'e action and regulatory) are in demand region-wide 
in government agencies ~nd the private sector. Other states, the 
Environmental Protection Agency (EPA) ,.md consulting firms pay 
substantially more and are attracting the bureaus' trained people. 
Positions available in the department requiring hazardous materials 



o ::: ",r1iBIT _____ _ 

GATE I - II - q I 
H8 DtuYl !tW. 1;)...J 

~xpericnce are not easil~ tilled and programs "Ire pxperienclng d 30% 
(plus) turnover rate annuall". Other programs have abandoned any hopes 
Ilf filling needed upper l~vel posltlons and Ire hiring ~t entry level 
"ith the hope of training people into needed \,"ork assignments. hl1ile it 
~enerally aids in recruiting to require littl~ or no work experience for 
a pos1t10n. the program loses \"aluable rime ~hilc rraining the 
individuals. often to then see them leave once they become experienced 
and of value to the private sector. Program continuity is very 
difficult to maintain with the frequent turnovpr of staff. 

The recent loss of experienced senior scientists in key positions has 
significantly increased the workload of supervisors and the rema1n1ng 
environmental specialists. Increased workload and the low morale due to 
the significant discrepancy in pay have increased the li.!vel of stress 
among environment.:tl specialists. 

The majority of affected positions ure ill ~rograms supported largely by 
federal funds with delegated authority to enforce federal environmental 
laws. Failure to properly fulfill the responsibilities "f these 
programs may result in a loss of federal funds and return of delegated 
authorities to the EPA. Aside from the economic loss uf these federal 
dollars. the ~tate would be sacrificing local control. a sensitivity 
to (-lontana's unique needs and the ability to be responsive to the 
citizens of the state. The Governor's Office has indicated it is 
committed to maintaining state primacy in environmental programs. 



t. Projected agency costs for rhe exceptions. 

The 15% pay increase is t'srimateri to cost {-he agency $304,994. The 
.ldditional 10% increase \vill result in an agenc:·,' cost of $233,840. 

Tables I. II and III .• 1S follows. indicate the E i.nancial impact of the 
proposed blanket salary increase for rhe :lEfected positions. Table I 
indicates existing salary structure. Table II shows salaries with a 15% 
~ncrease. Table III shows the salaries aEter all additionaL 10% i.ncrease 
(scheduled to occur after one year). 
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., - . Sources ot additional funds lor requested exception, by program or 
position. 

Due to the \':lried no.turc ut program funding within the agency, it 
is necessar~' to ;lddress funding tIt exceptions ,m a program by 
program basis. 

Air Quality Bureau 

The funding for the overall increase would come from 100% federal 
funding in the first year. ;lOd a combination of federal funding 
and user (permit) fees in th~ second y~ar. The projected air 
program federal grant has if.creased from $625.848 in FY90 to 
$1,025.436 in FY91. It is anticipated that the national Clean Air 
Act activity will continue to offer increased federal funding in 
future y~ars. The AQB also ant lC 1pate the :lpprov;1l \ I t user Ipermit 
fees by the legislature for coming y~ars. The Air Quality Bureau 
projects that it can fund ~he projected salary increases in 
present and future years. 

Occupational Health Bureau 

The proposed pay plan exception for position iF325 would have a 
cost of $6.175 (including indirects) at the proposed increase of 
15% to the Occupational Health Program. This would have to come 
from the operating budget and represents 10.5% of the operating 
budget. The cost ;It a proposed increase tlf 10% would be $4.118 
which represents (j. ')7% of the oper:ltlng budget. This additional 
,~ost would severely impact the 'Iperatlng budget ,)f the program and 
does not consider :1ny :ldditional ,'nst "t ~ ripple effect Iln the 
Bureau Lhicf position. 

The proposed ,ny plan "xccpClnn t,H 11,)sltiol1 ;:]35 h'uuld have:.l 
cost of $4.789 (including indirccts) .It the proposed increase of 
15% to the Asbestos Control Pro~ram. This ~ould have to come from 
the operating budget ~nd represents ll.5% of the operating budget. 
The '-:)st:1t ;1 proposed i :lcre:1SC ,)[ 10% \';lJuld be 53.193 which 
represents 22.33% or the operating budget. This additiunal cost 
would severely impaC'!' the ()per:1ting hudget nt the program. 

Added Cost !0%=54. ilS 
fundinR Source l~t'f1et':)l 

Added C()S t [ 0%=$ ~ . 19 ~ 

1 ~ %= S 11 • i 7 :5 
F·tnd/Ol~I't":lr tllg Rlld~ec 

i~%=S4.7S9 

Funciing Source RTT n~D/[)p,~r~Hln~ Blldger-

Solid ;)nd Hazo.rdolls Waste !3l1cC'all 

The S~'R .. ~tilll.l[('d rhe !!I;,,:rc1sp1 r!"_':_{r~lm ,,,sts .1-';SO,·i:1cec: ,.,~th ;1 

1:::% [:1~' lilCre:1Se ::he .. irst ::.=oar Ind;1 10% increase The -,;econd 
f hnding 



Suoerrund 

EXHIB1T--..::::d:.:....---­
DA TF I - I J -- 9 I 
HB_~~h/'v 

~,upertuna employe€'s dee essentiall\' 100% feder:llly funded through 
-.:ooperative ;lgreements \liith rhe EPA, Increased (:ooperative 
;lgreement requests \0.' ill provide the necessaey funding (15% 
538.297. 10% 529.361. Total = $67.658) ro support :1 pay 
incrcase. The EPA ~ill provide the ~dditional resources because 
state personnel earn substantially l~ss rhan their federal 
counterparts. 

A portion of Superfund activities. including management. training 
and program development. requires a 10% state mat.ch which is 
provided through the 12% RIT funds provided to the DHES by the 
legislature for comprehensive Environmental Response. (,ompensation 
and Liability .-\ct (CERCU)/hazardous waste activities. The state 
match has been :Ipproximately 513.000 and would increase by an 
estimated 55.000 which would ~ome from the RIT funds. 

State Superfund 

The Comprehensive Environmental Cleanup Responsibility Act (CECRA) 
Program. is 100% funded from ;1 special 4% Resource Indemnity Trust 
(RIT) fund allocated to the program. ,\ Shlft of $21. 500 from 
operating expense funds to personnel would not impact the 
program's ability to accomplish its goals. Conversely, these 
salary increases may substantially reduce the t:umover rate 
typical in toxic waste programs Clnd result in improved efficiency 
in meeting program goals. 

BN/ARCO 

These costs \,.;ill he provided through .lIl l:':lsti!l~ :Igreem('nt \,ith BN 
;lnd ARCO lu fund department jJ()S t t tuns, :':lerc \Ii i 11 lIe 110 added 
('ost to the state from this proposal, 

Hazardous I,aste 

The ~\.;o sources .)f additional [undiu!.,; (I) support: these increased 
personnel ,:osts \\.'ou1d he the ;.1nnu;11 tederal c'.t'ant under Resource 
C:onselTntion ;'lnd Recoverv Act (RCRA) .lnd ;he F.IT flmds uriliz'cd to 
support the bun';1u' s hazarc!()us \,astc, ~upe rrund. .,nd underground 
storage c1nk pr()~rallls. ror' rhis progr~nt. rhc :!I,ltching r,)rmula is 
7i~, t'-'~f'nl i', 2:0::. srate flmrlill~, TIIC htln';1U ,urrently 
tJrepnrin. ;r.1.tt IIl1elldmcllts t) che '.Ionr:an<.l iLtz.ardou:, h:dste <.lnd 
rnder~'r~t;:ld ·'t')l'.'lge r"lnk ",-·t :.i1io:i1 '""uhf I ~dil'f~ct r:he 
.lpprm:lmar,~ly ~::;.OOO "f hJ.z';lrriolls \.,lS(C r,':':'::; "ll,~,·tcd '':It,h y~ar 
incr· ;1 ~y'r'i..1L r('\'('nll~ fund t"r p.ll-tial ,UPPOI'" t pnH~r;tln costs, 
r:f ::pprr.·:·"'d :, dn ,H~'~nC\' ; ilL .Inri ['.1~<;,·'i r·:: . h'~ ~'iCll :"',;;';lslature. 
,his :,n:lld tdfset ·,'mp (Ii rhe "\'('1':111 fl.'1zani::ltc, h',ISt': :-'rogram 
,'(),;r.., ~. "1(' RTT ; :lC:"'r''';r 1,·,'.l\tnr, 



During rhe j.lst L~gislati\'e ~e~ssion rhe Lmdfill~roundwater 
~lonltoring Program ,~lemcnt \,;;}s ;}(lded in [he b:lse S,)lid Waste 
Program and was funded. The L.lI1dfill Revie',~ Permitting Element 
was passed. but not ~underl. This element ~ill be proposed to the 
next lcgislature for tunding. It is proposed th~t personnel costs 
be nbsorbed within the base program budget by shifting uperating 
funds to personnel funds. 

Junk Vehicle Recycling 

The SHWB proposed that increased personnel <:osts be :tbsorbed 
\vithin the program budget ihrough ;1 shift ,)f funds from the 
operating costs ":ltegory. The :1ctual i.ncreased ,,)sts to this 
program \\"ill be '50mewhat l~ss than ';hown .Ihove b;.lseCl upon the 
hureau chief's established practice of apportionlng his personnel 
costs co multiple programs through the use .of !: ime accounting 
sheets. 

Underground Storage Tank Program 

This program is funded by a 75% EPA-UST grant \dth;l 25% match 
from the RIT fund. To fund the proposed s~laries. ;111 increase for 
the program's affected positions in the EPA ~rant funds nnd in the 
RIT funds would be needed. These funding c;IHlrces al'e :ldequate to 
cover these increases. 

LUST Trust Prngram 

This r-rogram i..~ funded r!,r011,·.h I q(,~(. r.P\-!.~·ST ::.L':.lllclnd .1 10% 
lIIatch ir~ the RTT t·unds. ~,) fund t hl' prnpns.·rl <';1 ian' lllcrease tor 
che pt'o~ram's ;lft~ct·~d posi.ci.ul1S .J!1 ;Jdditl:Jll i.:1 tile EP,\-U:ST Trust 
grunt funds ;ltld i.ll che ?IT funds ~,,)uld b,' needed. These funding 
sourccs are :.1riequ;ltc i0 L'O\'t'r rhe::,e i oe1'(, 1St'S. 

This program is 100% funded r'" t~e P.'trole'um ~t0rage r.1Ok Release 
COlllpensacie,n r'md mnr')l' fuels f,~es. rlti!:- tunriin',; ',IJurce is 
;}deqllatl~ til t:e)\'Pl' rhe l(idi.tit"mal i!lCt·I':1Se. 

711 i:.; !-' [ogl':1nl i,: 100",. f undcd ~: '" .lrl.l1u.tl I_'S -:- l .<; L. U'~l!: l: '[~ r ('c'::' , Til is 
tundin;-!. StJlll'CC :.; ad~~q\l:'.Cl" ~.:") {.";)\·~~r thi5 dddir~·I[l.li i.ll'lf';}Se. 

11'(17.. ~ .:nri"oi '.,' I'C, ".nl·. : .. sr ... ~1..~·:· : _·.':!1:,Ul;::' and 
r~ rm::. t ~ :~ e s . :-his ;Jnciin;~ ")Ul'CC ~" I le<lu:1t'-· .. ,\,~1' ~his 



Water Quality Bureau 

Safe Drinking ~atcr ~~o~ram 

funding options ror ttus program are "urrcntly being addressed by 
,1 Task F'orce. The program is supported by federal nnd RIT funds 
in a 75/25 ratio. It is anticipated that the federal funds will 
increase s ignificantl\' ;md will be matched by funds generated by a 
proposed fce sy'stem on services provided. These ~ldditional funds 
would more than cover the salary increases. 

Subdivision Review Progrem 

Funds for rhis program are provided from general funds .Jnd with 
review fees [.hat .1!:e generated. heing L'eturned io that same 
·lccount. [he ~afc Drinking I;;.lter fask F'urce has recommended that 
review tees be increased to l:over the actual costs ,Jf nperating 
the program. Such an :lction ~ .. nuld requir~ ~l l.:hange i.n the 
statute. In the interim. funds for ;l salary increase would come 
from the operating budget. 

Permits Review Program 

The program is funded primarily by federal funds. with a 
level that must be met. 

exceed the amount necessary to 
nonfederal maintenance of effort 
Currently available f~deral funds 
meer current budget ohligations. 
cover the salary increase. 

Thos.~ funds \wuld be used to 

Ground\\:atcr Program 

This program t:.o tundcd 100% h\' r he f:F.\. 

Construction Grants 

This program b tunded ~;ith :1 lOO% f,~oit>r:ll ~rant . 
. .1rc :1\':\ilable rll ,·,)\'er :-~c S.:tLH".' ::1crC:1Ses. 

\dcquatc funds 

Tt1is ;:"l'ogram is runc1eri ;!)t)% ~Ith t,:'(1)'r:l ,['anrs .. \dditi'.lnal funds 
.,ill be :l\'.1ilable r. .. :)\'t~r ',cllar\' ll:Cl'e:lS~<'. 

This pr')~,r;)m . ~ funded 7:~~ t t'om rc .. ipl';ll c~.J'.'1IHS :wei :.:8% from the 
1\1T, .\Jditil)fiaL [:mds nI" '~:I1.H~· Llh:rC:b'~S \,ill ne·.:d ~,:, '_')me E~'om 

III tncre::lSt:' !:: rj-;,> F;~T ·'~.:n· "itlt'" r:~c [,·.j"I':IL ,,:la1'" ~ ... ;1_p,::)dy ;'It 

the '.(,Lling rbJ.t: r:::..::d 1:-; f,.~dcr~1.i':.1:UU-, 

This prog,ram i:; r:.mcied ;00% \o,'itl1 F.::T .::one\' .• nich \,,)uid rl,~ed to be 
:':1cr~oscd ,.~ . ,')ver -:-:e .Jdit':"Oll.:ll. <lla1'\' :-,-'r ':l'~ ,ne rTE 



Envirorunent;ll :3pecl:J.li~t r:) in the pro~uom. 

iv::1ter Pollution Control/Construction (;rants Permitting 

Funds for this rro~ram are provided ~rom t~o ,iifferent federal 
'5ources. These funding snurces ;lre adequate to cover the proposed 
salary increase. 

~ater Pollution Control 106 

This program is funded by a combination of RtT funds and federal 
dollars. The federal grant requires a mai:ltenance level of 
effort. Once the level is met. ~ll budget increases nre federallY 
funded. There :lre ndequate federal funds to cover the proposed 
salary increase. 



Specific recruitment measures 
applicants tor these positions: 

taken to attract flualified 

Advertisements are made both in-state and out-oE-state because in 
ehe past ;ldvertising in-state e~clusively failed t,) produce 
qualified applicants who would accept the positions. Recruitment 
is becoming more difficult. Typically. new hires are directly out 
of school. ~ .. ith minimum experience since more qualified applicants 
will not apply. 

Re-advertising has become necessary nn occasion when no qualified 
applicants accepted job offers. ~ontana is a desirable place to 
live. which is often a reason people accept jobs with luwer than 
market salaries. If hired. retaining these people has become 
~ncreasingly difficult. Job opportunities at higher salaries are 
becoming readily available wlthin Montana. minimizing ehc need for 
t·elocation. 

Occupational Health Bureau 

Position fF325 - This position is a specialty discipline known as 
an Industrial Hygienist. The incumbent in this position has been 
a dedicated and valuable state employee for over 20 years. To 
replace this employee would be impossible since he works in this 
specialty ;lrea. The current average market for Industrial 
Hygienists in ~ontana is $50.000 per annum. Retention may become a 
s ignif icant problem resulting in the imposs ible task of recruiting 
under the existing conditions. 

Position ;,:~lS - This position \".15 rirsr Idvt'rtised in 
S0pr.ember ~,)8C) \,'irhin rhe It:oanr.lr[1C ,1:](1 110 ,1['pI iC;lciuns \vere 
t'eceivl'd. ~l1e pt)sitil)n wa~ rhen .t1l\"':'UjC(! <,f.ltc \"ide fhrollgh Job 
Sen'icc :lnd o:a jor state newspapers, 



" . Results ot recruitment efforts. 

Fewer appLicattons .lre heing received. and those rhat do apply 
have f ewe r 'll:ali£ ica t ions, This results lrl i.ncreasea training 
expenses and \'~ar'S (It ::educcd productivity. 

Occupa.tioaa.l Health Burea.u 

Position ~335 - ~o qualified applicants applied, The position was 
then advertised state\"ide and in the North\"est Region of the U.S .. 
Five applicants were chosen for interviews although only one had 
asbestos relat.ed e.perience or t.raining and the others were not 
fully qualified but perceived as trainable, One individual was 
chosen to fill this position but. will require extensive training 
for 6 months to a rear. Seven months were required t,) t ill this 
position. t'~stllting .11 a period nt ,1pproximately 1 1/2 years of 
reduced proaucti'.:ity i;ithin the program. l'pon completion of the 
incwnbent' j tmining it is doubtful if the s.tate can retain the 
incwnbent given the compensation offered by (Ither employers, 

In attempting to fill position 1~335 for [l period of seven months 
the bureaU's protessional staff experienced a 33% vacancr rate for 
FY90. 

Solid aad Hazardous Waste Burea.u 

Superfund Progl'arn 

During the past three ~ears rhe SlIperrund Pl")gr::un l1<lS continued to 
grow. ,!ch :I;JpnrtUlll t Les j n tile il<.1Z .. HriuLlS ',;.lSt.' field have 
expanded and pr'c:pic hlch j(lh C':-:perr"IICC ,11'(' in .I,·manlt, Rc(~ruiting 

0fforts 1n r ::c ':!IIPertund pl'ogr~m It:ld r,:\,. i r ;tn\'. ·!ualified 
.lpplic:;mts. i'lt'lng ·:"c past (',';1) y";n's till' ..,HWB 11 •. 15 11<'t received 
upplicarions r;·nm uny "'xperienced" ,'.:mdicbtes. 

Both rhe E:J,l. and pr ivnre clmsulting : i.rms "Efer ,~t\bst<lntially 
bett~r pay ~··,t· -,;imiLll' rypE"s ·'r h',)rk (,.;ometi:llcs much less 
responsibili;':;) ,H.d job "pportunicics LIl rhe Iriv<.1tc sector 
continue t" ~~:pnnd. 

Recruitment r. r qt:alifL\.!n :lpplicants 11 •. 1S i',,:ctl <ii.ffiLult, The pay 
.,;cale I:tte~'l'd -.; ~lf'h' i,lnd ,,1d) "!lIplu~('es i, [(11) l:;~." r,) attract 
'ptalic': I 11l<li.1.IU'" in the Inost ~··.""'llr ;~d\"'r~ i ;I'menr. ~he SHWB 
::eceiv .. r\ d~T.i. tt.;;:I1r..:, . :';;11l :.111 u· .... ' l' (h(' ,Hlllcr:: ~.ttt tl:l! ,;Ill' lIE them 
held an~ t~x~·e: i'·'llr:'.:' i I: :;Ilpcrrund ·'l h<.lZ<.ltd"u:, .. ol~r,'. .\pproxlmately 
4-; :1!Jpi.i'-lt::~!1!:> \:,'['C' :"(·elv.~rl fit' 'hr~e ptlsLtiun,,, .,dvprtised . 
.Tubs ("'1"(' "tf·:rr·'i ';·1 ri\·C' :lppl.i.C:lnts IllllslJL'r"cI r· .• \.~ ,:,Ipable c)f 
Ll·arnilf'. 'I: ·h,· ,b ·,:II\.:!;'L~ .. :llIU · .. h" :i:m()Il·;r~<l((·d I_"lIIpat:lble I,ork 
·:xp.'ri,'ncp. :"L"\'lIlL rhe j'lb t"''1I1tl'Ctn(:nr·;, ;,<) ,':lndidatcs 
\,:c(,Ptrd . '." ·,t ':'-'1. rl:e .ih.:>t 'Illef.'·!l '''-t' '. ;;;I1tlnUl' r:heir 
pre~ent pllr'·'li.:·, I' If.I:P.pt <1[[('rS eiSt!\,IlCr", 

.\t tl:.iS)"Ul[ 

.1ppea r r () h;.l·:'· 
: r> ·~.ifKR i·,. 1 im i t ~d r': I f :ns i ';l~ r In:c, ,.tPP i. II ::In ts chat 
-'le f'·lpabil~[\· ;"1 l'~;lrn "il rh.: i"ll, 'llffll'rlln,lrr>!v 



there LS inildequate program IIlanagement ,-;lpability to train entry 
level ;lpplicants in large numbers required by r_he frequent 
turnovers. During the pnst three f iSl:al :.·ears there has been a 
100% turnover ot the Superfund starf. [he <.lnnual turnover rate is 
.lpproximately 34%. 

Hazardous Waste Program 

In general. there has been vpry little intra-department interest 
in grade 14 positions nnd moderate interes~ in grade 13 positions. 
External announcements have generated moderate intercst. however 
most applicants do not meet minimum qualifications and of those 
that ~re minimally 'lualified. few if any, have any previous 
training or experience that is specific to the position for which 
they are applying. 

Underground Storage Tank Program 

The general reasons for riifficulties in recruiting and retaining 
staff include: 

Large ,.orkload results in s tress and frequently requires 
overtime hours. 
The staff in UST/LUST program is not adequate to handle the 
volume of work from the implementation of a new program 
dealing with a large regulated community. 
The opportunities for better pay exist in private 
.~nterprize. other states and the federal government. 
Dealing directly \Oith non-receptive members of the regulated 
community nn a naily basi::; is stressful ~l!ld l~ac.s to job 
hurnout. 
Entrance level '~;llaries rio not :ctral:t goon c:.lndidates with 
"xperience. 'he 1II:.l]oricyf new ,·mplo:.ees ;lre not 
experienced and require extensive un the job training. Once 
1': rail1ed. they often seek jobs elsewhel-e which dfer better 
pay .lnd working l·qnditions 
The resignation "f higher ~rade employees ::,15 ,_;lused a 
"domino" effect. Lower grade '~xpel'ienced employees move 
Lnte> higher .~rnde positions l~aving 'lpenings i.:l l.)wer grade 
jobs. The ()\'rr::1l1 '.~tfel:t results i.n additi()naL r:i.me heing 
cf'quirect fur job r ccruitmenr :lnct i l-aining tt:ruughollt the 
~'rogram. file ~ntilc i'l'ogr,"lm "'Irffers tt'om \';1\",lllt positions 
.lnd rhe ··l.1~: ~ime" ncedpri !,) : 'pl.le,..' ::j ·1"::1in new 
'~mp lOY'-:(!S . 
The pay .llld SI.-:!) f~·"(>:?c has tiisLul1ragcri dedit: .r.-·'; '-'mploYf>es 
.HId h:l~, I:::1IlSC'; 'hem til 1 ~,lve .:; L1t.~ ~~()V"l·nmen(. 

Privatt: ;~usi.n('ss !'. :~('ti';I"l\' n~cruitin~ "t'rc;(Jnncl ' . .-ith 
,~:-:pericnct' ." E:lzarriOll<; ':,IS r I' ,~11P(' l' [unn .::ri r'-5T I Lt.:ST 
f'rOf~rams . 

Water Quality Bureau 

.... :lmmarics () f re':nll t:nent Inri :·'~tent. iun pn)blems - he \,ater 
Qualit:-- Ellreo.u ;1~-2 i:1C.lurieri in Or.L1ci'..mentS _-\ <1I1d B. 



EXHIBIT ___ c? 
OAT£. I - I 5~o,l­
.HaLuUy7 Ju~~ 

Otber efforts: 

The Department Iwlieves that ;111 reasonablt! t'fforts Ilave been 
taken to recruit and retain qualified personnel. 

G. Turnover and vacancy rate: 

Air Quality Bureau 

March 1989 - Jim Olsen (Grade IS) resigned to go ta the private 
sector. His position was filled from within by Bob Jeffrey and. 
in turn, his position ~as filled from within by Jan Gilman. 

December 1989 - Jim Pickett \.as !:-elected far the Grade 12 position 
left vacant by Jan Gilman. There ~~re approximately 2~ applicants 
for this pcsition. \,;/lich is .10 entry level position lequiring a 
~ollege degree. but no experience. 

Occupational Health Bureau 

Position #325 - In attempting to fill position 
of seven months the bureau's professional staff 
vacancy rate for FY90. 

#335 for a period 
experienced a 33% 

Solid and Hazardous Waste Bureau 

Superfund/CECRA Program: 

In July, 1987 rhe ~upertund Program w~s expanded ta accommodate a 
greaily increased Iwrkloact ill an "ffon to speed up I'rogress in 
,leaning 1If.} f~derally li,Stl?!i h .• 2ard()u~ ".Istc sites in ~!()ntana. .\ 
state program. !~EClt\. ··,;1S L.lso ,·.:;tablished ;It ('hat time. 
Cnncul'rentl',' the r:;PA Supcrtuna :.;(;Hf ".IS ,:xpanded ;lIla )uperfund 
site activities were escal~ted. The ripple effect resulted in a 
number I)f lonsulting firms "pening Cltfiees in ~Iontana \vith 
l;orrcspuntiing job opportunitil~s in the hazardous \o,'astc field. 

rhe Eoll(;\o:i.ng list itemizes some liE tlte (Jroblcms ;md concerns 
facing the S'Jperfund/CECRA ~rograms ;;1.m vEfort t,) mef't the 
statc", role and ttl,lil,:,ations ill ho.zardolls \,;lstc (l~anup. \ market 
sr:lde :ldjustment t" :1Cldress : ~tcnllL'n problems .lppe:'HS ::0 be 
'"arr:H1tcd. 

J. ,\11 1,:11: 'lfie ~··".:ilIll.t.;;d / It.:~~i/ f i~\,:l L .L,Itf IIIcmber \,ho 
;'es l,glled ;l pf1sitiC'n in tlle Sllperfund ~lrogr,!m resigned 
rt) al~c{!pt:1 (.I()sic:.';n ill ~he i::lz~lrrinus \,.ISr:C rield that 
fn'o"'idcd ""tter:.1Y. Pllrh rhe F:P:\ ;lnd rri\'ate 
uns111Lin~ : £ ens r f'~ r' 

t 

tDsr.:lntl;lll:; !,,'tt.'[' :';lY rat' 
- imibr rypes · .. ·"rk;umct imes :iluch ~ess 
f'~sponsi.hili.t:.'!,:!ri j,·h ~J~,)[";[rl::llti'':::'; ill i!lC 

~~ct:;r c')ntinuc ",-, (·xpanti. 

is sto.tf ;l1n5 .'·':ocrir'nc(' In ~'tpcrfund rhr.r'~ :rc no 
iacentl\'es t'; keep :'hcm " I th s:-ar:c ,'[)\,'(>!'nmf"nr ,r 1", •. 1 



4, 

~a~es. The lack or upgrade opportunities (despite a 
high level of responsibility in the jobs). lack of 
dnnual step i.ncreases. :.md low t~ntry- Level pay are 
main reasons fcr such n high turnover rate. 

The Grade 14 Environmental Specialist is the most 
difficult position to keep filled. However. all 
Superfund positions are difficult to keep filled and 
the program can continue to anticipate a 100% turnover 
rate at least every three years if the status quo 
should remain in effect. A lack of continuity in 
~roject management will erode the state's ability to 
fully participate in Superfund activities. 

Approximately two-thirds of the Superfund employees 
Jre 100 percent federally funded: the rcmalnlng 
Superfund staff is 95 percent federally funded and 5 
percent state funded (this amounGS to approximately 
513.000 annually). Additional federal funds are 
available to increase staff salaries if 3 pay plan 
exception is authorized. federal c'mployees in 
Superfund generally earn approximately twice the 
salaries of comparable state Superfund employees. 

The following table summarizes staff turnover in the Superfund 
Program during the past three fiscal years. 

Env.Sp.Ill: Sara Weinstock 
Karen Za~kheim 
Brian ,\ntonioli 

Env.Sp.Ill: Doug Ro~ness 
Bill Olsen 
Jim Scott 

Env.Sp.I.II: Phil Herzog 
r, reg au ilen 

Env.Sp.IIl: Kevin Kirley 
~Inrc Golz 

Eav.S".;:":: Rill Olsen 
~~(>·.'in K j 1'1('\' 

En\,. F r~l!I. ~'In~. I: 

'-li. kC' i-: Ilb ic h 
<;1[-('[1 ,~;).~kh(> i OJ 

85 - il87 
7/87 - l/90 
2/90 - present 

7/87 - 1/89 
':;/89 - ,./90 
'2/90 - present 

7/87 - 3/89 
7/89 - ,'resent 

7/87 - -'/90 
R/90 - I'res.~nr 

1/90 ,./1)0 
,/90 - "t'csl"n r 

'84 - -;.'R9 

:/')0 - :'I'I"Sl"nr 

Persc:n:1c:l ';1at-.:1'-C' t('s!.!?r~ed from the 
'lppr()~,lr.:au:L'·· ri1e L',lst ::p',lr: 



Jean Riley Environmenu,l :~~eC', TII. ',;radc 
I)ctober 1989: -".I..'cepted job \\'i.th 
hi.gher grade positiun. 

i4. through 
Petro Board. 

Jeff Kuhn Environmental Spec. III. ~radc 14. through 
February 1989. ;lccepted ;Jromotion td,thin bureau 
created by employee resignation. 

Mike !rombetta - Environmental Spec. III. ;..;rade 14. through 
December 1989. accepted promotion t,;ithin bureau 
r.:reated by employee rr.-s igna t ion. 

Doug Rogness - Environmental Spec. IV. ~rade 15, through 
December 1989. accepted promoti.on ~ithin bureau 
c:-eated by employee resignation. 

Frank Gcssaman - Environmental. Spec IV, 
promotion ~ithin bureau 
resignation. 

",rade 
created 

, -
LJ. 

1) !' 
<lccepted 
employee 

Additional job openings resulted from ,:mployees in state 
government. the bureau and the program accepting positions in the 
program. The majority of these job ()penings represented pay 
increases and career advancement for these employees. These job 
changes have resulted in a large turnover in the l;ST /LuST Program 
hut are not reflected in the list above. 

Positions thatlre liard to fill and retain \;ith Ljualified 
employees: 

(~carle : !. EIt\: i ,'OIlmen t."11 'pe(~l.,lli',r'; ~hc 

competiti.\·e \;i.th ,lthc,' :~o\'r rnmen r a 1 ,I nct 
(JPPO rtuIll. t les . 

Waste ~anagement S~ction 

Staff Turnov!'!' - June 1. 1987 Throu!?-h June:, :!190: 

';;IY ,:.; not 
,"'iv;lte job 

The follo\,.-ing ;5 ~ summary tlf staffing lev(,ls \,Lchin the waste 
management ;p.cti.()n ',I.'I"r r~hc l.lst :l1r<'(' ~''''.'lrs. The summary 
identifies the p!'l"son(s) ()t'C'llp~"ing C><lch of t~1C I'(",'hnic:.ll positions 
;Jnd --.pecifies the icngtl1!1t time sen','d h~' "lCI1 nr rhose persons. 

Haznrd,)us \';;lSt(- Program 

t.:1V 1 rOl1mc'n t:11 

b/87 -
:~, 189 

.2/90 -

'3: 1f\'-'illLS!' CII 
8/8q Onn ~irlrine 

~!9n 1('<lnt 
pt'escnt il,)b Re lllke 

::n\'irurlffientoL ..;.pe('i;)li~;t III 
1,/87 - L/88 ':,l(,:lnr 



1/88 - 12/89 
12/89 - 2/90 
2/90 - present 

John Wadhams 
Vacant 
"en Reick 

Environmental Specialist III 
6/87 - 2/90 Scott Peterson 
2/90 - present Vacant 

Environmental Specialist n' 
6/87 - present Bill Potts 

Permitting Unit: 

Environmental 
(j /87 -
5/89 -

10/89 -
6/90 -

Specialis t III 
5/89 Alice Stanley 

10/89 t::1,cant 
6/90 Tony Grover 
present Vacant 

Environmental Specialist III 
(new position created in 1988) 

12"88 - 1/90 Rosemary Rowe 
3/90 - prescnt Ellen Vanduzee 

Envirmunental 
6/87 -
j/89 -
8/89 -
2/90 -
3/90 -

Specialist IV 
5/89 Barbara Jones 
8/89 t.'acant 
2/90 nOll Vidrine 
3/90 \'acanc 
present Rosemary Rowe 

Junk V~hiclc Program: 

Env1ronmental Specialist IV 
f~/87 - 10/87 r:arol Fox 

10/87 - i1/87 Vacant 
11/87 - 1:.~/8q Jnhn Geach 

2/90 - present ,!on Dilliarci 

Environmental Specioli.5t [II (h;.llf-rllllci 
()/87 - 2/90 .Jl.ln Oillian! 
2/90 - present: Jilll Ioiilbul' 

~.n'·i :"t)llmental ::.peci,liist n" 
GiS7 - -./gOTim [\.'iter 
- : 0') _ " /' '(I \';ll~ant 

- ,nv Cr,,\','r 

Em"ir,)runenr,ll ':I"-! ~~ 

',: 87 . .' ')1) 

2/ '10 - reSE'nr ; t m i,";· ~., t~' 



Only ,me t~chnical staff person in rhe ~\';lSt:" \1 tn;l~('m"n( S~ction 

has been in his/her present position lunger than fnul' m .. nchs. and 
unly three i technical staff persons have heen employed I.ith the 
SHWB in any:' position for 18 months or more. 

The "aste .::1anagement Section 's i.nability to retain trained 
personnel can usually be attributed to low pay. Particularly as 
it pertains.-: to technical staff. ,,",ages offered by private industry 
and other'~ governmental ~ntities far exceed salaries being 
~urrentl~' o!fered by DHES. Should the trend continue, there will 
soon be no §enior staff to train new employees . .. 

. '. 
Water QualilY Bureau 

:~ 

With six ·.:::echnical/professional pos i.tions cmplo~'ed in the 
~!unlcipal \vastewater ,\ssi:;tance Section. I he entire section staff 
llas turned over e')mpletely in the last five years. t,iith t:he 
exception of "ne person. no one in the program has more that 4 
:.'ears tenure. Reference Attachments A and B. 



i. Consequences of turnover and not filling vacant positions. 

Air Quality Bureau 

The AQB has heen fortunate in retaining most of it's experienced 
staff in the last. couple of years. It's concerns are primarily 
with the inability to replace experienced staff when they do leave 
because of the extremely poor pay scale, particularly for upper 
level positions. When the AQB loses key individuals in the 
program. the ability to replace them from the outside with a 
commensurate level of experience is minimal. 

The AQB is also under significant pressure from the EPA to expand 
and strengthen the state air program or risk losing primacy for 
part or all of the program (the AQB has been nelegated 
responsibility for the majority of federal air regulations). In 
fact. the EPA plans to issue a ~call~ or the state implement.ation 
plan to the Governor which will address air program 
responsibilities. The AQB recently added 4 new positions with the 
support. of the EPA and the Governor's Office. The AQB elected to 
recruit at the ent.ry level because of its inability to attract 
qualified. experienced people for upper level positions. The only 
upper level position was filled through an internal promotion. 
The other three entry level positions are being filled with the 
assumption that the AQB will train the people to meet program 
needs. The risk. of course. is that new staff will leave once 
they become trained and valuable to the private sect.or. 

Currently. amendments updating the federal Clean Air Act are 
beforf" Congres::;: these amendments would significantly expand the 
responsibilities of the state .lir program. Tn order to meet the 
coming federal ;).ir regulations. the .\OB needs the ;lbility to 
recruit qualified. t~xperienced personnel. The AQB' s abilities to 
do this \o,'ith the current pa.y structure are severely hampered. 
Montana badly needs to address the state pay struct.ure to allow 
competith'e pay for t€.chnical/professlOnal environmental staff. 

Occupational Health Bureau 

A high percentage of the OHB staff have indicated that if there 
are not substnntial (hanges in the state pRy plan within the next 
Yf'ar they .... ill lIe torced Co <h.'tlvel:; ';cek t'mployment i.n the 
private sector. federal agencies ()[ hlth state agencies in states 
nth~r than ~ontana. Loss of these Indivi.duals results in long time 
periods io recrui c ;md train indi v i.duals Llcking rhe necessary 
qualifications far the very specialized rlisciplines they .... ark in. 
This long time period is a period of reduced pronuctivity far the 
programs. :raining (osts for e;lch indi\'idual during this period 
can typicallv he bet~een 525.000 and $30.000. If training costs 
and reduced producti\'ity are f;).ctored in .It all. Lhe state is not 
~aving anvthlng but rather thrOWing money awa.y in it's failure to 
Ilffer the market :;).tc {)f compensatlon, 

Failure tc fill pnsltions in the I1HB will l'esult in the shutdown 



of bureau programs ;1nd the tailure of the state to provide the 
statutorily mandated services for the protection of the public 
health and safety. Such failure may result in an increase in both 
long '!nd short term health problems and subsequent increases in 
medical costs and health care insurance. 

Solid and Hazardous Waste Bureau 

Retention of qualified staff is the biggest problem facing the 
SHWB followed closely by ability to recruit qualified. capable 
staff. The high turnover rate experienced to date has drastically 
reduced the state's ability to manage hazardous waste programs in 
Montana. The Superfund Program has been forced to return projects 
to the EPA for completion due to the inability to retain trained 
staff to direct site activities. The RCRA program is falling 
behind in permit writing and field inspections. and may have to 
consider returning programs to the EPA for management. An ability 
to hire and then retain qualified people would provide the 
resources needed to accomplish the tasks assigned to the bureau. 
The state will gradually lose control of hazardous ~aste programs 
if retention and recruitment problems are not addressed . 

... 
The EPA supported the addition of 10 new hazardous waste positions 
this past year. Only five of those positions have been filled 
thus far. 

Water Quality Bureau 

Retention is the \oJQB's biggest problem as it is losing its most 
qualified individuals to b('tter paying positions. Hiring young 
people out of school .:md giving them 1-2 ~,'cars .;xperience makes 
them ver!' marketable. \.,'i th the inadequate pay increases recently 
offered and the freeze on steps. new staff quickly fLnd themselves 
at a dead end ill state government. with ample (,pportunities to 
work elsewhere for more money. The same applies t.n longer term 
employees. except there is even less to offer them. The bureau's 
grade 15 employees are quiC!<ly "peaked out" in their careers in 
state government. These are the individuals it most needs to 
retain. 

h'QB environmental specialist posltlons. ""hile probably .'~sier to 
recruit for. ~re, urrently filled ""ith highly qualified 
individuals working in a specialized areas. They are all becoming 
very marketable ;lOd c;)uld leave at any time. 

See discussion under P~rt C ilbove. See alsd Attachment C. 

~astewatcr financial Assistance Program: 

It t,lkes dOOUt .1 ~'''~'1r r:,) traln an employee eLl ti,e puint · ... here he 
or she is 100% productive, The trequent turnover 1n staff is 
beginning to := 19nii icantly affect the .Ib ili t\' to administer the 
construction grants pro~ram. It may preclude ei:c bureau from 
developing the new revolving loan program. resulting ill a loss of 



$4.5 million ror Montana. 

Water Qualitv Management Program: 

Position IF 546 - Environmental Specialist IV 

This position was vacated in August 1988 when it was still 
classified as Environmental Specialist III. (The incumbent took a 
Grade 16 position at DFWP.) The posltlon was upgraded to 
Environmental Specialist IV and the vacancy advertised during the 
same month. The current incumbent was hired in October 1988. 

This position serves as coordinator of the Department's Nonpoint 
Source Control Program. Since the position was last filled the 
Program has expanded dramatically. IHthin the ::urrent fiscal 
year. the state program was fully approved by the EPA. received $1 
million in federal funding and 8.dded two new positions to its 
staff. This program expansion made the duties and 
responsibilities of this position comparable with those of a Grade 
16 Environmental Program Supervisor. An informal request to 
upgrade this position to Environmental Program Supervisor was 
submitted to DOA in March 1990 and denied in May 1990. Without 
upgrading this position. there is a good chance the program will 
lose its incumbent to a higher-paying position elsewhere, just as 
the prior incumbent was lost. 

Construction Grants Program 

Reference Letter A 

General 

Attachments D and E ~re letters expresslng concern with staffing 
levels within the division. resulting in cl reduced ability to 
carry out delegated federal environmental programs. 
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8. Sumaary of comparison of salary data: 

WQB 

Information on salaries was obtained from the following sources: 

1. State: tvater quality program managers and state 
officers in North Dakota. South Dakota. Wyoming 
plus Idaho and Washington. 

personnel 
D:1d Utah. 

2. Federal: :fontana Operations Office uf the EPA; Northern 
Region Office of the Forest Service: Montana District. Office 
of the Water Resources Division. U.S. Geological Sur-ley. 

3. Private: Various environmental consulting firms doing 
business in ~tontana. :iome of t.,'hich requested anonymlty. 

State Government Survey 

A telephone survey I.;as conducted to determine what neighboring states 
were paying as an equivalent to Montana Environmental Specialists I-IV, 
who performed technical work in the area of water pollution control. 
Those contacted'in the survey were asked to provide two salary figures: 
(1) the minimum offered for an entry level position requiring a B.S. 
degree without prior experience (Environmental Specialist I, Grade 12. 
Step 1) and (2) the maximum offered to a senior scientist who serves as 
the lead on one or more complex monitoring Ilr research projects 
(Environmental Specialist I\r. Grade 15. Step 13). The midpoint between 
these two salary figures was then calculated. 

Seven states I'ere contacted ;lnd providerl the r·cquested information on 
salaries (Table 1). The surve~,' -.;hot.'s t h-lt ~If)ntana ranks last in the 
region in salaries paid to t.ater quality :ip~clalists, ~ontana salaries 
range from 77 to 80 percent of the average (If state salaries paid by the 
other seven states. The salary differential is largest at the senior 
scientist (Environmental Spec iali st In Ie\,'(' l. 

A salary survey;) f state :md local .1 i r programs nationwide is also 
attached (see Attachment F). Review of 'lnntana ;,dlaries for 110n­
~ngineer professionals ;lnd inspectors (see Agency B ia Region rllI) 
show:; them r;) be ... ell below rhe n.1.tion"':ldl~ :1\·C'ragcs ;lOd beluw most 
Region \'111 states: particuli.l.rly in uppcr l~\'eL positions. 

Federal Government Survey 

Three ;)gencics 'J[ the t.:dernl g()vernmenr -- rhe :'-:P.\, Forest S.~n·i.cc and 
Geological Sut"\'r~' -- llicrc consulted regllrciing iheir ratc (If ('ompensation 
for t.r1ter quali:~: ,pecialists ~()rkin~ in ~I()ntan:l (Table 2). rhesc three 
:1gencies considr·t' -he cntry l(:\'~l for most' ":1CIIi hir0.s" .'IS GS-7 ,md the 
;:,cniu/' sciC'ntist ;"I,'f'l ,lS CS-12. 'lost h~:dr()il)l5i5rS t.orking r'H' rhese 
.lgencies in ~!Qntan<l .1t rhc [-,resent llme .ne either (;S-l1 or CS-12. 
Education and ~~:prn~ncc ~'cquireri r.) qlla.i.if~: Lt, j.;bs .It rhe (~C;-i. 9. 11 
dnd :2 lc\'cls .. ,nei rhe riegree Il[ responslbilir-: lnvolved. ,lre more Ot' 

less rqul\7alent i,; r.hose :'cquircd .lnd i.m·ob ,~d .It ~he Environmental 



Specialist I. II. III and IV levels. 

The I~omparison in Table 2 shows that. Stat.e of Montana salaries paid to 
Environment.al Specialists rang,e from 93 to 67 percent of those 
,ltt.ainable by their counterparts in federal service. As in the 
comparison with salaries paid by other states in the region, the salary 
Jifferential is largest. at the senior scient.ist or "journey" level. 

Private Industry Survey 

Helena-based environmental consulting firms doing business in Montana 
were queried by phone as to salaries paid to non-engineers who perform 
scientific water quality work (Table 3). Two quest.ions were asked of 
these firms: (1) "What salary does your firm current.ly offer people 
with a bachelor's degree and little or no experience. that is. entry 
level?" rmd (2) "What salary does your firm current.ly offer a highly 
qualified and experienced technical person who needs Imly general 
supervision but has no general administ.rative or budget 
responsibilities?" (This latter category is labelled-"Journey Level" in 
Table 3 and is p.quivalent to Environmental Specialist IV.) The survey 
of environment.al consulting firms shows that the State of Montana pays 
its Environmenta~ Specialist.s about 75% of the average salaries paid to 
their counterparts in the private sector. 

U.S. Water News 

Attachment G is an editorial titled Environmental Field is putting out 
"help wanted" sign. The art.icle refercnces the Water Pollution Cont.rol 
Federation (WPCF) survey \.hich also surveys members of the National 
Watcr Well Association and rhe U.S. ecological Survey. 

SHWB 

Hazardous materL.lls ,~mployees i.n thc SHWB ,';lrn significantly lower 
salaries than their ,~ount:erparts i.n other states. federal agencies and 
the privClte ~ector. Environmental Specialists ,md program managers in 
the SHWB cannot he characterized ,is ('nvironmental (~ngineers, 
hydrogeologists. chemists, biologists. C!tc:, l)/~causc these jobs require 
·;pecialization in hazardous matcrial management which incorporates a 
broad r:1nge 'If C'xperiences. Hazardous materials ·-pecialists are 
!'cquircd tl) be knowledgeable in RCRA, CECRA and CERCL\ i.n addi tion to 
state and federal environmental r'cgulatiuns (wnter .. ,ir, ';olid wast.e, 
etc.), Hazardous materials specialists .Ire responsible for preparing 
;md rcviewing risk nnalyses, ,ontractor hudgcts. u'acking t'~:penditures. 
contractor ~H'ocurcment ,~nd management, field -;ampling for soil. 
"ediment, iSround\o;atcL, ';uriacc ,.;ater,;,\ ir, \pget.'ll': i()n ;md ;mimals, 
t;leanup feasibilitY;lnalysis. treatability ,tud~' riesign ,1nd review. 
<:lc;)nup 1\:: t ion .. vcrs i gh t , dccon tam ina t iun m:lnagemen t . .md ,:nmmuni ty 
;'clations, OSHA 40-hour ~raining is rcquireri f,~r ,Ill hazardous 
lIlatcri:.:ls ,;pecialists. \ ,:ost ;omparison of "da1'ies ror hazardous 
materials specialists fol10~s: 



P rogram ~lanage r II 
Vic Andersen 
John Geach 

17.13fhour J3.600/year 

Roger Thorvilson 

Program Manager I 
Carol Fox 
Frank Gessamen 
Doug Rogness 
Don Vidrine 
Karen Zackheim 

12.80/hour 26.600/year 

Environmental Specialist IV 
Environmental Engineer III 
Environmental Specialist III 

11. 73/hour 
11. 73/hour 
lO.SOlhour 

C.S. Environmental Protection Agency -

24.400/year 
24.400/year 
22.S00/year 

Please refer to the attached January 1990 General 'Schedule Pay 
Chart for federal employees (Attachment H). The federal 
government recently approved a general salary rate increases for 
Superfund employees which allows advancement to a Grade 13 for 
Superfund Regional Project Managers (RPMs). RPMs are equivalent 
to State Project Officers which are typically Grade 14 
Environmental Specialists or Grade IS Environmental Engineers. 

GS-ll 
GS-12 
GS-13 

29.891 - 38.8SS/year 
35.825 - 46.571/year 
42.601 - jS.381/year 

Program Managers I or II would start .:1t l:5-13 <H' GS-14. 

GS-13 
GS-14 

42.601 - 5S.381/ycar 
50.342 - 63.444/year 

Community Relations Officer would start at GS-9 and advance (0 GS-
11 after one year. 

GS-'l 
GS-ll 

24.70S/year 
29.891 - 18.8S5/year 

Regional State Personnel -

Idaho. I-iashington. Oregon .. ,md ('vloradu dre <~urrently 
hazardous materials specialists. (omparablr positions 
listed ,lbove ,ire bcing uffered .It subsrnntlally higher 
than ~!ontana offers. (Refer ro Attachment T) 

:'dahn -

recrull.ing 
:-., r hose 
~dlilrics 

Entry l·.:!vcl. ;,r.ll.r.lries for I'nvirr,nmental ',peci;lli::.ts fresh vue I,r ::()llege 
\o,lth n<) j,)b e~pel"lencc hcgin ,Il S23.()OO{y~ar, ,)ne "'m~B Environmental 
~,peci:11i:;t III/Grade]', .• lth "'.;O'-":,J.l'S I r ..>'-<:lte progc1n1":pcricnce 
rccl?ntly movc>d io Idaho for ~ <,lmilar Job startir:g at 528.000. 



;';ashington -
Environmentalist 2 (ES I/Grade 12) 
Environmentalist 3 (Grade IS) 

Oregon -

22.700 - 28.900/year 
26.200 - 33.400/year 

Positions t~quivalent to an Environmental Specialist III start at 
approximately $27.000/year. A program manager position ranges in salary 
from $34,000 to 43,000/year. 

Colorado -
A program manager with hazardous materials cxperience carns between 
$43.600 and 5S,400/year. 

Private Sector -

~tanagel' Engineer Scientist 

CDM 524 - 40/hour 12 - 30/hour 12 - 30/hour 

CH2M Hill S35/hour 14 - 30/hour 14 -30 /hour 

ReG/Hagler. '. 
Bailly. Inc.537/hour 12 - 30/hour 12 - 30/hour 

Tetra Tech 522/hour 

MSE. Inc. $lS - 20/hour 12 - 17/hour 12 - IS/hour 

(See Attachment J) 

Summarv -

SHWB hazardous materials employees earn an average of SO 
percent of similar employees in the l·cglon. The 
discrepancy is in the private sector. followed closely 
federal government. 

Private EPA Regional States 

~lanagcrs 40 - t:iO% 60 - iO% 60 - 75% 

Engineers 60% 60 - i5% 80% 

Scientists .) ~: - iO% :'S - i5% 80% 

Community 
Relations is - 90% 

to i3 
largest 
hy the 

.\ salary increase :weraging 13 to 30 percents required t.;) bring SHWB 
-;<ll<lries \o,'ithin 10 pf>rcent of market for (!-lis region. 

En2inee!'s :':ientists Public Inf. 

~o - 15% 30 - 13% 30 - 13% 15% 
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Occupational Health Industrial Hygienist salary summary 

Reference Attachment K. 
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TABLE 3 

PRIVATE SECTOR ANNUAL SALARIES FOR WATER QUALITY 
SPECIALISTS IN MONTANA 

lim Entx:y Leyel Midpoint Journey Level 

A $25,000 $32,500 $40,000 

B $22,000 $33,500 $45,000 

C $27,000 $31,500 $36,000 

D $21,000 $32,500 $45,000 

E ** $30,000 ** 
F $23,000 $31,500 $40,000 

G $23,000 $34,000 $45,000 

Average Private 
Industry $23,500 $32,214 $41,833 

*State of $17,868 $24,596 $31,325 
Montana 

Montana/Private 76% 76% 75% 
Industry Ratio 

(% ) 

* Montana salary figures are based on the 1990-1991 State of 
Montana pay matrix; entry level = Grade 12, Step 1, journey 
level = Grade 15, Step 13. 
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Position #522 Env. Spec. IV (Hydrogeolagist/G~ ?==;=~~\ 

New position 1985 

5-85 - 12-88 Arrigo was incumbent 
3 qualified app!.icam:s in~;rvi;-.;ec:. 

2-89 - 5-89 Clark was incumbent 
3 qualified app~ants 

8-89 - Present Bugosh is incumbent 
3 qualified appLicants 

Position #548 Adm. Aide II 

Reeves left 6-88 

Davis started 8-88 - present 
5 qualified appIican~s 

Position #512 Env. Spec. III 

Pasichnyk left 7-86 

Strasko started 8-86 - Present 
1 qualified applic~~~ 

Position #511 Env. Spec. III 

Pedersen left 6-86 

Pasichnyk started 7-86 - Present 
1 qualified applicant 

• 



.. 
A.1TAClI1ENT B 

UJftre.!- QU~LJr/ mJfNt1-t!J~mcI(}T s.t?:c..T/a~ 

To 
From 
Subject: 

Steve Pilcher,~_ 
Loren Bahls Vf:::T 

M E M 0 RAN DUM 
June 6, 1990 

Recruitment and Retention Problems 

Below is a summary of recruitment and retention problems for th=~e ?cs~:!~ ~ 
the Water Quality Management Section where we have experience~ s~c~ ~ra&--' 
vithin the last tvo years or so. I am providing this record in =~s~~:S! t~ :-= 
request dated May 29, 1990 • .. 
Position No. S05 Environmental Specialist I 

.. < This position has had three incumbents since May 1988. A.s t='~ :'::lO":st---=s 
?" ..... l~D professional position in the Vater Quality Bureau, it is often used as So ste~-=::; 

~~\.\\.rh~ stone to higher-paying. positions within the Department. Alt!::.;Jug=. C::~H=d. .:.£ ::. 

L.nf~,a entry-level position, the incumbent must have some special knovl~dga ~= ~~';:-­
~ .~~ macroinvertebrate taxonomy and pollution biology. Because the ~="r-~:~ --~ 

'\ £1'1(1: -I)' design and execute some proj ects independently, without di=ec::. s:.;;e::-t>~!:''::ll- === 
"Pivl,f position is currently misc:lassified. An informal requ~st toJ l!?g~=e - s 

.. position to Environmental Specialist II was submitted to I:OA !.::. ~===. ....:.::,. 
The Department has yet to receive a determination from DO~. 

; ~ Position No. 546 Environmental Specialist IV 
-7 . -

~.\.~(,\fJeJ~ This position vas vacated in August 1988 when it was still clas5:-==-.aa: 3 

".. ((A\Nl Environmental Specialist III. (The incumbent took a Grade 15 :;:os:':::"=:1 ~:. I:E -- . 
~ L-- The position was upgraded to Environmental Specialist IV a=.:i :"='e ~ 

advertised during the same month. 'The current incumbent vas h:"=ec ~ Oc~ 
1988. 

.. 

This position serves as coordinator of the Department'S Non?oi:lt SC~=: Ccn===; 
Ptugram. Since the position was last filled the NPS Control ?=og=~ ~s =::r;:um:::::=i 
dramatically: within the current fiscal year, the state prog=an 'n3 ::,.-,.. 

approved by EPA. received $1 million in federal funding. and acca:' ':70: -==r 
pos~t~ons to its staff. This program expansion made t=.e c~~eg ::L 
responsibilities of this position comparable vith those 0= a ;=ade ~ 
Environmental Program Supervisor. An informal request t~ upgrade t~:s ;os====x 
to Environmental Program Supervisor was submitted to DOA in ~arc!:l. !99~ :-,.0 der-=" 
in May 1990. Vithout upgrading this position, there is a geod =~~== 7e ~ 
lose the incumbent to a higher-paying position elsevhere. just ~5 .2 :~s: :== 
prior incumbent. 

Position No. 503 Environmental Specialist IV 

This position serves as liaison with the Departcent of S~at~ ~~~~ 
administering vater quality provisions of the Metal Mine Rccl~=a~~~~ ~~ • 

. The incumbent in this position recently accepted a job l:! ~!:':'7at.~ :.=.=:.:s~. 
'I; f\~O nearly doubling his salary in the process. The know ledge and s~i::s ':e~-=e~ ~ 
'J.."'''':\ :\tJ f? the contacts established by this position make the L-:ct:::be:::.t e~l!ci..JC...: 
~'.\() vulnerable to recruitment from outside the Departcent at a much hi~he= ';-27 !!~ 

than vhat the state can offer . .. 
-

....,.... -



OFFICE MEMORANDUM 

MEMO TO: Steve, Loren 

FROM: Scott $'4 
DATE: 7-27-90 

SUBJECT: Pay plan exception for Environmental Specialists 

Enclosed is information Dick prepared concerning his position, -::::'e 
position's unique responsibilities, and salary information. 1: 
strongly urge that this information be considered in the request 
being prepared for env. specialists. While recruit:le.:::t: 
historically has not been a problem for this position, I belia.e 
it would be extremely difficult to find someone with Dick's 
qualifications. His ability as a trainer in communicating complex 
technical principles in an understandable and friendly manner ~s 
a rare trait. As Dick pOinted out in his narrative, most state's 
do not have individuals doing everything he is doing and of-:.an 
engineers are used for this type of work. As with many in th:s 
bureau, he is an employee we cannot afford to lose. 

I hope this information is useful and I'm sure Dick would proviie 
any additional information you might need. 



OFFICE MEMORANDUM 

TO: Scott Anderson 
Steve Pilcher 

FROM: Dick Pedersen 

Subject: Position Comparisons 

Date: July 27,1990 

At your request, I contacted other states and private consu:~a-~. 
to compare salaries with a position similar to mine. When lCQk~d~': 
at the comparisons it ~s important to understa:~ ~ 
responsibilities with the bureau. The following sy:=?S~ 
outlines these responsibilities: 

1. Plan and Specification Review. Review 0 f P l.a.z:~ a..::l: 
Specifications to determine if facilities will ope=a~= .u 
designed and have sufficient process flexibility to c::'==a.~ 
with components out of service. Recommended chan;;es a=": 
then made to the design engineer. 

2. Operation and Maintenance Manual and Plan of Ope=ati.-r· 
Review and Approval. These documents are reviewed to a=s~ 
that appropriate training is conducted at the ~=w~T 
construc~ed or modified treatment facility and t~.= 
community is left with a clear and complete document c~-t~= 
operation and maintenance of the treatment facility. 

3. Operability Review. When a facility =aa~~e= 
approximately the 80% construction completion phas: ~ 
operability review is conducted by this position. T~ 
review, made onsight, allows \..he position to inspec~ ~-= 
processes in place and make recommendations concer~~i t~= 
operational aspects of the plant. 

4. Technical Assistance. This position provides tecr-ic~ 
assistance to wastewater treatment facilities statewics =-.• 
technical direction to other programs within the Ma~:­
Quality Bureau. 

5. Comprehensive Performance Evaluations. This c::s:'::.~=::. 
conducts and leads Comprehensive Performance Eval~a~~=~ 
cePE) on wastewater treatment facilities. This enc=~~:ss~ 
an in-depth field evaluation of facilities abil~~~ 
produce an acceptable effluent discharge. This invo!~~3 ~ 
in depth review of a facilities operation, :naim:::::...'"::::. 
design, and administration. 

6. Statewide Training. This position provides sta."=;-.-ic: 
training and statewide training coordination. St=,~=-""iC::= 
training is conducted on a great variety of ~~pics cy ~~~ 
position. Statewide training coordination is provic.::: -' 



providing· guidance and direction to the :!o--:..,a. 
Environmental Traininq Center and Operator Ca=-~!=~~n 
Program. This position also coordinates and cc-c~-=c~ ~~e 
annual Water and Wastewater School for C~ar~~=s ~d 
Managers. 

Position Expertise 

The ability to perform these duties requires a ::=L '~9 
understanding of the wide variety of physical/c:'e-- :~l. !:lCi­
biological processes in wastewater treatment facili-::':'a.s. ~a 
knowledge to perform these _ duties is obtained thrc~g-:::' !.::'~:f. 
degrees in the biological or ~ngineering sciences su;?l~~:.:~=- ~ 
many years of actual experience with th:!se facilit.':':!:. ~"=,·':9 
effective in this position, the employee must ~o~ :=lr .:a __ 
technically qualified, but must possess the communicat.':'=~ S:~--5 
which allow the transfer of the knowledge to recip':'a::.-=.s -,.;-:.-:.::. 3.. 

wide range of abilities. 

Fillinq Position Vacancy 

A new person in this position would require at least_~~= !Sa: -­
comprehensive tmining before being able to be e==;-=-:':"7= .::::i 
benefit the public. Even then, a thorough unders~a::::':"::;- !:::±. 
awareness of MQ~ana I s wastewater treatment facilitiss =..=..::. _ . ..,:-­
needs would not~e realized. for several years. The C:~ :==~ 
would probably lave to be dropped or scaled back fc= s:me -::.::::: 
until a new person was adequately trained. I anticipa~e ~~ ~y 
person new to state government would not be able to cc=;:s~= =-­
of the job re~sibilities of this position for a": :::!.s-=, ::-.c 
years. This would require other existing positions t.o =:"-2 ~~ 
the responsibilities or dropping or scaling =a:~ -~ 
requirements. 

Salary ComparisODS 

One thing beccma clear when I contacted other states :.::.d. -:1e­
private sector caD.cerning salaries and job respcmsibili-=:'s:. Ie 
other state had one position that completed all ot ~e ~I::: 
responsibilities of this position. Items 1,2 and 3 c::: -:':-:e :,::: 
responsibilities listed above are normally c==;:=~ac =: 
engineering positions in other states. I belie· ... e ::-:-:. .=...::. .,:, 
comparative sala:tes for these pOSitions in other sta~;= ~~~ ~= 
private sector. 

Items 4,5, and 6 ~f the pOSition responsibilities a=e =:=;_=~;-:. 
by positions similar to the Environmental S==::~:~~ 
classification. Following is a list of state's whic~ :-=~~~~~~ 
and their compara ti ve salaries for pos i tiOI1S :::=. ':. Y ~.::=::;: 
responsibilities. ('U.i~-e 



STATE BEGINNING AVERAGE U!'''£z, 
Colorado $27,600 $32,235 $36,870 
Wisconsin 29,544 35,331 41,119 
Washington 27,780 31,666 35,552 
Idaho 26,000 30,160 34,320 
Wyoming 26,760 33,828 40,908 

Average 27,502 32,644 37,754 
Montana (Gd 15) 22,625 26,975 31,325 
Ratio .82 .83 .83 

Ave wo Wiscon. 27,035 31,972 36, 9 1.3 
Montana 22,625 26,975 31,325 
% difference .84 .84 .85 

In contacting the private sector I found that most ts::=.i:-:-. 
assistance to treatment facilities is provided by enginee:s ¥~~ 
private consulting firms. I contacted the one contractc: ~ ~~~ 
state that provides contract operations of wastewater t=sa=ne-­
facilities. The person in that organization that would ~==-~~ 
technical assistance and troubleshooting to wastewater faci:~~~=: 
has an annual salary of $33,400 which is a ratio of .81 -.. :-e­
compared to the Grade 15 average salary of $26,975. -;;9 :-:.a4: 
contracted with several experts in the past to carry out ~=2;-~d: 
or technical assistance. These experts (Bob Hegg, Ron Sc~~-L==, 
Paul Klopping, and Mike Richard) costs range from $300 ~o £:C~: 
per day not including expenses. 

In considering my position and comparison to other states a~= ~;­
private sector I believe you have to consider not only s~=-~ 
differences for job responsibilities 4,5, and 6 but also ~~=se == 
job res pons ibili ties 1,2, and 3. I believe you have this intc-!~~=-
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Ref: SMO 

June 29, 1990 

EXHIBIT h:= 
e'Ko'0 

DATE .' l a I ~{- _:7- ,_ 
i.'2----.:ViJjJi_1iL~ 

Mr. Don Pizzinl, :irector 
Montana Department of Health 

and Environmental Sciences 
Cogswell Building 
Helena, Montan~ 59620 

Dear Don: 

RECEiVED~ 
UL ~ :330 
MDHES 

DIRECTOR'S OFFICE 

This is a follow up to my prev~ous letter in which I 
expressed my concern with staffing levels w~thin the Department, 
resulting in a reduced ability to carry out delegated Federal 
environmental programs. I would like to focus in this letter on 
the Department's Hazardous Waste Program, where I believe this 
problem has increased in magnitude since then. 

The loss of an attorney and the loss of one of the program's 
permit staff have heightened my concern with staffing levels 
within the Hazardous Waste Program. At the time of the loss, the 
attorney provided all of the Hazardous Waste legal support for 
the Solid and Hazardous Waste Bureau (SaWBl, and the permit 
writer was half the SHWS's permit staff. Both of these losses 
occurred within the last 4S days. 

Based on information f~om the Solid and Hazardous Waste 
Bureau (SaWBl, o~er the last t~o years, !our new technical 
employees have been hired into the Hazardous Waste proaram, and 
five have left the program. Of the current ten technical staff, 
only three have ceen with the program for more than 18 months. 
Over the last t~o years, the Department has had a continuing 
vacancy rate in this program of from t~o to four positions at any 
given time. Such turnover and vacancy rates severely restrict 
the SHWB's ability to implement delegated programs. 

Table 1 illustrates how the lssuance ot post-closure ~ermits 
has teen repeatedly postponed due t~ l~SU!:~=len~ ~~at::~a. 
~ont'~u'na p~ Dos~-~ne rhe . :-uanc= ~- -~Q~~ "~p-.-= '~~P~~~~5 _ _.4 ..... '-_ .. "'~1o.J .... __ .:::. ____ •• ___ ~ __ ....... __ .... _____ _ 

the =:sk :~at ~~c~ ~~cl1~t:~5 ~~y ~~cc~e :~:~re ~~per=~~d ~:~eS, - ... _-
-~-: ~:::..~. 

: am also c=~cerned ~:~h ~~e ~~~e ~~ ~nlch ~~e ~HWB ~35 
3~temp~ad ~: update :~5 procram as new p~=~r3m elements ~3ve been 
added ty E?A. ~~e SHWB has repeatedly ~:ssed sc~edules ~:r 
ippl~=3~1=n t: EPA f:r ~ddl:::nal p~~gr3rn elements, as T3ble 2 
·~'ust-~"Ce~. :":.s ·;~u know -::::'t;.1U;""'--·· "';::::.a"';1;-'es .,,,,,..,', .. :::: :::e ... _- .- - ".- , -- ........... '---: -- --_ .• -!""'~-! 

3ta~~'5 appl~=~~::n ~:::r 3dd~:~=na~ ;~==ram ~lements. ~oreo~er, 

I 



EPA is authorized to initiate program withdrawal proceedings if a 
state tails to apply tor additional program elements in a timely 
fashion. 

The saws's Hazardous Waste prograw currently projects 
issu~ng one new storage and two post-closure perm~ts, and 
modifying one current operating perm~t dur~ng the next State 
fiscal year. In addition, two new facility permit applications 
may be received, bringing the total number of permit applications 
under consideration next State Fiscal Year to s~x. All but two 
of these will require a substantial amount ot t~me and expertise 
on the part of the permit staff. There are currently only two 
permit writers on staff, one of which is newly hired. The saws 
must obtain additional experienced staff soon iE these targets 
are to be met. 

The 1984 Hazardous and Solid Waste Act (HSWA) amendments to 
RCRA brought to the hazardous waste program a substantially 
increased workload - clea~up of non-regulated un~ts (solid waste 
management units) at hazardous waste facilities ~s now required 
for each facility that requires an operating or post-closure 
permit. This corrective action process mirrors the Superfund 
process, and will require a sUbstantial increase in staff to be 
carried out. EPA,~s engaged in three RCRA Corrective Actions in 
Montana, currently in the RCRA Facility Investigation (RFI) 
phase, and is negotiating a fourth. The saws anticipates issuing 
a post-closure permit to Cenex next fiscal year, bringing the 
total possible RFls to five. 

HSWA Corrective Action activities are high among EPA's 
priorities for FY91. This emphas~s will likely continue into 
future years. Those states not authorl=ed f~! C~rrective A~tion 
acti~lties should anticlpa~e recelvlng propor~iona~ely fewer RCRA 
,~ran~ dollars in future years. I belleve Montana wlll sutfer in 
future years because ot a lack of HSWA authorlzation. 

Given current and anticloated statfina levels within the 
saws's hazardous waste program, I could not recommend that the 
State of Montana be authorlzed for any at the HSWA provisions of 
RCRA at this time. 

I believe that irnrnedia~e measures ~~ correct :~is sltuation 
are necessary. I wlll otfer SPA's asslstance where posslble, but 
.r must emphasize that a ccmml~men~ by the State ~: a 
~om?rehenSlve lana-term sol~::on :s a nece5sa=~ ;=e-~~~di::on to 
~~a~ ~Sslstance. : offer ~~e ~=ll=wln~ ~~~~95:::~2 35 ::ar::nq 
~Oln~s: 

~ The Montana D~par:~ent 2~ Heal:~ ~~d ~~~:=onmen~al 
Sciences \~DHES: ~3V 3Dplv ~o EPA ~:= :ne sr more 
Intergovernment3l ?;li~y ~ct ~ :?AJ ;OSl~:=~S ~: 
~a~n~a~n :~e E~reau's aOlli=y :~olemen~ ~je RCRA 



program while long ~erm solutions are implemented. If 
a successful IPA agreemenc can be reached, EPA would 
~loan~ an exper1enced employeels) to the MORES, and the 
MORES would fund part of the employee's salary and 
other associated costs. 

o The MORES should investigate ~he use of limited 
contract ass1stance to accomplish specific program 
tasks in the short-term, such as closure plan reviews, 
permit applicat~on completeness rev~ews, specific 
technical assessments, and soecific field activities. 
EPA may also be able to provide ass~stance in some of 
these areas, if requested. 

o Because the SHWB has consistently exceeded its SEA 
generator inspection targets over the last several 
years, the SHWB may be able ~o train and ass1gn a 
genera~or inspec~icn staff member ~~ the perm1~ section 
without jeopardizing its genera~o! 1nspect~on 

commitments. 

o The MOHES should re-evaluate current promotion and 
retention policies. You have been able to hire highly 
competent staff, but retention of those staff has been 
a problem. I believe this step is critical to bringing 
about a permanent solution to the staffing problem. 

I hope this letter clearly outlines my concerns. Please 
call me at 449-5432 or Eric Finke at 449-5414 if you have any 
questions or comments. 

Attachmen~s 

Sincere.l'/ I 

I I _____ ---. ; -_ 

'J.- \-\\C\..,-~r( 
t v.-u \ '-- ~\ 

J'<:rhTi- F. ',.-Jardell, Director 
Mon'tana 'J: fice 

cc: :ames J. Scherer, 3RA ~ia~tchachmen'ts 
Rober~ L. Duprey, 3 HWM ~;at~=nach~ents 



TABLE 1 . 
History of Projected Post-Closure Perm1t Issuances in Mont.ana 

8/87 1/88 5/88 7/88 1/89 10/89 1/90 
Action Prjctn Prjctn Prjct.n Prjct.n Prjctn Prjctn Prjctn 

Facility r 1 1 [2J [2J [2J r2J [2J [2J [2] 
• 

Burl- PC Perm FY89 FY89 FY89 FY89 2QFY91 2QFY91 No Prj 
North 
Paradise 

Cenex PC Perm NA NA 4QFY88 lQFY89 ?QFY90 ?QFY90 2QFY91 

Conoco PC Perm 4QFY88 No Prjn No Prjn No Prjn 4QFY91 4QFY91 4QFY91 
Refinery 

?lying PC Perm lQFY89 lQFY89 ?QFY89 ?QFY89 3QFY90 No Prjn 3QFY92 
.J 

Montana PC Perm. No Prjn No Prjn No Prjn No Prjn 3QFY90 3QFY90 2QFY92 
Refining 

Transbas PC Perm 3QFY88 3QFY88 ?QFY89 ?QFY89 3QFY91 JQFY91 ?QFY93 

Notes: 

[lJ PC Perm = Issuance of post-closure permit. 

[2J "Prjctn" = ",roJectior:." 

Date above "F'rJctn" ind1car.es :!"',e date of the Fac11ity 
Management Plan In which actlcn date 1S proJected. 
Fac1lity Management Plans are normally updated on a 
quarterly bas1s. 

?QFYxx means that the uncerr.alnr. 1 of the projectlon was 
such th~t the action could cnly be projected to occur 
sometimp. during FY "xx." 
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TABLE 2. 

History of Pr~Jected Dates to Subm~t Authcrr~ation Aoplications .... . 

Draft First Second 
... Third -Application Rev~sed Rev~sed Rev~sed 
. 
~. 

Cluster 

Non-HSWA 1 
{exceot 
3006{f}} 

3006{f) 
only [6] 

Non-HSWA 1 

including 
3006(f) 
[4] 

Non-HSWA 2 

Non-HSWA 3 

Non-HSWA 4 

Non-HSWA 5 

HSWA 1 

:1SWA 
~ -

Small 
Generat.or 
rule 
re"/l s ion 

:-.Iotas: 

; "' 1 _ - J 

Due Date Due Date Due Date ... Due Date 
.. 

7/86 3/1/87 3/15/90 .. 
~. 

I.'r, 

*" 

7 /B7·~ 1/4/88 
.•. 

~ 

~ .. 

See lQ FY91 [3] 
a-
bove 

7f8; 3/1/88 1Q FY91 [ 31 
7/88 3/1/89 6/1/90 [ 1 ] lQ FY91 [3J 

7/B9 6/1/90 [ 1 ] lQ FY91 [31 

7/9D 8/1/90 [ 1 ] 2Q FY91 [3J 

7/89 9/1/90 [ 1 ] 3Q FY91 
[ 3 , 5 ] 

7/'91 NA NA NA 

9.(S-: ~.15/90 [ 1 ] 7/1/90 [ . ] 
[2J 

Exce:pr · ... ·here noted, revlsed C'..le j3.~es ret lec:. 
extens:l.ons request.ed by State 2..na J.·?reed C,/ SPA. 
Exc~=ns are noted belew. 

::xtens.:::: :-eaues"C.2:C I~ •• -:::3. t.-:, 
EPA. 

Due -da:t:e _..:. ::::::nt.3.:ned ::: 3. _ c.::;e 
John Warc:l:, ::PA, :: 

. . :1QC . , 

Date Draftl 
Applicatio 

Submitted I 
3/2/81 [4] 



[3J This date is contained in the current dratt of the SFY 
91 SEA work plan. 

[4J EPA approval of the Non-HSWA 1 application (excluding 
3006(£» was precluded by the inclusion of a small 
generator rule in the application which could not be 
approved. The state was to revise the rule and 
resubmit the application. See also "Small Generator~ 
rule revision" schedule. 

[5J During the FY90 mid-year review, EPA recommended that 
application tor the HSWA provisions be postponed until 
adequate State resources become available to handle the 
increased workload associated with these previsions. 

[6J Due to a need for a statutory change, 3006(f) was 
placed on a schedule separate from that of the 
remainder of Non-HSWA 1. The State's latest proposed 
schedule shows it re-included with the rema~nder of the 
Non-HSWA 1 provisions. See next row of this table. 

[7] This rule is to be part of the HSWA 1 cluster 
application. 
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ATTORNEYS AT I.AW 

'3Si NORT ... L"'ST C ...... NCE GIJLC'" 

Mr. Donald E. Pizzini, Director 
Department of Health & Environmental Sciences 
Room C10S, Cogswell Building 
Helena, MT 59620 

2 a 

JUL 2 f) 1990 
MDHES 

DIRECTOR'S OFFICE 

Re: Oversight Cost - BNRR Fueling and Repair Sites 

Dear Don: 

As you are probably aware, representatives of Burlington 
Northern Railroad Company (BNRR) and the Department have met 
concerning the remaining fueling and repair facilities operated by 
BNRR. The tentative agreement provides that individual consent 
decrees will be entered into on each group of sites to be addressed 
each year. For' example, in 1990 a consent decree will be 
negotiated covering Missoula, Whi tef ish, Glasgow, Essex, Jones 
Junction, and Shelby. In 1991, a consent decree will be negotiated 
covering those sites listed in category B on the matrix earlier 
submitted to you. Also discussed at the meeting was the matter of 
oversight costs. 

It is recognized that the Department does not currently have 
the personnel capabilities to provide its desired oversight level 
at the various fueling and repair sites. The Department indicated 
that it intended to advertise for and secure the employment of one 
FTE for such oversight. Without commenting on the level of 
personnel necessary at this time, BNRR commits to reimburse the 
Department for its reasonable costs related to such oversight. As 
the various projects pr~ceed and a more accurate understanding of 
the personnel needs is accumulated, it may be necessary to modify 
the extent of oversight personnel dedicated to the various sites. 

If you have any 
me. 

R'E eEl V E 0 

JUL ~ 6 1990 

/arh 
cc: John Arrigo 

Ray Hoffman 
John Larson 

questions, please do not hesitate to contact 

Sincerely, 

BROWNING, KALECZYC, BERRY & HOVEN, P.C. 
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July 24, 1990 

Mr. Donald E. Pizzini, Director 
Department of Health & Environmental Sciences 
Room C10S, cogswell Building 
Helena, MT 59620 

TEI..E ... AX 

,40el _3-0700 

RECEIVED 
JUL2fl1990 

MDHES 
DIRECTOR'S OFFICE 

Re: Oversight Cost - BNRR Fueling and Repair Sites 

Dear Don: 

As you are probably aware, representatives of Burlington 
Northern Railroad Company (BNRR) and the Department have met 
concerning the remaining fueling and repair facilities operated by 
BNRR. The tentative agreement provides that individual consent 
decrees will be entered into on each group of sites to be addressed 
each year. For example, in 1990 a consent decree will be 
negotiated covering Missoula, Whitefish, Glasgow, Essex, Jones 
Junction, and Shelby. In 1991, a consent decree will be negotiated 
covering those sites listed in Category B on the matrix earlier 
submitted to you. Also discussed at the meeting was the matter of 
oversight costs. 

It is recognized that the Department does not currently have 
the personnel capabiliti~s to provide its desired oversight level 
at the various fuel~ng and repair sites. The Department indicated 
that it intended to advertise for and secure the employment of one 
FTE for such oversight. Wi thout commenting on the level of 
personnel necessary at this time, BNRR commits to reimburse the 
Department for its reasonable costs related to such oversight. As 
the v~rious projects proceed and a more accurate understanding of 
the personnel needs is accumulated, it may be necessary to modify 
the extent of oversight personnel dedicated to the various sites. 

If you have any 
me. 

R.£CEIVED 

JI.JL ~ 6 1990 

r,:: 
Envlronmen·", '. 

- ~~'t;I •• .,;~ .. glv. 

/arh 
cc: John Arrigo 

Ray Hoffman 
John Larson 

questions, please do not hesitate to contact 

Sincerely, 

BROWNING, KALECZYC, BERRY & HOVEN, P.C. 
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Bob Marks, Chairman 
Committee on State Employe~pen~on 

: - .--~ --: 111 TO: 

.-~ 

FROM: 

1 SUBJECT: 

Dor:ald E. Pizzini, Directo~ 
Survey of Salaries and Benefits of State 
Pollution Control Agencies 

and Loca 1 Air ! .. 

1 

Attached is a copy of a survey of "Salaries and Benefits of State 
and Local Air Pollution Control Agencies." This survey was conducted by 
the State and Territorial Air P01lution Program Administrators (STAPPA) 
and the Association of Local Air Po1lution Control Officials (ALAPCO), 
and it is being provided to the Committee on State Employee Compensation 
by the department1s Air Quality Bureau (AQB). AQB is a member of STAPPA 
and was a participant in the survey. J 

Salaries of all participating state air pollution agencies are 
listed in Table 1 and agency characteristics and employee benefits are 
detailed in Table 2 of the survey. Montana's air pollution control 
agency is included in the survey as #B in the Region VIII section of 
Tables 1 and 2. This breakdown allows comparison of Montana's program 
with similar state programs in Region VIII (Colorado, Montana. Utah, 
North Dakota, South Dakota and Wyoming) and with programs in the rest of 
the country. Based on the survey, the department would like to bring a 
numoer of concerns to the committee's attention: 

1. Salaries of Montana's air program managers and experienced 
professionals are the lowest in Region VIII and are among the 
lowest in the country. For example. listed salaries for the 
air program director and top-level engineers rank the lowest 
in Regi on VII 1. 

2. Montana salaries for entry level Dositions. while not the 
highest in the region. are more comcetitive. 
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November 3, 1989 

3. Table 2 indicates that basic benefits provided by the State of 
Montana are in the range of those provided by similar state 
agencies. 

This brief summary indicates that Montana's air pollution control 
agency may be able to attract entry level employees, out has a difficult 
time rewarding and retaining experienced personnel. Further, our 
ability to fill upper level positions with experienced and talented 
people is very limited by the current salary structure. Lastly, we 
would like to point out that this survey covers only state and local 
agencies and does not address the wide disparity between Montana's 
agency and either the private sector or federal employment. 

The department appreciates the opportunity to supply the committee 
with this information and we wish Y0U success in your efforts to improve 
the State of Montana pay system. 

DEP/JTC:kh 

cc: Larry Lloyd 
Melva Miller 
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STAPPA/A1.APCO 
444 North CapItol Street, N.W. 

SuIte 306 
Washington, D.C. 20001 

ACI<NOWlEDGEMENTS 

EXHIBIT_d ___ _ 

CAT! L - IJ -crt -t 
HB;UUn:Ja;2.a~ 

Th I s report was canp" ed under the d I reef I on of Mary M. 
Sui I Ivan, Staff AssocIate of the State and Terrltorl al AIr Pol I utlon 
Program Administrators (STAPPA) and the Association of Local 
AIr PollutIon Control OffIcials (ALAPCO). Assistance was provided 
by S. W I I I I am Becker, Execut I ve D I rector and Nancy R. Kruger, 
Staff AssocIate of STAPPA and ALAPCO. 

On beha I f of the assoc I at Ions, we wish to thank the state 
and local aIr pollution control agencIes that responded to the 
survey. Without the Information they provIded, thIs report 
would not have been possible. 

PREFACE 

Many state, and local air poll utlon control agencies have 
expressed Interest In sharing and comparing Information regarding 
a I r po I I ut Ion con tro I agency emp I oyee sa I ar I es and benef Its. 
The State and TerrItorial Air Pollution Program AdmInIstrators 
(STAPPA) and the Association of Local AIr PollutIon Control 
OffIcials (ALAPCO) recently surveyed state and local agencies 
concern I ng sa I ar I es, agency emp I oyment character I st I cs, and 
emp I oyee benef I ts. The resu Its of the survey are presented 
In this report. 

STAPPA I s the national association of state air qualIty 
offIcials In the 54 states and territories of the United States. 
ALAPCO Is the national association representIng local air pollution 
conTrol officials In over 165 major metropolitan areas across 
the UnIted States. The members of STAPPA and ALAPCO have prImary 
responsIbility for ImplementIng federal, STate, and local air 
poll utlon control prograns. Both agencies serve to encourage 
the Interchange of experience and Information among air pollution 
conTro I of f I c I a Is; en hance canm un ( cat I on and cooper at I on anong 
federal, state, and local regulatory agencies; and promote 
aIr pollution control activItIes. STAPPA and ALAPCO have joint 
headquarters located In Washington, D.C. 

The opinions expressed are those of the IndivIdual state 
and I oca I progran off I cia Is. The purpose of th I s document Is 
to present factual data only. It should be noted that sane 
of the agenc I es may have a (tered the I r sa I ar I es and/or other 
InformatIon since the survey was conducted, and therefore It 
should be read as a "snapshot," current as of August 1988. 



I NTRODUCTI ON 

DESCRIPTION and PURPOSE 

The State and Territorial Air Pollution Program Administrators 
and the Assoc I at I on of Loca I A r r Po I I ut I on Contro lOft I c I a I s 
surveyed 50 state and 215 local. air poll utlon control agencies 
across the United States. The survey sought Information on 
agency emp loyment character I st I cs r nc I ud I ng : sa I ar I es and how 
they canpare to local Industry wages, raises, education and 
experience requirements, number of empI oy6es, average length 
of· employment, turnover rate, reasons for turnover, and benefits 
(I.e., retirement, Social Security, t Ite and medical Insurance, 
vacation days and sick leave allotments). 

Th I 5 . report represents a canp II at I on of survey responses 
from 47 state and 42 local agencies. The results of this survey 
may facilitate canparlsons of Information among state and local 
air pollution control agencies and between aIr agencies and 
other public and private organizations. ThIs report may also 
serve as a resource for current and prospect I ve a I r po I I ut Ion 
control officials who seek guIdance on employment ch~racterlstlcs 
In the field of aIr pollution control. 

~LOGY 

I n format I on presenTed In th I s reporT represenTS a sunmary 
and canpllatlon of responses to a queSTIonnaire (see Appendix 
A) circulated durIng the sunmer of 1988 to state and local aIr 
pollution control agencies by STAPPA/ALAPCO. 

The questionnaire solicited Information of three kinds 
to prov I de a genera I underSTand I ng of 1) pos I T lon-spec I f I ccharaC'ter­
I st I cs, 2) agency amp I oyment character I ST I CS, and 3) emp I oyee 
benefIts. 

The queSTIonnaire requested Information about specltrc 
top-level, mid-level, and enTry-level positions. Each posiTion 
tltl e was SUbJeCT to the def' n It Ion of the I nd Iv I dua I agenc les. 
When more than three position levels were Included In a survey 
response, the m I dd I e I eve I s were averaged together to form an 
aggregaTe mid-I eve I val ue. When fewer than three I eve I s were 
provided, the data was enTered according to the level designated 
by the respondenT. 

Some agenc I es reported sal ar les as sing I e figures wh j Ie 
other agencies provided ranges. When ranges were supplied, 
the upper and lower were averaged to form an aggregate, sing Ie 
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value. Most salaries were reported as annual totals. Monthly 
salaries were multlpl led by 12, and hourly wages were multiplIed 
by 2,080 (52 weeks tImes 40 hours) to convert- them Into annual 
salaries. Totals were rounded to the nearest dollar. 

When a respondent I nd I cated that the budget f , gure represented 
a two-year perIod, the response was halved to yIeld an annual 
budget value. 

Except as noted above, thIs summary reports the InformatIon 
as the agencies supp II ed I t on the I r quest lonna I res. I tis 
poss I b I e that some of the respondents may have m I s Interpreted 
questions, and, to the extent that this occurred, those misinter­
pretatIons would appear In this report. However, an effort 
was made to c I ar I fy obv lous misunderstand I ngs. I n other cases, 
respondents may have fa II ed to supp' Y I nfonnat I on I n some of 
the areas requested. 

TABLES OF AGEtI:Y DATA 

Beg I nn I ng on page 12 are a ser·' es of tab I es that supp I y 
agency-specific salary and benefit Information. - The tables 
Incl ude Individual agency responses, averages for each region 
(see Appendix B for a listing of states by region) and all responses, 
and the highest ,and lowest responses for each quest I on. Tab I es 
1 and 2 conta I n In fonnat Ion fran state agenc I es and Tab I es 3 
and 4 fran I oca I agenc I es. Blanks appear I n the tab I es. when 
no answer was prov I ded by an agency or when a cal cu I at I on was 
not poss I b Ie (e.g., when there were no numbers to be averaged) 
or relevant (e.g., there were no hIgh, low or average values 
for "Yes/No" responses). Averages do not Inc tude blanks; however, 
responses of "zero," (e.g., turnover rate) are Included In calcu­
I atlons. No answer fran an agency for a particular question 
may mean that the I n format I on was not ava I I ab Ie, the quest I on 
was not pert I nent, or the answer was zero. Numbers expressed 
In currency are rounded to the nearest dol I ar and a I I other 
numbers are rounded to one dec I ma I p I ace. On the tab I es, the 
abbreviation "AVG" stands for- "average." 

HighlIghts and analysIs of this data follow. Further exam­
Ination of Tables 1, 2, 3 and 4 may yIeld addItional InformatIon. 
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5mVEY FINDINGS: STATE AGEtCy PROGRAMS 

Forty-seven states (IncludIng WashIngton, DC) fran all 
ten regIons responded. Four states -- Iowa, Rhode Island, MIssIs­
sippi and Arkansas -- dId not respond to the survey. 

SALARY 

The survey respondents prov I ded sa I ary I nformatl on for 
most top-I evel, mId-I evel, and entry-I eve I pos I l' Ions. Based 
on the survey resu I ts, the fo I low I ng observat Ions may be made. 

There are cons I derab led I fferences I n sa I arl es wIth I n agenc I es 
and among regions. WIthIn each agency, salarIes Increase as 
position levels rIse. 

Agency d I rectors earn the hI 9 hest average sa I ary, fo I lowed 
In descending order by: deputy directors, engineers, professional 
non-engineers, chemists, admInIstrators, Inspectors, technicians, 
and clerks. 

The highest paying regIon overall Is Region" 2, followed 
In descendIng order by Regions 10, 9, 6, 1, 5, a, 4, 7, and 
3. Th I s rank I ng was determ I ned by tab u I at I ng how often each 
region placed 1(1 ranklngs by Individual positIon. Ranklngs 
of reg Ions by I rid I v I d ua I pos I l' I on vary. The differences among 
regional 'average salaries for a given positIon range fran approx­
Imatel y $4,000 (for mId-level clerks) to $37,000 (for agency 
directors). 

The survey requested r nformat I on on how agency sa I ar res 
for each positIon canpare wIth salarIes of equIvalent posItIons 
In Industry In the area. Although only one-fourth of the questIons 
on thIs topic were answered, the following observatIons may 
stIlI be made: seventy-fIve percent of the responses Indicated 
that agency salaries are below Industry salaries. The remaining 
responses are divIded equally between "abOlle" and "equivalent." 
Nearly half of the "abOlle" . answers represent salaries for clerks. 
The most frequently mentIoned posItIons wIth equIvalent salarIes 
are Inspectors, technIcIans, and clerks. Engineers are the 
most frequentl y I dentl fled as earn I ng I ess than Industry (22.8 
percent of the "below" responses were for engineer positions). 

·OTHER POSITIONS 

The survey provided space for agencies to list pOSitIons 
that did not clearly fIt the categories used by the survey. 
The responses I nd I cated that aIr poll utlon control agenCies 
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employ the followIng, In 
mentIoned In the survey: 
meteo~ologlst, messenge~, 
lologlst and planne~. 

.- j-11-q/ 
..,,-, I 0:.-.. .. '---;..-:;-r I / 
W 8 I \/ ,I.,IN? . ..::-f.J.J~~ 
.~ -~.~~ 

addJtJon to the positIons speclffcally 
canpute~ p~og~anme~, data p~ocesso~, 

custodJan, atto~ney, modelle~, epldem-

EDUCATION and EXPERIENCE REQUIREMENTS 

The survey ~equested educatIon and expe~ lence ~equ I rements 
fo~ each posItIon. Sane agencies noted that educatIon can substItute 
fo~ yea~s of expe~ I ence and sane agenc I es noted that experl ence 
can substitute fo~ educatIon requIrements. Sane agencies me~ely 
requl~e knowledge, skills, and abll rtres and do not stipulate 
mInImum educatIon or expe~lence requl~ements. 

SIxty-th~ee percent of the responding agencies specIfIcally 
answered that the agency dIrector must have at least a bachelor's 
degree, wh I Ie 17 percent do not requ I re the d Irecto~ to have 
a bachelor's deg~ee. Frve agencIes dId not answe~ this questIon. 

AGENCY EMPLOYMENT CHARACTER I STICS 

Budget 

The ~eglon '-wIth the la~gest average budget Ts RegIon 9, 
followed In descendIng order by Regions 2, 6, 5, 3, 4, 10, 1, 
8, and 7. The ave~age budget for all agencIes Is app~oxlmately 
$6.25 mIl I Ton. The la~gest agency budget ~epo~ted Is S81 mIl lIon 
and the smal lest Is $350,000. 

Staff SIze 

The reg Ion with the I argest average sta ff 5 I ze Is Reg Ion 
2, followed In descendIng order by Regions 9, 6, 5, 3, 4, 1, 
10,8, and 7. The average staff sIze for all agencies Is approx­
Imately 88 employees. The la~gest agency staff sIze reported 
Is 680 employees and the smallest Is 8.5 (the fractIon represents 
a part-tIme employee). 

Tu~nover 

The reg Ion wrth the highest average annual turnover rate 
Is Region 6, followed In descending order by Regions 8, 9, 3, 
5, 10, 1, 4, 7, and 2. The average annual turnover rate for 
all agencies Is nrne percent. The highest Individual agency 
turnover rate Is 43 percent and the lowest Is 1 percent. 

Seventy-s I x percent of respond I ng agenc I es reported that 
one reason personne I I eave I s to pursue higher-pay I ng opportun i tIes. 
Twenty-f I ve percent of respond I ng agenc I es reported that one 
reason personnel leave Is for better jobs. Other, less frequent 
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answers Inc J uded: pursu f t of ed ucat I onal opportun I ties, re I ocat I on, 
retIrement, poor working conditIons, low morale, career change, 
and a change of employers. Two agencies did not respond to 
the question. 

RaIses 

FIfty-three percent of respondIng agencIes Incl uded cost 
of lIvIng adjustments as a basis for raising salaries. Forty-seven 
percent Included merIt raIses, 23 percent lIsted collectIve 
bargaInIng, and nearly 13 percent mentioned legIslatIve mandate. 
Less frequent responses Included: automatIc raises, step Increases, 
promotIons, length of employment, and results of salary surveys. 

EMPLOYEE BENEFITS 

Every responding agency offers a retIrement plan to Its 
emp I oyees. The sIze of contr I but Ions I s general I y expressed 
as a percentage of the employees' salaries and varies among 
agenc I es. Contr I but Ions may a I so v ary among emp I oyees wit h I n 
an agency, with a hIgher percentage contr I b ut I on for those amp I oyees 
with higher sa I arl es. The size of the contr Ib ut Ion made by 
the agency (I.e., the state government) ranges frqn 100 percent 
of the entire contributIon to 0 percent (the employee pays the 
entire contribution). One agency did not answer the question. 

Seventy-n I Fte percent of respond I ng agenc I es prov I de Soc I a I 
Security. 

AI I but one respondIng agency offer employees a life Insurance 
po I Icy. The agency that does not offer a p I an I ntends to of fer 
life Insurance In 1989. Amount of coverage Is typically $10,000 
or a multIple of the employee's salary. 

AI I responding agencies contribute to employee health plans. 

Vacation time for first-year employees ranges fran zero 
to 24 days and averages 12.5 days. Vacation days for fIfth-year 
emp I oyees range fran 10 to 30 and average 15.7. Vacat I on days 
for fIfteenth-year emp I oyees range fran 15 to 36 and average 
21. 

A typ I cal emp I oyee receIves an average of 13.5 sick days 
each year. However, responses ranged fran 5 Ix to 21 days per 
year. 
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REGIONAL CORRELATIONS 

An examination of the data In Tables 1 and 2 reveals positive 
correlations between regIonal budgets and regional average salaries 
of agency directors; regional budgets and regional average staff 
sizes; and regional average salaries of agency directors and 
reg I ona I aver age staff sizes. ( For examp Ie, a corre I at I ~n may 
be made between regional a'verage budgets and regIonal average 
salaries of directors because regions wIth higher average agency 
budgets a I so had higher !lverage sal!lr les of directors. Converse I y, 
regIons with mId or lower average agency budgets had mid or 
lower average sa I !lr I es of d I rectors, respect I ve I y.) Th I s means 
that the rank I ng of a reg Ion, re I at I ve to the other reg Ions, 
I n one character I st lew II I near I y or exactl y match I ts rank I ng 
In the correlated characteristic. This may Imply ---but certainly 
does not conclude -- that a causal rel!ltlonshlp exists between 
the pairs of statistics. 

Further examInatIon did not reveal correlations Involving 
regIonal average overal I salary ranking. 
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SLRYEY FIND I NGS: LOCAL AGaCY PROGRAMS 

Results of the survey of local agencIes, IncludIng responses 
to Individual questIons, averages for regions and all responses, 
and h I g hest and lowest responses for each quest I on appear In 
Tables 3 and 4 (pages 18-23). Forty-two local agencies from 
eight reg Ions and 22 states (19.5% of those surveyed) responded 
to the questIonnaire. There were no responses from loeal agencIes 
I n Reg Ions 1 and 2. There were four responses fran Reg Ion 3, 
nine responses fran Region 4, tour responses from Reg Ion 5, 
one response fran Reg Ion 6, t I ve responses from Reg Ion 7, two 
responses fran Reg Ion 8, 1 t responses fran Reg Ion 9, and sIx 
responses fran Reg Ion 10. In·· mak I ng reg I ona I compar I sons, It 
must be noted that sane reg Ions are betTer represented than 
others. 

SALARY 

Salary InformatIon was provided for top-level, mid-level, 
and entry-level posItIons. There are considerable" dIfferences 
I n sa I ar I·es wIth In agenc I es and anong reg Ions. 

With I n each agency, sal ar les I ncrease as pos Itlon level s 
rise. Averages of the 42 responses do not necessar II y ref I ect 
thIs tendency because of sIgnIficant varIations In IndIvIdual 
agency pay sca I es. An entry-I eve I pos I t Ion I n one agency, for 
example, may pay more than the mId-level equIvalent posItIon 
In another agency. 

Agency d I rectors earn the hIghest average sa I ary, fo I lowed 
I n descend I ng order by: deputy d I rectors, eng I neers, chern I sts, 
administrators, professIonal non-engineers, Inspectors, technicians, 
and.clerks. 

Ranklngs of regions by IndivIdual positIon vary. The differ­
ences among regional average salaries for a given posItIon range 
fran approx I mate I y $5, 000 (for mId-I eve I Inspectors) to $27, 000 
(for top-level admInIstrators). 

The survey requested Information on how agency salarIes 
for each posItion compare with salaries of equIvalent posItIons 
In Industry In the area. Although only one-fIfth of the questions 
on thIs topIc were answered, the fol lowing observatIons may 
st III be made: seventy-two percent of the responses I nd I cated 
that agency salaries are below Industry salaries, while fIfteen 
percent of the salarIes are above and 13 percent are equIvalent. 
Just over one quarter of the "above" answers represent sal ar I es 
for clerks. The most frequently IdentifIed posItIon with equIvalent 
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sa I ar I es I s a I so clerk. Eng I neers are the most frequent I y ment I oned 
as earn I ng I ess than Industry (19.7 percent of the nbelow" responses 
were for engineer positIons). 

OTHER PeS tTl ONS 

The survey provided space for agencies to list positions 
that did not c J ear I y fIt the categor I es used by the survey. 
The responses IndIcated that air pollution control agencies 
employ the following, In addition to the positions specifically 
mentioned In the survey: canputer programmer, data specialist, 
meteorologist, laborer, attorney, planner, public affaIrs coordi­
nator, and publIc health educator. 

EDUCATION and EXPERIENCE·REQU'REMENTS 

The survey requested educat I on and exper I ence requ I rements 
for each position. Sane agencies noted that education can substitute 
for years of experience and sane agencies noted that experience 
can substItute for educatIon r3qulrements. Some agencies merely 
requ Ire knowl edge, sk III s, and ab Illtl es and do not stlpu I ate 
minimum educatIon or experience requirements. 

Elghty-four--percent of the responding agencIes specIfIcally 
answered that-the agency director must have at least a bachelor's 
degree, wh I Ie 16 percent do not requ I re the d I rector to have 
a bachelor's degree. Ten agencies did not answer the questIon. 

AGENCY EMPLOYMENT CHARACTERISTICS 

Budget 

The respond I ng reg Ion wIth the I argest average budget Is 
Region 3, followed In descending order by Regions 5, 9, to, 
4. 7, 6. and 8. The average budget for all agencies Is approximately 
$824,000. The largest agency budget reported Is $4.25 mil /Ion 
and the smallest Is $55,000. 

Staff SI ze 

The region with the largest average staff sIze Is Region 
3, followed In descending order by Regions 9, 5, 4, to, 7, 6, 
and 8. The average staff size for al I agencies Is approximately 
22 emp I oyees. The I argest agency staff 5 I ze reported Is 220 
employees and the smal lest Is one employee. 
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Turnover 

The region with the hIghest average annual turnover rate 
Is Region 5, followed In descending order by Reg Ions 10, 4, 
6, 7, 3, a, and 9. The average turnover rate for all agencIes 
Is 10 percent. The hIghest Individual agency turnover rate 
Is 50 percent and the lowest Is zero. 

Seventy-seven percent of respond I ng agenc I es reported that 
one reason personnel leave Is to pursue higher-paying opportunities. 
Twenty-three percent of respond I ng agenc I es reported that one 
reason personnel leave Is for retirement. Other, less frequent 
answers Incl uded: better Job opportun Itles, pursuit of educational 
opportunities, relocation, career changes, and lay-offs or threat 
of lay-offs. Seven agencies did not respond to this question. 

Raises 

Nearly 79 percent of respondIng agenCies Included cost 
of living adjustments as a basis for raisIng salaries. Flfty­
two percent I nc I uded mer It ra I ses, " 1 4 percent I I sted step Increases, 
and nearly 10 percent mentioned union bargaining. Less frequent 
responses I nc I uded : pranot I on, resu I ts of sa I ary surveys and 
comparisons to other agencies. 

EMPLOYEE BENEFITS 

Every responding agency offers a retirement plan to Its 
employees. The size of contributions Is generally expressed 
as a percentage of the employees' salaries and varies anong 
agencies. Contr Ibutlons may a I so vary among anployees with In 
an agency, with a hi g her percentage contr I b ut I on for those amp loyees 
"wilth higher salaries. The size of the contribution made by 
the agency ranges fran 100 percent of the entl re contr I but I on 
to 0 percent (the emp I oyee pays the ent I re conTr I but Ion) • Two 
agencies did not respond to the question. 

Seventy-six percent of responding agencies provide Social 
Security. 

A I I but three respond I ng agenc I es offer anp I oyees a I I fe 
Insurance policy. Amount of coverage Is typIcally S10,000 or 
a multiple of the employee's salary. Five agencies did not 
answer the question. 

All responding agencies contribute to employee health plans. 
Four agencies did not respond to the question. 

Vacation time for first-year employees ranges fran eight 
to 29 days and averages 12.2 days. VacaTion days for fifth-year 
employees range fran 10 to 29 and average 16. Vacation days 
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for fifteenth-year emp I oyees range fran 15 to 36 and average 
22. The upper level s of these ranges represent agenci es that 
canblne vacation and sick days and permit employees to use their 
leave for either reason. 

A typical employee receives an average of 13.5 sick days 
each year. Responses ranged from six to 21 days pel'" year. 

REGIONAL CORRELATIONS 

An exam f nat I on of the data I n Tab I es 3 and 4 revea I s a 
positive correlation between regional budgets and regional average 
staff sizes. This may Imply -- but certainly does not conclude 
-- that a causal relationship exists between this pall'" of statis­
tics. What can be stated, however, Is that the ranking of regions 
by average budget nearly matches the ranking of regions by average 
staff size. 

Further examination did not reveal correlations between 
regional budget and regional average salary of agency director; 
regional average salary of agency director and regional average 
staff size; or regional average overall salary ranking and any 
of the aforementioned variables. 
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STAPPA NIl ALAPCQ SALARY SlRVEY 

A1"'h!Ic:hed I s a survey des I gned to gaTher- I nfonnaT Ion about 
sTaTe and local a I r- po I I ut Ion conTr-o I agency sa I ar-I es. benet I ts 
and other- anployment InfonnaTlon. Once the daTa has been collecTed, 
ccmp II ad and anal yzed. I t may be used by a I r- agencies wi sh I ng 
to~r-e their- sal ar-y str-ucTur-es with the naTional aver-ages. 
AGEtCY-SPECIFIC INFORMATION WILL REMAIN CONFIDENTIAL. 

PI eese canp I ete the quesT lonna I roe and r'etur-n I t no J ater­
than"Septanber- 16, 1988 to: 

STAPPA/ALAPOO Secr-etar-Iat 
444 North Capitol Str-eeT, NW 
Suite 306 
WashingTon, DC 20001 

J f you have yany quesT Ions abouT tlTe sur-vey, p I ease contact 
the Seer-etar-Iat at (202) 624-1864. 

24 



!II 
I 

AugUST t 988 
.~. --' .. ~~~ 

I 
STAPPA AN) ALAPCO SALARY SlRYEY 

InsTruc:1'lons - Please provide the·tol.l·owlng Information for- each category.of employee: 

l 

.,=-; 
• Salar-y - IndicaTe the aver-age or- typical salar-y for- each category <agency-speclffc Inform.Tlon! 

wlll·r-... ln conffdentlal). .-. 
. -~- !~ 

• Educ.tlon/Experlence Requfr-l!IIIenn - Indfcate the ac.demfc degree and/or- the nlllbar'of' y •• ,.s I 
experience necess.ry for- each pos I l' f on. 

'."R., ..;.i.lr! ~ 
'!II 

• How Ooes Sa I.r-y Canp.re - Rate the s.1 aries roe I at f ve to pr-I vate f I riftS or I ndust,.., I n the; _ a~~ •• , III 
either by IndicaTing plus or- mfnus dollar amounTs or- percenTages. I 

• Numbe,. of. Emp I oy .. s - I nd I caTe the number ot ep I oyees I n each category. - .. -'-~ 
, . ''''-.. -'. I 

• Average LengTh of Employment - Indfc.te the average number- of ye.rs personnel In each c.tegory 
r-... ln .. ployed by the air- agency. 

tIM DOES SAURY . 
aJl'AAE Wlnt r 

EIU:ATIONIDPERIEJa ftOJS'TRY IN llE 
REOJIRBENTS MEA (+ CR - tUI3ER fE AVERME L£HGlH 

" OOSITION SALARY DEGREE I/CR 'Y!ARS NO.IfT (R S) EMPlOYEES fE EJIIl.OlIENT .. -~ "". _ .. ' -
... -~ . 

DIREC'nR S &/or 

DEPUTY 
DIREcnR S &/or 

EHGINEER . 
EnTry Level S &1 or 

Mid Level S &/or-

Top Level S &/or 

IHSPE~ 
,/ 

Entry Level S &/or-

Mfd Level S &/or-

.:lp Level S &/or-



.. -HOW ~ SALARY ...... - -- . 

C04PARE WIlli 
EIlI:ATtONJDPER laa: ItoJSTRY IN n£ .. 

· ....... PoSITION 
RE(lU IRBEHTS AREA (+ CR - tUeER (E AVERA&E:. LaG'Tlt 

SN..Nrt DEGREE &lCR YEARS NWNT CR Sl EMPLOYEES (E EJA.OYMEHT" 
____ a 

one 
, 
I 

~Ibe I 
l 

position 
I 

below) . :;2 --
',S', : -'---Entry Level S &Ior - 1JJ3f ~. 

~,]L S &/or ~~; MId Level 
- , 

Top Level S &/or 
--- .. .- .... 

DescripTIon ------
....... 

Ii. PlEASE ANS1& 1l£ FOUOWINB Ql,ESTIONS IN 1l£ SPACE PROYlCED. 

.. 
2. 

4. .. 
5. 

What Is the agency's yearly budget1 _______________________ _ 

How many .. ployees are on the staff1 ______________________ _ 

What I s the overall fur newer raTe pe ... year1 ___________________ _ 

WhaT Is the prlnclpa' reasan why personnel are leaving <e.g., hlgher·paylng jobs, 
addltlona' educ:a1'·lonal opportt.1ltles, etc:.>? ___________________ _ 

How are raises detennlned (e.g., Cost of LivIng Adjustments, merlt)1 Please be specIfic 
If methods vary for each posltlone_" _______________________ _ 

6. BenefIts 
iIiII 

a. What percentage of a typlc~1 salary Is placed In a re1'lr .. ent fund1 _______ _ 

b. Does the agency match .. ploy .. retlr .. ent contribuTions? If so, how muc:h? ____ _ 

, 
" III ,. c. Ooes the agency contribute to Soc:lal Sec:urlty1 _______ _ 

d. What I s the typ I ca I I I fe I nsuranc:e po I I c:y prov I ded to agency tIIIp loyees1 _____ _ 

27 
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APPENDIX B 

LISTING OF STATES BY EPA-DESIGHATEO REGION 

The fo I low I ng I s a I I st of the 50 st~tes'ami one d I str I ct 
of the United States, as grouped Into to regions by i"tfeU.S. Envlron­
menta I Protect I on Agency. States appear In ::atptrabet I ca I order 
with I n each Reg Ion. P I ease note that states eta not appear In 
this order In Tables 1, 2, 3, and 4. 

Region I 

Connecticut, Maine, Massachusetts, Ne.~hlre, Rhode 
Island, Vermont. 

Region II 

New Jersey, New York. 

Reg Ion III 

De I aware, 0 I str I ct of Co I umb I a, Mary I:anct... Pennsy I van I a, 
Virginia, West Virginia. _ 

Region IV 

A I abama, F lor I d a, Georg I a, Kentucky, rtffssiss I pp I, North 
Carolina, South C"arollna, Tennessee. 

Region V 

I I Iinols, Indiana, Michigan, Minnesota, Ohlo r Wisconsin. 

Reg Ion VI 

Arkansas, Louisiana, New Mexico, Oklahoma, Texas. 

RegIon VII 

Iowa, Kansas, Missouri, Nebraska. 

Region VIII 

Colorado, Montana, North Dakota, South Dakota, Utah, Wyoming. 

R8Qion IX 

Arizona, California, Hawaii, Nevada. 

Reg ion X 

Alaska, Idaho, Oregon, WashIngton. 
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Washington. State ~-sJ.hm, ~ 
EMPLOYMENT" OPPORTUNITY" 

~D=£~PA~R~~~=NT~o~t~~=R=sa~N~NE~L __________________ ~-
6'00'50. Franklin • P.O. Box 1789' Olympia. WA 98507-1789 • 206/753-5368 

JT Hay,Z, 1990 
Closes: Further Notice 

LOCATION: 

ENVIRONMENTALIST 2 (6296) 
ENVIRONMENTALIST 3 (6297) 

The reqlster established by this recruitment announcement will be used to ffll ancicipated 
openings at both levels with the Department of Ecoioqy in Redmond, Lacey, rumw~ter, 
Spokane, and Yakima. 

These employment registers will only be used to fill positions at both levels a. they 
occur in Redmona, Lacey, Tumwater, SpOKane and Yakima. 

WHO MAY APPLY: These recruitments are open to anyone who meets the requirements listed below. 

SPECIAL NOTE: Certification mav be maoe in accordance with Washinaton Administrative Code 336-26-070, 
'lfhich proviaes that rIff the Director and appointing"authority establish that it is in the 
best tnterest of the state to broaden the como.titton, the initial certification •• y be 
made from those, names standing highest when the Deoaremental Promotional Register, the 
Classified Service-Wide Promotional Register, the Hfgher Education Personnel Board 
Register, and the Open Competitive Register are considerea as one." 

Even though you may be on other registers for these classes, you must apply if you wish to 
be considered for these selective registers. 

A separate application is required for each classification. 

The application form must be filled out completely. No additional information ~11 be 
acceDted after the closina date of the bulletin. Resumes or actacnments WIlt no~ 6e 
accepteo In lIeu or eoucatlon ana emaloyment hIstory under Item ;21 ana 125. Your 
application mav not be resubmitted with addftional information • 

••••••• * ••••• ***.* •••••••• * •••• * •• *.*** ••• ~ •• * ••• **.* 
Recrultment Announcement 
~Iumber: 2 -O-2SS-OC-S 

POSITION: ENVIRONMENTALIST 2 

~: $1895-2412 per month (Range 42) 

PRIHAWY 
DUTIES: Performs professional-level environmental "assignments in the Waste Management programs. 

REOUIREMENTS: SELECTIVE CERTIFICATION HAS BEEN APPROVED FOR THIS POSITION. AS PART OF 'THE HINIMUH 
QUALIFICATIONS, YOU MUST HAVE EXPERIENCE/EDUCATION IN WASTE HANACEMENT. (EXPER'ENCE 
DEALINC WITH VARIOUS WASTE MANACEHENT LAWS AND RECUUTIONS SUCH AS RCRA, CERCLA, SARA, 
TSCA, SOLID WASTE, NUCLEAR WASTE, WASTE REDUCTION, RECYCLINC AND LITTER CONTROL, UST, LUST 
OR AtiY OTHER WASTE HANACEMENT LAWS ANDIOR RECUUTlONS.) In addi tion, you must also meet 
one of the qualifying options listed below. 

A Bachelorls degree involving major study in environmental or physical science, one of the 
natural sciences, planning or other closely allied field and one year of exoerience in 
env~ronmental anaiysis or control, env;ronmental pianning:-equal to or above ~at of 
EnvlronmentaI Technician 2. 

Additional Qualifying experience may be substituted, year for year, for the no~-s.lective 
education. 

OR 
One year of eXDer;enee at the Environmentalist 1 level. 

OR 
A Haster's dearee in one of the above-fields . 

••• **.*.***** ••• *.******.****.** •• ********.**** •••• ** 

PLEASE READ THE OTHER SIDE FOR ADDITIONAL INFORMATION 



R.cruitment Announcement 
NumD.r: 2-0-259-OC-S 

pas IT ION: 

SAlARY: -
PRIMARY 
DUTIES: -

REOUIREMENTS: 

ENVIRONMENTALIST 3 

Positions in this class fall into on. of the following categori.s within the Waste 
Hanag ... nt PrQ9rams: (11 SUD.rv;ses at l.ast on. Environm.ntallst 1 or 2; (2) is the 
~rinci~al assistant to a D.par~.nt of Ecology District Sup.rv;sor; (3) in the 
heaOQu.rters of a Stat. agency r •••• ren.s ano .valuates new statut.s ano o.velops r.lat.d 
regulations, ~olici.s and proc.our.s which are applicable statewide; o~ (_) serv •• as 
s.nior journey-level .nvironment.ltst and indepeno.ntly ~Ians, prioritizes and implements 
ass;gn.d .nv;ronmental acttvity of singl. or multiple specialtzeo area. 

SELECTIVE CERTIF'ICATION HAS BEEN APPROVED FOR THIS POSITION. AS PART OF' THE MINIMUM 
OUAL I F I CAT IONS , YOU MUST HAVE EXPERIENCE/EDUCATION IN WASTE HANACEMENT. (EXPERIENCE 
OEALINC WITH VARIOUS WASTE KANACEMENT' LAWS AND REQJLATIONS SUCH AS RCRA, CERClA, SARA, 
TSCA, SOL I D WASTE. NUClEAR rASTE, WASTE REDUCT I ON, RECYCL I He AND L I TT£R CONTROL, UST, LUST 
OR AHY OT1£R WASTE MANACEMENT LAWS AND/OR REQJL.ATlONS.) In addition, you lUst .lao ... t 
on. of -th. qualifying OPtions list.d b.low. 

A Bachelorl~oe9r •• involving major study in .nvironm.ntal or physical sctence, on. of the 
natural sctenc.s, ~lanning or- oth.r clos.ly al1t.d ft.ld and three y •• rl of prot •• aion.l 
l.v.l exp.ri.nc. in environm.ntal analysis or control, env;ronmental planning, equal to or 
above th.t of Environmentalist 1. 

Additional qualifying .x~.ri.nce may b. subst1tut.d~ year for year, for education. 

A Masterls degree in on. of the above fields may be substituted for two y.ars of the 
required non-selective experience. 

A Ph.D. in one of the above fields may b. substituted for three years of the required 
non-selective experienc •• 

OR 
One year of experience at the Environientaltst 2 or Environm.ntal Plann.r 1 lev.l. 

************-***************************************** 
APPLICATION OEADLINE: Applications will b. accept.d until further notice but not to exceed one year 

from date of publication. 

WHERE TO SUB" I T 
YOUR APPLiCATION: 

WASHINCTON DEPARTMENT OF PERSONNEL 
600 South Franklin Street 

EXAMINATION 
PRoCEDURE: 

Olympia, WA 985~ 

The ~x'-ination is an evaluation of your exp.rience and training (E&T). The ex.-ination 
Questions .r. print.d dir.ctly on this recruitment announcement. Re.d the instructions 
carefully and provide your answers in the reou;red format. The raters will score only 
those answers that follow the required format. We may verify your anawers. 

THIS IS A TEST. In addition to comoleting the employMent history portion of your 
.p~11cat1on. you must respond to this test. Write your re.~ons., to this test on 
additional sheets of Daoer. Your score will be derived solely from your resoonses to 
tne eXIID1nat10n Quest10ns. NUJIIber your resoon",s to correspond with each item 11 ~ted! 
~lac. your name on all she.ts. and attach the sheet' to your completed State App11cat10n 
form. F'AILURE TO PROVIDE SUFFICIENT INFORMATION IN nus FORMAT WILL RESULT IN A 
BELOW-PASSINC SCORE. NO ADDITIONAL INFORMATION WIll. BE ACCEPTED AFTER RECEIPT OF' YOUR 
APPlICATION AT niE DEPARTMENT OF PERSONNEL. 

EDUCATION: 
(,st Aast.rls level course work (indtcat. quarter/semest.r hours) or related research in 
the following areall 

-Nuclear Engineering -Radiation Health 
-Environmental Radiation -CERCLA or RCRA laws and requ1ations 
-Hazaroous Waste Management -Risk Asses~nt 
-Toxicology -Waste Reduction/Recycling technologies 
-Other waste management-related course work in public health 

andlor environmental sci.nce fields. 
Indicate any d~rees eerned and their major subje~~s. 
* ABBREVIATIONS 

EERCLX - uomorehens;ve Environment.l Resoonse Comoensation and Liability Act 
RCRA - Resourc. Conservation and Recovery Act 
SARA - Superfund Amenaments and Reauthorization Act of 1986 
TSCA - Toxic Substances Control Act 
UST - Und.rground Storage Tenks 
LUST - Laak1ng Underground Storage Tank$ 

EXAMINATION CONTINUED ON fOLLOWINC PACE 



t -• r 

~ecrUl~ent Announcement 
Numoers: :-O-ZSS-OC-S 

Z-O-2S9-OC-S 

EXPERIENCE: 

Ple •• e state you experience in any of the cateqories risc.a below as it relates 
to: RCM*, CERCLAw, SARA (incluchnq COlllllUnlty Right tl:l'lkIow), TSCA*, Solid Wast. 
(Infectious waste, Hoderate Risk Waite), Nuclear wa.~t~xed Waste), Waste Reduction 
Recyclinq and Litter Control, Waste H.n.CI_nc Cranc~_UST*. LUST*, or the stata 
equ;-',.l.ncies of any of these r"CIul.tions or Iny other_te m.n.qelll8nt requl.tiona. 
Briefly describe your duties in each area listed bel~ Specify the length of time-"n 
months) with duties and the level of responsibility. 

1. Experience developing or implementing federal, ~~ or local laws, r~l.tion. or 
guidel ines. 

2. Experience perfoMming field investi~.tions whic"~~ed on-s;te insoection., ,1eld 
samuling (so;l, surtace water, groundw.ter, air ... .uostances). or facility auditing-

3. Experience developinq or implementing enforceme~~ions. 
~. Experience project m.naGement or oversight (e.g~ ~rect;ng and being responsible for 

the outcome of a specified project related to w ....... n.gement categorie.). 
5. Experience oroviding tecnnical assistance, review.~ evaluations. or orotession.1 

interDr~tations to governmental agencies, busin~ or the public. 
6. Expe"; ence re-/; ewing permi t app Ii cat; ons or wri t:.u..r permi ts. 
7. Experience writing tecnnical reports. 
S. Experience conducting formal community relationS-pablic involvement, or public 

education activities including citizen aovisory ~ttee worK. 
9. Experience in program develooment and grants ad~tration. 

10. Experience in dataOase/grapnic software program~ lSDecify types), and multi-platform 
comouter experience (PCs, Mainframes, Hini-Como~) using information-analysis or 
statistical techniques (as related to waste man~t). 

THE STATE OF WASHINCTON IS AN EOUAL OPPORTUNITY EMPLOYER. WOMEN, RA~AND ETHNIC MINORITIES, PERSONS OF 
DISABILITY, PERSONS OVER 40 YEARS OF ACE, AND DISABLED AND VIETNAM E~WETERANS ARE ENCOURACED TO APPLY. 
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~ecruitment Announ~ement 
Numaers: :-o·zsa-oc-s 

2-0·ZS9-OC-S 

EXPERIENCE: 

Please state you experience in any of the cateqories listea below as it relates 
to: RCRA*, CERCLA-, SARA (incluainq Community Riqht to Know), rSCA-, Solid Walee 
{Infectious waste, Moaerate Risk Wastel, Nuclear waste (Mixed Waste), Waste Reduction 
Recyclinq ana Litter Control, Wasee Manaq..aftt Crants, UST*. LUST*, or the state 
equivalencies of any of these r89ulations or any other waste manaqement regulationa. 
Briefly aescribe your duties in •• ch area llseea below. Specify the lenqth of ti .. (in 
months) with duties and the level of responsibility. 

1. Experience developing or implementing federal, state, or local laws, regulations or 
guidelines. 

2. Experience perfonftinq field investi~ations which inclUijed on-site inspectlOns, field 
s.-gl;ng (so;l, surface water, grounawater, air or sUDsta"Ces), or facility auditing. 

3. Experience developing or implementing enforcement actions. 
~. Experience project management or oversight (e.g. directing ana beinq responsible for 

the outcome of a specified project relatea to waste manaqement cateqories). 
5. Exoerience providing tecnnical assistance, rev;ews, evaiuations, or profesaional 

interoretations to qovernmental aoenc;es, business, or tne puplic. 
6. Experience re'/;ewing permit applications or writing permits. 
7. Experience writinq tecnnical reports. 
S. Experience conauctinq formal community relations, public involvement, or public 

education activities including citizen acvisory committee worK. 
9. Experience in program development ana grants administration. 

10. Experience in dataaaseigrapnic software proqrams (specify types), and multi-platform 
comouter experience (PCs, Mainframes, Mlni-Comouters) using information, analysis or 
statistical tecnniques (as relatea to waste management). 

THE STATE OF WASHINCTON IS AN EOUAL OPPORTUNITY EMPLOYER. WOMEN, RACIAL AND ETHNIC MINORITIES. PERSONS OF 
DISABILITY, PERSONS OVER ~o YEARS OF AGE, AND DISABLED AND VIETNAM ERA VETERANS ARE ENCOURACED TO APPLY. 



SPBCIAL ~: 

A resiciency t.'I\iver to recn1i.t out of state for this position baa been nanted b7 
the State Personnel Board 

IiII Plans, orsanizes, and directs the Rock:T Flats mnaaement azxi oversilht JlI"OIt"BDl for 
the State of Colorado'. Rock:r Flats Proit'UI Hanaaement Unit; d.irects and implementa 
the ~eement in Principle between Colorado and the Department of Bnera (OOE) for 

IiII .the Rocky Flats Plant; supervises senior level. scientific and re~t.oI7 staff in 
develop~ and conductinl a cauprehensi ve environmental health IDC'ni torini and 
environmental epidem.ioloa oversi&ht S11ltem for facili tl' operations and cleanup of 

II air, water, radioactive and mixed 1oBStes, and. other site ha.z:ards; develops work 
plans, iWs, objectives, and b.ldae~ for the project; fo%1llUlat.es state poliC7 
posi tiona deal~ with federal facill ties; oversees the develop:raent of new 

II initiatives and research as more data is obt:aiDed at the plant; provides external 
relations and liaison to various local, state and f~eral orsanizations involved 
with the project; presents public statements and testimony to a variety of plblic, 
leitislative, and research ~ • .. 
~: 

II Bachelor's detree from an accredited collele or universitl' in environmental health, 
environmental mana,&ement, public health, environmental law, en.cineerW, natural 
sciences, public administration or cloae17 related field and at least six years of 

II proiressively responsible experience in BZl7 OCIDbination of envil"OrlDeIltal health, 
environmental protection, environmental/natural resource JrIUl8.Iement or environmental 
law. At l~t two years of the above experience must be associated with policy, 

.. pl~, administration, rezulation or ma..naa~t of environmental pro~. 'Two 
years of the above experience must also have been associated with facilities such 
as Depe.rtlDent of Eneri)'" Plants, other nuclear plants, DeparbDent of Defense Cases, 

II or similar facilities. In ac;idition, two:years of the above experience must have 
been in a management, administrative, and supervisolj" caper:itl' with respect to 
professional ~taff in mixed scientific and ~ineerin& fields. ~S!'i7 Special 
Reguirauent: Must be able to obtain a federal security ItQ" clearance frca the 

• Department of EneI'O' "'i thin one year. Substi tutiClrl: Work experience which 
provided the same kind, amount ani level of knowledie a.cqcl.red in the required 
education may be substituted for the required denee CXl a year-for-year buis • 

.. Note: S1XING RLICY: Any candidate for a JIlSJlS..iement job in the Colorado 
Department of Health who is currently a smoker will be asked Ul quit smokW 
entirely u a ccnd.ition of emplo1]Dent. 

II. 

~ YCllR APPLICATICH m: 

.. Colondo Department of Health, HtIDan Resources Section, 4210 E. 11th Avenue, Roan 
410, Denver, Colorado B0220 

• 

-



Attach:nent J 

_AMP DRESSER & McKEE INC. 

ITEM 1 

CAMP DRESSER & MCKEE PAYROLL RATE RANGES 
FOR THE PERIOD JUNE 30, 1988 
TO JULY 1, 1989 

DIRECT SALARIES 
LASOR CATEGORIES GR LOW HIGH 
=a.~a======a====.========~========am~==== 

ENGINEERS ALL 1 10.50 12.33 
II :2 12.70 13.62 

" 3 13.10 16.56 
" 4 15.38 19.27 
II 5 17.68 24.91 
II 6 23.70 25.76 

" 7 28.73 30.90 
11 8 31.8e 38.40 
II 9 38.46 40.78 

SCIENTISTS ALL. 1 10.50 12.33 
" :2 11.68 12.38 

" 3 12.40 17.33 

" 4 14.45 18.97 
II 5 18.40 21.92 

" 6 18.00 23.96 
II 7 24.05 29.26 

" 8 35 .. 43 38.64 
• 9 38.03 40.31 

MANAGEMENT CONS 7 34.83 36.92 
SCIENT TECH 2 10.58 12.06 
GENERA1. DRAFTER 1 7.50 7.95 
GENERAL DRAFTER 2 9.20 9.75 
GENERAL. DRAFTER 3 10.88 14.92 
GENERAL DESIGNER 2 13.00 13.78 
ARTIST 4 17.88 18.95 
CONTRACT ADMIN 2 17.75 18.82 
WORD ?ROCESSOf< 2 9.08 10.92 
WORO PROCESSOR 3 12.75 13.52 
ADMIN ASSIS'r 3 10.00 11. 40 
WRITER/EDITOR 2 14.25 15.11 

. CL.ERK 1 7.00 8.48 
C1.ERK 2 8.85 11.42 
C1.ERK FINANCIAL 3 9.86 10.45 
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Mr. Tom Rippingale 
BOI 248S6.AO 
May 4, 1989 
Page 2 

1989 Federal 

Labor 
~la.~~jfj!.:a.tiQJl 

ENO 
EN1 
EN2 
EN3 
EN4 
ENS 
EN6 
EN7 
EN8 
EN9 

TA 
T1 
T2 
T3 
T4 
TS 

0 

Overall: 3.94\ increase. 

Proposal Pricing Rates 

Raw \ 
~ ID.s:::t~ a.:U~ 

13.74 1.9% 
16.20 2.3% 
17.83 2.5% 
19.73 3.1% 
22.78 4.0\ 
26.09 4.5% 
29.53 4.0% 
34.94 4.3% 
41. 77 3.0% 
64.97 6.5% 

8.66 3.7%-
10.92 4.4%-
12.95 3.4%-
15.33 3.9%-
17.58 4.0% 
20.48 3.1% 
10.10 6.5% 

*Non-exempt employee labor costs include a 3% factor for 
overtime premium costs. This policy has been reviewed and 
accepted as an equitable practice by CH2M HILL's cognizant 
government audit agency. 

Sincerely, 

Dave Bunte 
Project Manager 

sm 

:." ._-
~ ~ --, \)" 
.,/ . ' I,' 

-.::: : .,-. 



Notes: 

CONFIDENTIAL 
RCG/HAGLER, BAILLY, INC. 

1. Actual rates as of 2/27/90. 

2. Indirect rates for 1990 are as follows: 

Fringe 
Overhead 
G&A 

32.25% of labor 
90.49% of Labor + Fringe 

9.45% of Total Costs 

EXHIBIT I 
Page 4-1 

Current Full 
Cost 

$3:1.45 
$22.12 
$25.00 
$40.87 
$40.87 
$25.00 
$13.70 
$14.06 
$14.42 
$24.33 
$32.45 
$33.89 
$ (0.87 
$25.48 
$37.02 
$12.02 
$56.00 
$16.83 
$11.06 
$11.54 

ee 

89 47 
$60.99 

N 
.93 

$1:1 .69 
$1 .69 $, .93 
$~ .77 
$~S. 77 
$3\9.76 
$~V·09 
$,8,.47 
~9~.44 

$112.69 
701.26 

10Z\: OS 
$33[14 
154L41 
$46 1

1
41 

$30 50 $31.\2 

3. This is a partial listing of th::lse rrcst likely to ~rk on the contract. 
Additional staff manbers will be included as needed. 



• I .... ... 
,EXHIBIT 1-

HSE, INC. 'APPROVED FY90 LABOR RATES 

(Effective October 1. 19P.9 - September 30. 
Technical Writer 
Soi 1 'Sc1ent1st 
Environmental Engineer 
Environmental Eng1neer 
Environmental Engineer 
Sr. Environmental Scientist 
Word. Processing 
Sr. Environmental Engineer 
M8teorolog1s~ 

Word Processing 
Environmental Sc1ent1st 
Draftsman 
Hydrogeolog1st 
Draftsman 
Hydrog801og1st 
Hydrogeologist 
Sr. Environmental Scientist -
Sr. Hydrogeolog1st/Project Leader 
Industrial Hyg1en1st 

199() 
$11.75 

13.99 
'1.79 
14.00 
, 2. 90 

17.42 
5.59 

. , 6.80 

14.56 
7.74 

12.75· 
7.59 

, 4.49 

11,10 

13.36 
, 4. 67 

18.88 

19.78 
14.22 

*All key personnel above with the exception of those marked with an 
asterik (*) may be paid overtime at a rate 1.5 times the rate shown above 
for hours worked over 8 hours in a calendar day. 

.-.' ... ...;.--..... . -' ... _-- ... 

P.2 

. - ...... -
_ ........ 



Attachnent K 

American Industrial HYgiene Association 
lliffiographic Survey-1988 ---

-... , 

-----_.----------------_._---

During the summer 011988. the American 
Industnal Hygiene Association (AIHA) 
developed a survey Instrument and data­
base application to track the demographic 
characteristics 01 the Al HA membership. 
The intent of this undertaking was to es­
tablish a uniform database and survey in­
strument such that the membership could 
be polled at regular intervals and variations 
tracked overtime. The data from the survey 
were stored and analyzed using a common 
microcomputer software program so that 
ra w data or selective data summaries could 
be made available on magnetic media or 
hard copy to members upon request. 

METHODS AND MATERIALS 

By utilizing pnor membership surveys done 
byAIHA(1974.1978.1981.and 1985)and 
analyzing a spectrum of survey question­
naires. a tool (eg .• questionnaire) was devel­
oped to poll the membership. Contributing 
to the content and format of the question­
naire were AIHA member services per­
sonnel. specialists of the Bureau of Heaith 
Professions. United States Public Health 
Sc:rvice. and personnel of Colorado State 
U nivc:rsIlY. Department of Environmental 
Hc:alth. fhe questionnaire was lield tested 
tin a group 0100 randomly selected AI HA 
members lor understanding. wording. ap­
pearance. and time 01 completion. Follow­
ing review ot this inJormation. the linal 
l.Juestionnaire was developed and typeset 
for distribution. The 28 questions ;equired 
two pages (tront and back) and an average 
of c:ight minutes to complete. 

Dunng tne last calendar quanl'!r of 1988 
and the tirst quarter 01 1989. all AIHA 
members \\ere sent monthly notices trom 
the presldc:nt otthe A~sociation intormmg 
them ot the upcommg questionnatre and 
the ullinv ana Importance ot the datl bemg 
,olu;lted. The sunc:y \\as mailed to all 
.\1 HA members lor twO consecutive 
month~ I ~OOO sunc:ys per month: De­
(cmner Il}X1) and January IIJHIJ) and 
:"c:mbc:rs \\c:re a!>ked to post the reply back 
I (\ A I H:\ hc:aouuartcrs . .\ 0 attempts were 
malle to L11~[IngUish cnaraCtensllCS ot tlrst 
'.crsus ~ccona montn responaers. Fitty 

~.~ Ina Mv~ ";i~:C': ... , feOluaIY 1990 

KENNETH D. BLEHM. PH.D. 

AIHA Membership Commlllee 

nonrespondents were randomly polled by 
telephone to determme reasons lor not 
responding. 

Members 01 the American Conference 
of Governmental Industrial Hygienists 
(ACGIH) who were not also members of 
the AIHA were sent a copy 01 the ques­
tionnaire in January 1989 in an attempt to 
increase the numbers of responses and to 
explore differences between AI HA and 
ACGI H nembers. L(al section members 
of AIHA who were not national members 
were polled by mail to increase numbers 01 

responses and to examme how these local 
section members differed from AI HA and 
ACGlH members. A single matling dunng 
February 1989 was sent to this group. No 
multiple mailings or follow-ups on non­
respondents were directed at ACGIH or 
AIHA local section members because of 
limited time and resources. 

The program R-Basefor DOS (Micro­
rim) was used to encode the questionnaire. 
tally results. and analyze data. For purposes 
of this paper. simple qualitative statistical 
methods were used and data compansons 
were made. 

RESULTS AND DISCUSSION 

or 7000 AI HA members. 3355 responses 
were received. lor a return nne ot 4~t;i-. 01 
the 2400 members at ACGIH who were 
polled. 122 responses were received. When 
100 randomly selected AI HA local section 
members were polled. 26 responses were 
received. Data were not separated by type 
01 membership (AIHA. ACGIH. or local 
\cCl1onl lor purposes 01 analYSIS because ot 
the low numberot responses trom ACGI H 
and AIHA localsecl1on members. ,\tultIPlc: 
mailings to ACG I H and local section 
members plus c:xtenslve tollow-up on non­
rc:spondc:nts would have added cn:dlbllitv 
to the overall eflort. however. bcc~u~e 01 

resource limitations. these actions \,c:re not 
undert:lKen during thIS survey. rhe telc­
rhone tallow-up ot AI HA nonresoonllents 
,howed the pnmarv reasons lor not com­

rlettng the survey was "lack at lime' and 
··just torgot·· \\ith "dld not rc:cel\t: It" 
mnmng a Oll>tant tnlrd place. :-'lost mem-

bers who were polled by telephone were 
interested in the outcome and stated that 
they would complete and send the ques­
tionnaire. These responses were not in­
cluded in the data base because of a final 
cut-olf date for data entry. A telephone 
follow-up may have signiticantly incn:ased 
survey responses. however. 

EMPLOYMENT STATUS 

Figure I illustrates that the vast majority 
of industrial hygienists are salaried em­
ployees of private companies or govern­
mental agencies or are self-employed. 
Anecdotal observation 01 the profession 
has indicated that the number of self-em­
plo~ industrial hygienists has increased 
in recent years. This trend should be studied 
over time to determine if it is indeed true or 
an anifact based on perception. Employ­
ment opponunities for professionals are 
excellent. with fewer than 0.2% of re­
spondents stating that they were currently 
unemployed. A signiticant portion of this 
response was due to job or geography 
preference as opposed to limited employ­
ment opportunities. Preliminary. unpub­
lished data Irom a survey of employers 
mdicate that the demand for industrial hy­
gienists Will be as strong or stronger through 
the lirst ot the IIJljOs and pOSSibly beyond. 

SALARY DATA 

Figure 2 shows the salary distribution of 
the membership by average salary in eight 
\alary range catt!gones. The standard de­
\iations on the a vc:rage salaries per catego-

Categories P.n:enu.ge 

Self-emplovea. full- 6 
ttme 

Salarlea. full-lime 86 
Self-emolovea. pan-

lime 
Educational , 7 

Instttutton 
Armea services 2.7 

Retlrea. worKing 
part-lime 

Rellrea 07 

Stuaenl. rull-tlme 0.7 

Umemoloveo 0.2 

Figure l-EmOlovment status 
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---------------~ d~------
/s..y R ... • Pen:MIt of R..........,.. AvenMJe ~.... I. _ (1.,cjLfa}!1~.Young society but have aged since 

Less lnan 20.000 3 10.soC, " ~-- JJ;t- t:L~SdemOgraPhIC surveys. The number 
20.000 - 30.000 9 27.400 JftfYt . persons In the 15-24 year expenence 
30.000 - 40.000 25 36.300 categones who may be approaching re-
40.000 - 50.000 29 45.800 tirement. are not completely offset by the 
50.000 - SO.OOO 18 55.600 number 01 persons In the 1-4 year catego-
60.000 - 70.000 8 65 600 . . . d f 
70.000 -100.000 7 82:'00 nes. indicating that the Job deman or 

Ovtfr 100.000 162.900 Industrial hygienists in the next 5-10 years 
'Values In U.S. dollars. should continue strong as senior members 

Figure 2-Average salary distribution ------ / ---
to be a signilicant contributing factor to 
any observed differences In compensation 
by expenence or education. 

Figure 6 shows average salary by em­
ployment category regardless of education. 
c.:xperience. or Similar factors. While cenain 
categories appear to have higher average 
salaries. the standard deviations on those 

of the prolession begtn to retire. 

... 

ry. while not shown. Indicated that there is 
a fairly consistent pattern of compensation 
within aU ranges. with the exception ofthe 
less than $20.000 per year and over $100.000 
per year categories. The primary deter­
minants of salary appeared to be length of 
expenence and level of education. Figure 3 
shows salary versus experience. while Fig­
ure 4 contrasts salary versus education . a verages are also elevated. Considering the 

dispersion about the reponed mean salary 
per category. the.·e is a fairly consistent 
pattern lor compensation of industrial hy­
gienists across employment categories. As 
was mentioned earlier. the determinants of 

The generally youthful character of this 
prolesslonal group is shown in Figure 9 
where approximately 70% of the member­
s~ip is 44 years of age or younger. The low 
number 01' persons younger than 25 years 
of age is probably an indication that many 
industrial hygienists get into this field from 
Jther areas alter several years of profes­
sional experience or that many industrial 
hygienists "break" into the field after at­
tcnding graduate school to earn a master's 
degree. fhe applied nature of industrial 
hygiene necessitates a solid grounding in 
basic science prior to beginning professional 
practice. and therefore. few persons earn 
baccalaureate degrees in industria! hygiene. 
This fact also contributes to the low number 
of young professionals in the age category 
under 2S years. 

... 

... 

---Yearwof Avef'894t Slandard 
EJ:~ Salary" DevtMlon I 

Less than 5 34.700 9.500 
5 - 10 45.200 16.600 
10 - 15 50.900 13.400 
15 -20 56.200 19.100 
20 -25 69.700 20.300 

More than 25 62.700 28.020 

'Values In U.S. dollars. 

Figure 3-Average salary by ex pen=- \ 
ence ..J 

Average Slandard 
Degree Salary· Devimion 

37.800 13.600 
ill 

No cOllege oeqree 
.§:S. or SA ':3.700 27.300 
M.S. or M.A ':8.000 16.300 

Ph.D. 59.200 29.500 

... 'Values 10 U.S. dollars . 

.J:l9ure 4-Average salary by education 
,.''''- - - - ' .. - .. ------- ------

.. There IS a marked increasing trend on both 
.:harts Wllh the.: c.:l\e.:epuon 01 the 25+ year 
e.:xpencncc e.:ategory. It is probable that 

ill 'Ignlllc.:ant numbers 01 members 10 thiS 
.:;.Itc.:gory arc reured or ramally so. resulting 
In a ~(}mewnat reduced salarv ovcr the.: 
rrcvlOus category. .. 

.. 
Outsldc Irlcomc \\as reported by I XI'; 

01 Industnal hyglc.:nI~t~. \\ Ith the ma]om\' 
1I1 (hem reportrng trom S 1.000-S5.0oo per 
\ e.:ar In a prOlc~~lOnal ac.:tI\ IIY other than 
I heIr rmm:lr\' COlmo\ me.:nt f hgure j l. 012-
.:a!>lonal comulI'"g .Io0~. c.:x pert tesumon\,. 

.. . Ino ,llllllar a.:tJ\ IlIC~ \I lJuid lali rnto th!!> 
,atcgon' UutslOe Incume did not appear 

_ A·l~ 

education and experience were more signi­
ficant regarding compensation than was 
employment category. 

EDUCATION EXPERIENCE DISTRIBUTION 
Figure 7 shows that 10+% of industrial hy­
gienists have from 1-9 years experience. 
with ovcr 70% of industrial hygienists in 
the 1-14 year categones. (For a breakdown 
of years 01 expenence compared with levels 
of education. see Figure IS.) As a prOles­
~Ional group. industrial hyglemsts arc a 

Industrial hygienists are a well-educated 
group. With over 51 % of respondents to 
this survey holding a master's degree. The 
tact that lew educat::>nal programs offer 
~reciaIl7.atlons In lOdustrial hygiene at a 
Je.:vel below the master's is a primary con­
t n butor to thiS outcome (Figures 8 and 

Category 

Responoents reponlOg outsloe Income 
Responoents reponlOg $1.000 to S5.000· 
Responcents repOning over $5.000 
Responoents reponlOg no outsloe Income 

'Values In U.S. collars. 

Figure 5-0utslde Income 

18 
16 
2 

82 

------------------------------------------- --............. 
Average 

Employment Category 

LOcal. state. or leOeral government 
;nCiUSlrV" -----
EoulPment sales or oevelooment 
Eaucallon 
ConSUlting 
\111ltarv 
Insurance 

",'Jlues In U S. collars . 

Standard 
Salary' 

';0 BOO 

50.700 
54.700 
':8.600 
50.500 
~2.2oo 

';5.700 

Deviation 

12,600_ 
25.800 
23.300 
3':.900 
21.100 
lJ 400 
'3.500 

'=igure o-Average salary versus emClovment category 

..... ,. 

\ 
\, 
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Figure 7 -Experience distribution 

industrial hygiene within 3-5 vears. file: 
remaining respondents who Intended [0 

pursue a lormal degree program were 
heavily int1uenced by bUSiness to comple­
ment to their protesslonal Industnal hygiene 
practice wllh an M SA degree. 

AREAS/LEVELS OF 
RESPONSIBILlT"l 

fhe malonty 01 industrial hyglenl!>[s prac­
lice eomprene:ns!\e Industrtalll\glene. 
Saletv concerns. however. arc abo a slgnlli­
~'ant area 01 re:sponslblill\. ;\lleccOlalh. 

lOdustrial hygiene and safety professionals 
appear to be movlDg to a position descrip­
tion somewhere between the classical defi­
nition 01 each type of professional. 
Industrial hygienists also appear to be as­
suming more responsibility in the areas of 
general poHution control. hazardous waste. 
and administration 01 programs. Figure II 
shows the combinations of industrial hy­
giene and other pnmary practice areas. 
other than comprehensive industrial 
hygiene. where respondents assumed pro­
fessional responSibility. The "other" 
classification on Figure II inc!w;ed such 
areas as insurance and loss contrClI efforts. 
law. security. tire and propeny protection. 
and production responsibility. 

Figure 12 shows that the majority of 
industrial hygienists polled assume some 
type of technical or nontechnical staff 
supervisory responsibility. Roughly one­
third of respondents practiced industrial 
hygiene individually or In two person 
groups with little supervisory responsibility. 
This fact is f unher ill ustrated by Figure 13. 
showing the typical size of a professional 
staff at the primary employment location 
of the majority of respondents. A signifu:ant 
group (9%) of respondents failed to address 
the issue of supervisory responsibility on 
the questionnaire. At this time there is no 
logical or apparent reason to explain this 
lack of response to the question of supervi­
sory responSibility. The reasons for this 
nonresponse should be determined and 
t:nrrected prior to read ministration of this 
'1 uestlonnalre. 

TIME ALLOCATION BY ACTIVITY 

Industrial hygiemsts spend most of their 
ttme on lield or management activities 
(perhaps a (unction 01 a small staff size) 
with a conSiderable ponton 01 time devoted 
to training (a likel\' result of federallegisla­
tlon on hazard commUlllcallon and nght­
lo-know laws!. figure 14 data can be 
fl1lsleadtng as the qut!slIon asked industnal 
hygu:msts to apportion theIr day among 
,ile categories shO\1 n. rhe Wide range 01 

10). Furthermore. anecdotal information 
Irom numerous practitioners would indl­
..:ate that the master's degree IS a "I:ost et­
II!CUve" degree In terms 01 potenual salary 
growth versus the cost 01 education and 
L:unsldenng the options 01 pursuing a pro­
gram 01 study specifically in industrtal hy­
giene or a related area. h:wer than 4(;' 01 

the respondents to this survev had no de­
gree. and the malont\" 01 respondents wllh 
: he dOl:toral dl!gree were concentratcd 111 

education institution!> and research setttngs. 
It IS reasonable: to prou:ct that In ~'ears to 

-."\lme the baccalaun:au! degree ma\' he a 
:l11nImalle\ ellor thiS prUlesslon ano those 
11110 pursul! the doctoral degree \1 Iii he: 
Jmen ov personai empioyment orclcrence~ 
.I~ llopmed to e:oncerns lor salary growth. 

Percent 01 R.,pones.nll by Typ. 01 Degree 

\11 Inlen:~tlng llb~C:f\allOn that COIl­
: :rms (Ile "deslraOlht\" ,)1 (he master\ de­
,,:rce In (niS orOle~slon I~ ~hown In hgun.: 

'I. II Ilere ~:,.: ,)1 ali rc~nonuents \(;IlCd 
::;.!( :ne:y planm:d to cursuc a master S In 

Yelrs of Expenence 

L.ess Inan 5 years 
'5 - 15 years 
. 5 - 30 years 
20 or more years 

None BS/BA 

a 
15 
5 

MS/MA 

11 

30 
8 

Figure 13-i:xoenence versus eoucallon 

Ph.D. 

".IC.1i, 
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Figure 10-Educatlonal outlook 

responses was averaged per categOry. and 
this "average" percent of time spent is 
shown in Figure 14. These data arc not 
~typica1" of an industrial hygienist and are 
instructive only in identifying major cate­
gories of time investment. 

IH PROGRAM PLACEMENT 
I t appears that ind ustrial hygiene programs 
are sti!! administratively housed "al1 over" 
depending on tr.e company or agency 
(Figure 15). Increasing numbers of indus­
trial hygiene departments exist. but given 
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NumOerof~ 

onSa.tf 

Less tnan 100 staff 
members 

Less than 6 staff 
members 

Less tnan or equal to 2 
staff members 

96 

72 

47 

Figure 13-Size of professional staff 

Perclntof 
Ac:tivtty TIme· 

Management activities 39 
Laboratory activities 9 
Educational activities 4 
Field actiVities 34 
Training activities 13 
Other 

• Note: Due to wide venations in response. 
average time spent is reported for each 
category by persons responding to that 
category. 

Figure 14-Time allocation by activity 

the increased demand for all types of en­
VIronmental. salcty.loss control. and other 
service placed upon Industrial hygtenists. It 
is difficult to ascertain the best place to 
administratively house an industnal hy­
giene elfC'rt - whether it be in a separate 
departme:nt or as a functional part of an­
other department concerned with envi­
ronmental. medical. loss control. personnel. 
or slmll::r allalrs. 

PROFESSIONAL CERTlFlCA nON 

It is assumed from available data that 
achievement of some protessional certlti­
cation related to the practice of industnal 
hygiene is highly desirable. with over 73% 
of respondents reponing some type of cre­
dentia.lts)( Figure 16). The CI H designation 
is the primary protessional cenification. but 
it is followed closely by a dual CI HIeS P 
designation. Responses to this question­
naire also showed that certifications in the 
area 01 hazardous waste operations are be­
ing attained by many practicing industrial 
hygienists. Of the 26% of respondents that 
possessed no professional cenification. a 
majority had less than 5 years of experience. 
Therefore. it is likely that some type of 
certification may be sought. Tho: largest 
employment category wherem industrial 
hygienists reponed holding no professional 
cenification was government service at the 
federal. state. and local levels. 

EMPLOYMENT STABILITY 
Given the nature and numbcrof opportun­
ities available to industrial hygienists in the 
current and nearluture(3-5 years) projected 
job markets. the stability of employment 
at a position is fairly good. with 66% of all 
respondents reporting no employment 
change within the past three years ( Figure 
17). As opponunities and priorities change 
within the profession over the next decade 
or so. it will be interesting to note how this 
particular statistic may vary With time. 

SUMMARY 
These data present but a snapshot 01 

industrial hyglenasts in 11)1:19. SOCietal de­
mands and population agang could sub­
stantially change this picture within a lew 
years. Funher. the associations or obser­
vations that could be drawn Irom the 
available data are almost limitless gIven 
the type 01 ,",uestions that could be asked 01 

the database. It will be pOSSible in the ncar 
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IH deoanment 14 

Personnel department 10 
T echnlcai serw:es 9 
Environmental 9 

department 
Medical department 7 
Safety department 7 
Loss control department 5 
Other 39 

Figure 15-Administrative program 
placement 

Type of 
Cel1Htcation 

IH in training 
CIH 
CIHand CSP 
PE 
CSP 
CIH and other 
Otner certIfication 
No ·cenitlcalron---

9 
31 

8 
2 
7 
5 

11 26:; 
Figure 16-Professlonaf certification 

Employment 
SIll .... CMng. 

Changed employment 
No Change In 

employment 

34 
66 

Figure 17-Reported employment 
change In the past three years 

future tha~any AI HA member will bcablc 
to query Al H A member services for specitic 
Illlormatlon regardang this membership 
Jatabase. furthermore. copies of the data 
may be made available upon request pend­
I ng deCisions of the Board of Directors and 
management stall of AI HA. These baseline: 
dl!mographic data represent an imponant 
Ilrst step an dclining who we - industrial 
hygienists - are and what we could. 
,hould. or may become. 
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UNITED STATES ENVIRONMENTAL PROTECTION AGENCY 

REGION VIII, MONTANA OFFICE 

FEDERAL BUILDING, 301 S. PARK, DRAWER 10096 

HELENA, MONTANA 59626-0096 

Ref: 8MO 

August 7, 1990 

Steve Pilcher, Director 
Water Quality Bureau 
Environmental Sciences Division 
Department of Health and Environmental 
Cogswell Building 

Sciences 

Helena, Montana 59620 

Dear Steve: 

I want to express EPA's concern with the high turnover rate 
and continual vacancies which you carry in the Construction 
Grants Program. 

Over the last several years the number of active 
construction grants projects has increased substantially while 
available staff has diminished~ The need to hire and retain 
experienced engineers and environmental scientists is critical to 
the success of these projects. Although the current staff is 
making a valiant effort to stay on top of the workload, you are 
behind schedule on obligations, outlays, initiations of 
operations, physical completions -- every program measure which 
we track. At the same time you have fallen far behind schedule 
in completing your application for the State Revolving Loan Fund 
-- possibly jeopardizing millions of dollars in federal funds 
which must be obligated in the next two months. 

I encourage you to take the steps necessary to fill all 
existing vacancies expeditiously and with qu~lified, experienced 
personnel. If there is anything which I can do to assist you, 
please contact me or my staff immediately. 

:Jtf, ~ 
John wartY oueW 
Montana Office 

cc: Max H. Dodson 
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oepartmentif Health and Envirorunent:~ Sciences jj<S'::';;~:O:" I 
Environmental Sciences Division 

Air Quality Bureau 

Executive Budget Modified Request 

FTE 
Salaries 
Benefits 
Insurance 

TOTAL 

Contracted Servicas 
Supplies & Materials 
Communications 
Travel 
Rent 
Repair & Maintenance 
Other (Indirects 

at 23%) 
TOTAL 

Grants 

Total Program 

Funding Source 

Federal Funding 
- Permit Fees 

FY 92 

6.5 
$136,959 

20,912 
10,800 

$168,671 

$ 3,180 
3,978 
7,310 
9,656 
8,000 
1,000 

40,753 

$ 73,877 

$ 91,745 

$334,293 

$253,360 
80,933 

FY 93 

6.5 
$136,434 

21,050 
10,800 

$168,284 

$ 3,360 
2,985. 
7,210 
9,976 
8,000 
1,000 

40,275 

$ 72,806 

$ 92,514 

$333,604 

$253,347 
80,257 

I 

• 
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Department of Health and Environmental Sciences 
Environmental Sciences Division 

Air Quality Bureau 

Additional Modified Request 

FTE 
Salaries 
Benefits 
Insurance 

TOTAL 

Contracted Services 
Supplies & Materials 
Communications 
Travel 
Rent 
Repair & Maintenance 
Other (Indirects 

at 23%) 
TOTAL 

Equipment 

Total Program 

FY 92 

6.0 
$138,052 

20,261 
10,800 

$169,113 

$ 55,992 
7,000 
7,500 

11,000 
8,000 
2,500 

38,895 

$130,887 

$ 20,000 

$320,000 

Funding Source Permit Fees 

6.0 
$138,052 

20,?61 
10,aOO 

$169,113 

$ 56,992 
5,,000 
7,500 

12,000 
8,000 
2,500 

38,895 

$130,887 

$ 20,000 

$320,000 

Permit Fees 
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Department of Health and Environmental Sciences 
Environmental Sciences Division 

FTE 
Salaries 
Benefits 
Insurance 

TOTAL 

contracted Services 
Supplies & Materials 
Communications 
Travel 
Rent 
Repair & Maintenance 
Other (Indirects 

Grants 

at 23 %) 
TOTAL 

Equipment 

Total Program 

Funding Source 

- Federal Funding 
- Permit Fees 

Air Quality Bureau 

Combined Modified Request 

FY 92 

12.5 
$275,011 

41,173 
21, 600 

$337,784 

$ 59,172 
10,978 
14,810 
20,656 
16,000 

3,500 
79,648 

$ 204,764 

$ 91,745 

$ 20,000 

$654,293 

$253,360 
400,933 

FY 93 

12.5 
$274,486 

41,311 
21, 600 

$337,397 

$ 60,352 
7,985_ 

14,710 
21,976 
16,000 

3,500 
79,170 

$ 203,693 

$ 92,514 

$ 20,000 

$653,604 

$253,347 
400,257 
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WASTE MANAGEMENT SECTlbN---~---" 

SOLID WASTE PROGRAM 

Program Summary 

The Solid Waste Program is a licensing, regulatory program designed to provide 
protection of health and the environment through controls over the management 
and disposal of solid wastes. It· s primary focus has been on the landfill 
disposal of municipal solid wastes, but it also controls transfer stations, rural 
container collection systems, incinerators and other types of solid waste 
management systems. The current level program operates with 3.41 FTEs. 

With many of the state's currently operating landfills approaching capacity and 
with new federal regulations setting higher minimum standards for landfill design 
and operation, the Solid Waste Program is being challenged to take a significant 
step forward from its present capabilities and status. 

Budget Issues 

1. contracted Services -- The $17,388 per year decrease in contracted services 
in the LFA budget versus the executive budget will harm the program's ability 
to perform needed laboratory testing and to obtain consultant services in site 
engineering and design. Landfill site designs and monitoring systems are 
becoming very detailed and complex. Contract assistance in evaluation of 
applications and in drafting Environmental Assessments is a necessary program 
expense, as is the analytical testing of various wastes, landfill leachate, and 
groundwater. 

2. Landfill Review/Permitting -- The LFA budget eliminates the 1. 5 FTE 
staffing for this function related to solid waste importation from out of state. 
If either 1) the current moratorium is allowed to end in October or 2) the 
moratorium is extended (by HB 139) but is successfully challenged in court, the 
state may be left unable to address workload associated with waste importation. 

3. Modified Budget -- The 3.0 FTEs associated with the Landfill Management 
Modified Budget are needed to address the new, more extensive and more complex 
landfill rules required under subtitle D of RCRA. This budget modification is 
needed not only to address municipal landfill licensing and regulation, but also 
the increasing number of license applications for incinerators, recycling 
facilities and other types of waste management systems. State primacy is an 
issue as the federal government develops and publishes its new solid waste 
standards under RCRA. 

4. Funding Source -- The executive budget shifts approximately $81,000 of the 
cost of the current level program budget from the General Fund to solid waste 
fees in FY93. The LFA budget retains General Fund support for the full current 
level program through the biennium. 
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